TURNING AMBITION INTO REALITY

Platforms and Partnerships for Delivering Agenda 2030



DAVID STEVEN AND ERIC KASHAMBUZI



As part of Agenda 2030, the world's leaders have signed up to 17 Sustainable Development Goals – a development agenda that they describe as being of unprecedented breadth and ambition.

The new agenda was developed through an extensive process of debate and consultation, but relatively little attention has been paid to how countries can achieve the acceleration in social, economic, and environmental progress that will be needed if the goals are to be delivered in full.

This paper explores the role global **platforms and partnerships** can play in bringing governments, the private sector, civil society, and international organizations together around shared strategies for implementation of one or more of the SDGs.

It forms part of a broader stream of work undertaken by the NYU Center on International Cooperation that is organized around a *time to deliver* theme.

We aim to provide the evidence and analysis that will support Agenda 2030 during its critical early years, emphasizing both the universal responsibility for delivering the new global goals and the need to deliver on the commitment to reach the furthest behind first.

Further reading

Independent Review of the New Deal for Engagement in Fragile States

Sarah Hearn

From Declaration to Delivery: Actioning the post-2015 agenda

David Steven

The Post-2015 Agenda – Delivering its Core Promises to Children

David Steven

What Happens Now? Time to deliver the post-2015 development agenda

Alex Evans and David Steven

States of Fragility 2015: Meeting Post-2015 Ambitions

OECD (lead author, the Center on International Cooperation)

If Not Now, When? Ending Violence Against the World's Children

David Steven

Post-2015 Means of Implementation: What sort of global partnership?

Alex Evans

A Laboratory for Sustainable Development? Latin America, the Caribbean, and the Post-2015 Development Agenda

David Steven and Alejandra Kubitschek-Bujones

The Future is Not Good Enough: Business as Usual after 2015

Alex Evans and David Steven

Contents

Key Findings	3
One Partnerships, Platforms and Networks	8
Of Partnership and Partnerships	9
Tracking Partnerships	10
The 5Ps	11
Two Agenda 2030 Partnership Opportunities and Gaps	15
Partners for <i>People</i>	17
Partners for <i>Prosperity</i>	22
Partners for <i>Planet</i>	27
Partners for <i>Peace</i>	31
Partners for Partnerships	36
Three Making Partnerships Fit for Results	38
Making Partnerships 'Fit for Results'	39
Conclusion – The Promise of Partnerships	47
Case Studies	49
People Case Studies	50
Prosperity Case Studies	61
Planet Case Studies	69
Peace Case Studies	74
Partnership Case Studies	80
Endnotes	85

Key Findings

Agenda 2030 asks all countries and stakeholders to act in 'collaborative partnership' to deliver the Sustainable Development Goals.

The new agenda includes targets for strengthening the Global Partnership for Sustainable Development and ensuring multi-stakeholder partnerships mobilize and share the *knowledge*, *expertise*, *technology* and *financial resources* that countries need if they are to develop sustainably.

Recent years have seen a proliferation of multi-stakeholder partnerships. During the early years of Agenda 2030, the priorities are to:

- Align strong or promising partnerships to a development agenda very different from the MDGs.
- Launch new platforms only where gaps make it unlikely that one or more SDGs will be delivered.
- Develop mechanisms for strengthening links between partnerships, ensuring that they contribute
 to, rather than detract from, the integrated nature of the goals.

To provide a perspective on the effectiveness and impact of the existing partnership portfolio, this paper presents case studies of 20 partnerships (seee). It summarizes strengths and weaknesses for Agenda 2030's five 'critical areas', based on this review:



Strong partnerships exist for ending hunger and ensuring healthy lives for all, but ending poverty will be far harder than halving it. We lack evidence on the most cost effective strategies for tackling the global learning crisis. Partnerships must adjust to the twin challenges of *universality* and the commitment to *reach the furthest behind first*.



There is demand from both governments and the private sector for intensified multistakeholder cooperation to deliver more widespread, sustainable and inclusive growth. Energy has emerged as a priority in recent years, but partnerships for employment and infrastructure are embryonic. Inequality is not a central theme for existing partnerships.



The Roadmap for Climate Action aims to "boost cooperative action between governments, cities, business, investors and citizens" and to ensure partnerships make a full contribution to long-term climate goals. It provides a model for the systemic approaches needed to increase coherence and impact across the partnership portfolio.



There is growing momentum behind partnerships that prevent and address violence, provide access to justice, and strengthen governance and institutions. SDG16 and related targets will stimulate further collective action to build peaceful, just and inclusive societies. Action is needed, however, to reduce fragmentation, to strengthen evidence for what works, and to promote a shared strategic direction.



Partnerships are emerging to strengthen the means of implementation of Agenda 2030, including for domestic resource mobilization, for technology transfer, and for data, monitoring and accountability. Their success is essential to providing capacity to implement all 17 Sustainable Development Goals.

Partnerships in each of these areas are divided into four groups. The first comprises strong partnerships that provide a platform for Agenda 2030 delivery. For this group, the recommendation is to **stay the course**, challenging partnerships to deliver results against the new goals, while adapting to the challenges of the new agenda. Dramatic changes to strategy or architecture will distract from delivery, while launching new, overlapping initiatives will increase duplication and waste.



The **Scaling Up Nutrition Movement**. A relative newcomer to the partnership world, but one that has built a foundation that could allow it to make early impact against the SDGs.

Gavi, the Vaccine Alliance. A long standing public-private partnership that aims to reach every child with vaccines.

Every Woman Every Child. An umbrella network that has brought together partners behind the Global Strategy for Women's, Children's, and Adolescents' Health.

Sanitation and Water for All. A high-level platform, introduced in 2009, to coordinate action on improving access to clean water and sanitation.

Open Government Partnership. A universal partnership where governments commit to increasing transparency and reducing corruption, empowering citizens and strengthening governance.

The Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative. Provides a global standard for all countries to encourage a transparent and open approach to governing oil, gas and mineral resources.

The second group contains partnerships that need to be **boosted**, either because a new alliance needs time to prove itself or because a legacy partnership must be reshaped for Agenda 2030. These partnerships require political support and resources as they attempt to fulfill their potential.



Platforms and funds for gender equality. Align behind a shared approach to mainstreaming gender across Agenda 2030, using advocacy, evidence and catalytic funding to break down structural barriers to gender equality.

The **Global Partnership for Education**. Support through its latest wave of reforms, with the aim of developing the evidence, consensus and strategies needed to deliver rapid improvements in learning outcomes in the 2020s.

New partnerships for youth employment. Develop a credible theory of change for how multistakeholder platforms can support the expansion of national labor markets and create successful models in pilot countries.

Infrastructure. Successfully complete the three-year pilot phase of the Global Infrastructure Facility, while using the Global Infrastructure Forum to unite overlapping infrastructure initiatives around a common roadmap.

Climate partnerships and funds. Deliver the objectives of the Roadmap for Climate Action, in particular on transparency, tracking results and demonstrating credibility, while creating a mechanism to ensure climate partnerships contribute to long-term climate goals.

The 10-Year Framework of Programmes on Sustainable Consumption and Production.

Support the Framework's mini-partnerships to deliver results in areas such as procurement,

construction and tourism, while building data systems to demonstrate overall impact on production and consumption patterns.

Delivery partnerships for ending violence and promoting access to justice. Invest in partnerships that aim to deliver change in areas such as violence against children, legal empowerment or trafficking.

Partnerships for domestic resource mobilization. Show that multi-sectoral platforms can increase national capacity for DRM and strengthen international cooperation on illicit financial flows, asset recovery, beneficiary ownership and transfer pricing.

Technology Facilitation Mechanism. Articulate a strategy that will increase exchange in technology and accelerate innovation, and that can gain support from leading investors, business, and owners of intellectual property.

The **Global Partnership for Sustainable Development Data**. Work with data champions to introduce country Data Roadmaps for Sustainable Development.

The third group comprises gaps we have identified, where the UN should consider **launching** new platforms. This decision should be taken with caution, but we believe there are opportunities to achieve impact and to do so in a way that will increase policy coherence for sustainable development.



Leave no one behind. Launch a platform to bring together all partners and alliances working at global and regional levels to end poverty. Focus initially on building "nationally appropriate social protection systems and measures for all, including floors," with the aim of reaching the 73% of the world's population not yet covered by comprehensive social security systems.

Inequality. Explore the potential for a new platform to develop political consensus around the shared strategies and policies that are needed for inclusive growth and to address grievances fueled by rising inequality, building on the work of the proposed special commission within the UN system on inequality and the Group of Friends of SDG10.

Oceans. Use the High-Level UN Conference to Support the Implementation of SDG 14 to bring together existing partnerships and alliances in an Oceans Movement that will coordinate and synthesize their efforts, and maximize their contribution to conserving and sustainably using the oceans, seas, and marine resources for sustainable development.

Peaceful, just and inclusive societies. Convene relevant partnerships, alliances, and networks on a platform that will increase alignment and coherence, and act as a catalyst for greater innovation and ambition. Explore the potential for a roadmap or action plan, and a shared strategy for investing in evidence for what works.

The final category is the **zombie** partnership – those that continue to absorb resources, but do not make a meaningful contribution to the new agenda. Given implementation of the SDGs has only just begun, it is too early to identify zombies. However, the onus is now on partnerships to publish credible statements of their results and to demonstrate the contribution they are making to one or more SDGs.

In order to be 'fit for results' under Agenda 2030, all partnerships must:

- **1. Have a clear 'theory of change'**. A new partnership needs clarity about which model it will use and what its 'theory' is for how it will drive change. The scope and mandate for partnerships vary from financing and/or driving delivery to building political will or promoting norms and standards. The critical question is not what, but why?
- **2.** Avoid spreading themselves too thinly across too many countries. Inclusivity is an important principle, but in the early years of the new agenda, partnerships must concentrate on their 'pathfinders' countries who play a leadership role in implementing one or more of the SDGs. At present, relatively few proven partnerships are universal in scope, so it will be important to demonstrate success across multiple income groups.
- 3. Demonstrate their ability to turn global cooperation into results at local levels. Partnerships must demonstrate their ability to catalyze collective responses to those global challenges that member states cannot tackle on their own. Ultimately, however, they must build an unbroken link from global goals, aspirations, and activity to impact on people's lives and communities.

The international community must:

- **4. Demand transparency about results**. A more systematic approach for tracking commitments within larger global partnerships is needed. To improve accountability, existing data platforms could be used or adapted to develop common standards and increase sharing of data. The potential for an independent body for auditing partnership results could be explored.
- **5. Gain a better understanding of the financing of partnerships**. There is no effective system for tracking the finances partnerships deploy. We have no breakdown of partnership finance by source, or any estimate of how effective partnerships are in using their own finance to leverage investment from others.
- **Take a strategic approach to strengthening the partnership 'portfolio'**. A complex ecosystem of partnerships exists. New partnerships should only be launched when there is a compelling case that they will strengthen the 'portfolio' of partnerships. Existing partnerships must be supported to ensure they deliver results.
- **7.** Actively promote integration and coherence. In order to coordinate the delivery of the SDGs by partnerships, leadership is needed from member states, from the UN development system, and from the larger partnerships themselves. The new Secretary-General should convene major partnerships and work towards a 'light touch' strategy for these partnerships that is in line with the ambitions of Agenda 2030.

All partnerships should see the High-level Political Forum in 2019 as the end of Agenda 2030's start-up phase. This will be the first chance for leaders to review progress against the SDGs. By making the HLPF a deadline for partnerships to demonstrate delivery of results, member states will be able to distinguish 'transformative' partnerships from 'zombies' that have made little meaningful progress.

They can then focus energy and resources on those partnerships that have demonstrated they can turn the ambition of Agenda 2030 into reality.









Prosperity

Peace

Partnership

Scaling Up NutritionEvery Woman Every ChildSanitation and Water for All	Platforms and funds for gender equalityGlobal Partnership for Education	Leave No-One Behind platform
Sustainable Energy for All	 Partnerships for Youth Employment Global Infrastructure Forum Global Infrastructure Facility 	Inequality Forum
 Climate partnership and funds 	 10-Year Framework of Programmes on Sustainable Consumption and Production 	Oceans movement
 Open Government Partnership Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative 	 Delivery partnerships for ending violence Delivery partnerships for access to justice 	 Platform for peaceful, just and inclusive societies
	 Addis Tax Initiative and other partnerships to strengthen domestic resource mobilization 	
	 Technology Facilitation Mechanism 	
	Global Partnership for	

Sustainable Development

Data



Partnerships Platforms and Networks

Of Partnership and Partnerships

In September 2015, the world's leaders gathered in New York to adopt *Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development*.

According to the new agenda, the 17 Sustainable Development Goals and 169 targets constitute a "supremely ambitious and transformational vision" for the future of humanity and the planet.¹ All countries and stakeholders – "acting in collaborative partnership" – are enjoined to come together to implement the new agenda. SDG17 sets out targets for a "revitalized Global Partnership for Sustainable Development, based on a spirit of strengthened global solidarity, focused in particular on the needs of the poorest and most vulnerable and with the participation of all countries, all stakeholders and all people."

But this overarching global partnership can only ever be an umbrella arrangement, expressing the willingness of national governments and other stakeholders to work together to deliver the sustainable development agenda, while defining their complementary roles, responsibilities, and expectations. On a practical level, delivery of the goals requires various formal platforms for multi-stakeholder cooperation.²

Beneath the global partnership (in the singular), in other words, sits a flotilla of issue-specific platforms, partnerships and alliances. It is these multi-stakeholder partnerships (in the plural) that are the topic of this paper, especially those that have global reach and ambitions.

There is nothing new about multi-stakeholder partnerships. Their roots lie in the Earth Summit in Rio in 1992, where there was an unprecedented attempt to mobilize a multitude of private and non-governmental partners behind a new global partnership for sustainable development, based on "a comprehensive blueprint of action to be taken globally, nationally and locally."³

A decade later, the World Summit on Sustainable Development (WSSD) returned to this theme, attempting to unlock more flexible approaches to delivering sustainable development. The summit, argued Jonathan Lash, then president of the World Resources Institute, marked:

The first stirrings of a new way of governing the global commons – the beginnings of a shift from the stiff formal waltz of traditional diplomacy to the jazzier dance of improvisational solution-oriented partnerships.⁴

Over subsequent years, the number of partnerships has proliferated, with many gaining a central role in the delivery of development policy. This shift was reflected in the text of Agenda 2030, where multistakeholder partnerships are the subject of two targets within SDG17:

- 17.16 Enhance the Global Partnership for Sustainable Development, complemented by multi-stakeholder partnerships that mobilize and share knowledge, expertise, technology and financial resources, to support the achievement of the Sustainable Development Goals in all countries, in particular developing countries
- **17.17** Encourage and promote **effective public, public-private and civil society partnerships**, building on the experience and resourcing strategies of partnerships

These targets reflect agreement among governments that partnerships have a vital role to play in the delivery of the new development agenda. Most countries are active supporters and members of partnerships, and will continue to be so. And Secretary-General, Ban Ki-Moon, has viewed the launch of new partnerships as one of his main tools for advancing his policy priorities.

Partnerships have their critics, however. There are concerns about levels of ownership, about mechanisms for accountability, and whether the results are being properly tracked. Partnerships can also weaken policy coherence and cut across the formal multilateral system.

So how effective have these 'jazzier' approaches to international cooperation been at mobilizing very different types of actors around a shared delivery agenda? And has their impact been sufficient to compensate for any damage caused to more formal mechanisms for international cooperation?

Tracking Partnerships

These questions are not easy to answer. Identifying and tracking multi-stakeholder platforms and partnerships is a far from simple matter. Even a definitive *list* of major global partnerships proves hard to compile.

There have been repeated efforts to correct this deficit. A registry of partnerships was set up after WSSD and held by the Commission on Sustainable Development. At Rio+20, member states asked the UN Secretary-General to improve this registry and ensure it included all commitments that had been made to complement the action of national governments to deliver sustainable development.⁵

The registry included a mix of 'legacy partnerships' (198 in total), alongside a much larger number of *voluntary commitments* (more than 1,500 by July 2015). The use of the term 'voluntary commitment' was a deliberate attempt by the UN to focus on "the outcomes of associations rather than the associations themselves." However, both the new nomenclature and the inclusion of grassroots and single organization initiatives made it harder to identify and assess the work of formal partnerships.

In September 2015, the partnership registry was reconfigured to align with Agenda 2030. The new Partnerships for SDGs platform is described as "an online platform for encouraging global engagement around multi stakeholder partnerships and voluntary commitments in support of the implementation of the sustainable development goals and their targets." As of June 2016, 2,088 'initiatives' had been registered against Agenda 2030's goals and targets.

Once again, the database aims for maximum inclusion, bringing together an impressive array of initiatives of various shapes and sizes. The voluntary nature of submissions, however, inevitably dilutes the quality, making it challenging to identify and track major multi-stakeholder partnerships that are global in reach and where the UN plays a convening and strategic role. Fifteen of the partnerships from our case studies are not yet included in this database, including longstanding ones such as the Global Partnership for Education.

As a result, we must rely on independent studies and analyses for an overview of partnership numbers, remit and effectiveness. In 2009, for example, 330 partnerships were included in the Global Sustainability Database, hosted by the Institute of Environmental Studies, VU University Amsterdam. An analysis of this database found that 38% of partnerships were inactive and fewer than a quarter reported at least some activities that aligned with their mission and objectives.

According to the International Civil Society Centre:

The overall picture that emerges is rather sobering. Multi-stakeholder partnerships have, by and large, not lived up to their promise. There are certainly some that perform excellently and have had impressive impacts on their issue areas but these should be considered as anomalies.¹¹

While a useful exercise, this review did not include more recent partnership initiatives that were created in response to the impending deadline for delivering the MDGs. It was also reliant on self-reporting of activity, rather than on independent evaluation of impact and outcomes. So how do we gain a better perspective?

The 5Ps

Given the sheer number of partnerships, one option would be to focus on the Sustainable Development Action Networks, which have the potential to act as an umbrella platform that drives coherence and integration across multiple initiatives.

Introduced as a concept by the UN in 2013, Action Networks are described as "initiatives that aim at catalyzing new commitments within a certain thematic area." There are currently 13 of these networks, including the UN Global Compact, the Sustainable Energy for All initiative, and Every Woman Every Child.

One future model for Action Networks would see them act as a 'docking station' for the partnerships that are working to deliver each SDG. While superficially attractive, the alignment between goals and partnerships is seldom neat for two reasons. Firstly, only one of the current Action Networks (Sustainable Energy for All) maps onto an SDG. All others are cross-cutting, represent only part of a goal, or both. And even if it were possible to tie an Action Network or partnerships to each goal, this might well prove counterproductive, re-creating silos rather than encouraging integration.

Secondly, commitment to the Action Network concept also seems to be weak. Only one of the entities described as an Action Network – Business for 2030 – uses this description on their own website. It is far from clear that the model will persist throughout the course of Agenda 2030. In retrospect, this approach to focusing and aggregating initiatives and commitments has proved something of a dead end.

For this assessment of partnerships, therefore, we have used material from Agenda 2030's preamble to provide a lens for exploring partnership approaches. In it, leaders say they expect the 17 SDGs and 169 targets to stimulate action over the next 15 years in "areas of critical importance for humanity and the planet." Each of the SDGs can be allocated to one of the '5 Ps' of People, Prosperity, Planet, Peace, and Partnership, allowing multi-stakeholder platforms and partnerships to be clustered for analysis.

There are limitations to this approach. Many objectives are cross-cutting and, within each goal, targets vary considerably in their relevance to one or other of the 5Ps. However, with this proviso in mind, we have compiled an illustrative list of existing and proposed partnerships for each of the 5Ps (see Table 1 for an overview). We have also prepared 14 case studies of existing partnerships, which have been selected for their relevance to different parts of Agenda 2030. These case studies can be found in the second half of the paper.

^	Feed the World	Scaling Up Nutrition Movement
	A Strategy for Health	Gavi – The Vaccine AllianceEvery Woman Every Child
People	Tackling the Global Learning Crisis	Education for AllGlobal Partnership for Education
	Water Works	Sanitation and Water for All
	An Energy Revolution	Sustainable Energy for All
G	Decent Work for All	 Let's Work: a global partnership to create more & better private sector jobs
		Solutions For Youth Employment
Prosperity		The Global Initiative on Decent Jobs for Youth
	Investing in Infrastructure	Global Infrastructure FacilityGlobal Infrastructure Forum
	Financing an Environmental Transformation	Global Environment Facility Green Climate Fund
Planet	Sustainable Consumption and Production	10-Year Framework of Programmes
24	Open Government	Open Government Partnership
7	Tackling the Resource Curse	Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative
Peace	Ending Violence Against Children	 The Global Partnership and Fund to End Violence Against Children
	Coordinating on Science	I
	Coordinating on Science, Technology and Innovation	Technology Facilitation Mechanism

Table 1

Global Partnership for Sustainable Development Data

The case studies demonstrate that global goals are a good starting point for partnership development. The MDGs and other globally agreed targets appear to have had a galvanizing effect on partnerships, providing clear and legitimate goals to organize around, and a deadline that has added a sense of urgency. This is especially true of the health sector, where goal-based partnerships have been effective in mobilizing stakeholders and attracting resources from public, philanthropic and private sources, and where goals and targets have been further articulated in the revised Global Strategy for Women's, Children's, and Adolescents' Health.¹⁵

As Sachs and Schmidt-Traub argue:

Partnership

Technology and Innovation

A Data Revolution for Sustainable

Development

Goals provide energy, commitment, resources, and timelines. They give rise to partnerships that can create real change. In this way goal-based development constitutes a critical

approach for solving extremely complex operational and investment challenges at global, regional, national, and local levels.¹⁶

The scale and ambition of Agenda 2030 seems certain to lead to an increase in the number of partnerships working towards global targets. This could lead to duplication and fragmentation, which is why this paper focuses on a *portfolio* of global partnerships. Ultimately, we must judge all major partnerships on two issues: whether they deliver results on the one hand; and whether they increase coordination and coherence on the other.

To maximize impact in the early years of the new agenda, the priorities are to:

- Build on strong and promising partnerships, aligning them to a development agenda that is very different from the MDGs.
- Launch new platforms only where there are gaps that make it unlikely that one or more goals will be delivered.
- Develop mechanisms for increasing links between partnerships, ensuring that they contribute to, rather than detract from, an indivisible sustainable development agenda.
- Challenge partnerships to demonstrate results ahead of the High-level Political Forum in 2019 the
 first to be held at Head of State/Government level allowing resources to be withdrawn from those
 that are unable to deliver.

In Section Two, therefore, we draw on the case studies to summarize the main strengths and weaknesses of the partnership portfolio for delivering the SDGs for *people*, *prosperity*, *planet*, *peace and partnership*.

In each of these areas, we identify the opportunities and gaps that have the greatest *strategic* significance in the early years of the new agenda. For some goals, established or recently launched partnerships must succeed if the credibility of the agenda is to be reinforced. For others, there is an opportunity to launch a new platform that will bring partners together around a shared strategy and roadmap.

We make four categories of recommendation:

Stay the course.

In some cases, strong partnerships are already in place. They are in the process of aligning their strategies to one or more SDGs, and have a realistic possibility of meeting some or all of their objectives.

For this group of partnerships, the challenge is to *stay the course*. While ongoing adaptation will be needed to meet the demands of the new agenda, the primary focus must be on delivery. Dramatic changes to strategy or architecture will distract from the imperative of both achieving and demonstrating results, while launching new, overlapping initiatives will increase duplication and waste.

These partnerships need support, but should also be subject to increased scrutiny. Most have been in existence for some time and should be in a position rigorously to quantify impact. They also have

a role to play in increasing coherence by aligning the strategies of their partners and building links to those working on other sustainable development priorities.

Boost.

This second group contains partnerships that need to be boosted if they are to take on the challenges presented by the new agenda. Some of these partnerships are new and must be supported as they consolidate and scale up their activities. Others are more established but need substantial reform and realignment if they are to take on the challenges of the SDGs.

For partnerships in this category, external review is needed to assess whether impact is being delivered. In particular, it will be important to identify partnerships that are stuck in a cycle where results are promised only after a further phase of reform has been undertaken.

The credibility of these partnerships with governments is especially important. Do countries see them as an important part of the 'answer' to the questions posed by the SDGs? Or is national ownership weak and perhaps only incentivized by the provision of finance?

Launch.

Third, we identify gaps where the UN could consider new partnerships or platforms that act as a 'partnership of partnerships'.

Given the proliferation of partnerships, the decision that another 'start-up' is needed should be taken with caution. There should be a significant opportunity to achieve impact and to do so in a way that will increase policy coherence for sustainable development.

If the UN is to initiate a partnership, or be a leading partner, it should be clear about its comparative advantage and its capacity to ensure that the partnership adds real value. A strategic approach is essential: an unplanned proliferation of partnerships would be highly counterproductive.

The final category is the **zombie** partnership – those that continue to exist and absorb resources, while not making a meaningful contribution to the new agenda. Given that implementation of the SDGs is only just beginning, it is too early to identify any zombies. Instead, partnerships must publish credible statements of their results and subject them to external scrutiny. The onus is on *them* to demonstrate that they do not fall into the 'undead' category over the next few years.



Agenda 2030 Partnerships Opportunities and Gaps



End poverty and hunger, in all their forms and dimensions, and ensure that all human beings can fulfil their potential in dignity and equality and in a healthy environment













Strengths

- Successful poverty reduction under the MDGs provides foundation for further progress under Agenda 2030.
- Innovative initiatives are emerging with potential to transform poverty reduction strategies.
- The Global Strategy for Women's, Children's and Adolescents' Health is fully aligned with the SDGs, and Every Woman Every Child (EWEC) acts as an umbrella multi-stakeholder movement for health.
- The Scaling Up Nutrition (SUN) movement offers a platform to accelerate delivery of nutrition targets.
- Advocacy platforms have been effective in shifting norms for gender equality.
- Sanitation and Water for All has built political will, improved coordination and increased the focus on results.

Weaknesses -

- Ending poverty will be much tougher than halving it.
- Reaching the furthest behind first creates strategic challenges that are yet to be fully explored.
- Few SDGs will be met in fragile settings without significant innovation and reform.
- Few partnerships are universal, leaving them ill-equipped to respond to income and non-income poverty outside developing countries.
- It is unclear whether there is sufficient determination to overcome enormous obstacles to delivering quality education.
- Progress is slow on sanitation and new models and approaches are needed.

Priorities -

- 1 Strengthen coordination across all partnerships that aim to deliver the 'people' SDGs.
- 2 All partnerships to make reaching the furthest behind first a strategic priority and to mainstream gender equality.
- 3 Demonstrate EWEC and SUN can deliver acceleration in progress for health and nutrition goals.
- 4 Invest in evidence for what works to deliver quality education. Develop a shared strategy that will deliver rapid improvements in learning outcomes in the 2020s.
- 5 In 2019, report on whether sufficient progress is being made to end poverty in all its forms by 2030, while leaving noone behind.

Scaling Up Nutrition

Every Woman Every Child

Sanitation and Water for All

Platforms and funds for gender equality

Global Partnership for Education

Leave No-One Behind platform

Stay the course

Boost

Launch



Partners for People

Under 'people' in Agenda 2030, governments commit to "end poverty and hunger, in their forms and dimensions, and to ensure that all human beings can fulfill their potential in dignity and equality and in a healthy environment." The following SDGs are included in this thematic area:

SDG1	End poverty in all its forms everywhere
SDG2	End hunger, achieve food security and improved nutrition and promote sustainable agriculture
SDG3	Ensure healthy lives and promote well-being for all at all ages
SDG4	Ensure inclusive and equitable quality education and promote lifelong learning opportunities for all
SDG5	Achieve gender equality and empower all women and girls
SDG6	Ensure availability and sustainable management of water and sanitation for all

Collectively, they represent the minimum levels of well-being all global citizens must enjoy if they are to benefit from, and play a role in, building a sustainable future. The goals are heavily interlinked with each other, and are also dependent on progress in delivering Agenda's 2030's aspirations for *prosperity*, planet, and peace.

For most of these targets, at least some progress is being made, with rapid poverty reduction during the MDG era. According to the final Millennium Development Goals report "nearly half of the population in the developing world lived on less than \$1.25 a day; that proportion dropped to 14 per cent in 2015." Undernourishment fell by half under the MDGs while access to clean water nearly doubled, progress on many health indicators was strong, and many more children are now in school. Women have experienced gains in education, health outcomes, labor market opportunities, and political participation.

These successes, however, are only partial. It will be much harder to end extreme poverty than to halve it, given the multiple deprivations that the poorest face. Almost all countries are off course for four of the nine global nutrition targets for 2025. Access to sanitation remains poor, with 2.4 billion people lacking adequate sanitation facilities, disproportionately affecting women and girls. Gender discrimination is a binding constraint on the development prospects for a large number of women and girls, with broader impacts on national prosperity and security.

The SDGs for ending poverty are many times more ambitious than the MDGs. At the heart of Agenda 2030 lies a commitment to 'reach the furthest behind first.' This implies a profound strategic shift. As many of the targets are 'zero based', they can only be met if they are met for all. Effective implementation requires a transformation in the capacity to deliver for those who face the most daunting obstacles to achieving a better life.

Strong platforms and partnerships already exist for this theme, although less so for SDG1 (end poverty) than the other *people* SDGs. This goal, however, has seen a wave of innovation, as partnerships explore the potential of direct cash transfers as a poverty reduction strategy (the Better than Cash Alliance),²⁰ work to provide financial services to poor people and to their businesses (the Global Partnership for

Financial Inclusion),²¹ or aim to increase the role of the private sector in tackling poverty (Partnerships in Poverty).²²

Nutrition has also seen a recent surge of partnership development (see case study 1), with the Scaling Up Nutrition (SUN) movement launched in light of the realization that "nutrition is a desperately neglected aspect of maternal, newborn, and child health"²³ and that international efforts to address the problem were "fragmented and dysfunctional."²⁴ According to its recent evaluation, SUN has successfully built political will for tackling nutrition and must now translate this into results for children at national level. The nutrition sector has united behind a "case for investment" and "a set of the most cost-effective actions which can be scaled up immediately" to deliver SDG2.²⁵

Partnerships have played a particularly strong role in health (SDG3) over the past decade, demonstrating how "a multitude of actors including national governments, CSOs and civil society, businesses, international organizations, foundations, and the scientific community can be mobilized around shared goals to solve a complex long-term investment challenge."²⁶ Case study 2 discusses two very different health partnerships: Gavi, the Vaccine Alliance, is characteristic of a number of partnerships that focus on particular threats to child survival. It has been successful in delivering immunization to large numbers of children and, increasingly, has shown that it can reshape vaccine markets, while ensuring sustainability after countries 'graduate' from its support.

Every Woman Every Child (EWEC) is very different in structure and intent. It is an umbrella movement that aims to bring multiple health actors (including other partnerships) together around a shared strategy for delivering global health goals. The first global strategy was launched in 2010 and revised for Agenda 2030 as the Global Strategy for Women's, Children's, and Adolescents' Health. EWEC is the most ambitious attempt to create a 'partnership of partnerships' and acts as the 'admiral' for a fleet of constituent initiatives, ensuring the global health community is in pole position to deliver the health SDG for women and children. It shows the potential for partnerships to play an aggregating and amplifying, rather than implementing, role.

For some partnerships, Agenda 2030 brings substantial new challenges. The education SDG looks beyond primary schooling, while making a long overdue shift towards focusing on quality as well as access. SDG4 is many times more ambitious than its equivalent MDG, but comes at a time that UNESCO has described as an unprecedented crisis in the education sector, with too many schooling systems failing "not only to impart the basics, but to keep pace with rapid changes in global economic, sociopolitical and natural environments and equip students with the skills, knowledge and attitudes to meet the challenges they pose."²⁷

Education partnerships also have a mixed record (case study 3). The Education for All (EFA) movement has existed for 25 years with the aspiration to be simultaneously a partnership of countries, international organizations and civil society, and a driver of mass participation at grass roots level. It has failed to gain political commitment, with successful initiatives happening "in spite, rather than as a result of attempts at global coordination." ²⁸

The Global Partnership for Education (GPE), which describes itself as "the only multilateral partnership solely devoted to getting all children enrolled in school for a good quality education,"²⁹ started as an offshoot from the EFA. It has become one of the largest education donors, but has been through repeated waves of reform as it attempts to demonstrate that it can deliver significant improvements in

learning outcomes. Given the scale of the global learning crisis, it is yet to demonstrate that it has the strategy, tools and expertise to help governments reform failing education systems. It must also do more to meet the needs of the most disadvantaged children, working with new initiatives, such as the Education Cannot Wait Fund, launched to meet the needs of children affected by emergencies and protracted crises.³⁰

Gender equality and empowerment is critical to the delivery of all 17 SDGs, with growing realization that structural barriers to gender equality must be broken down for the new agenda to succeed, allowing "the enhancement of women's skills and capacities as active agents of change for sustainable development." SDG5 is a goal that is especially strongly linked to the rest of the agenda, with gender partnerships focused on areas such as the prevention of violence and abuse (Girls not Brides, Together for Girls), reproductive rights (Family Planning 2020), water (Gender and Water Alliance) and climate change (the Global Gender and Climate Change Alliance).

Gender partnerships with a more general focus, such as the DAC Network on Gender Equality or the International Alliance of Women, will also be judged primarily on how effective they are at mainstreaming gender-sensitive implementation of all aspects of Agenda 2030.

Water and sanitation (SDG6) has been on the international agenda for over 30 years, including two 'decades' of action (1981-1990 and 2000-2015) dedicated to improving access to safe drinking water and basic sanitation. In part, delivery has been hampered by rapid population growth and urbanization, environmental degradation and rising costs of water supplies. However, follow-through has also been disappointing, with a lack of the financing or practical strategies needed to deliver MDG target 7c "By 2015, halve the proportion of people without sustainable access to safe drinking water and basic sanitation."

To strengthen and coordinate action, the Sanitation and Water for All partnership (SWA)(case study 4) was launched in 2009 aiming to increase political will and strengthen the evidence base and national planning processes. Through high level meetings, the partnership has succeeded in bringing together finance and water and sanitation ministers from over 100 countries. Commitments have been made, but it remains unclear whether these have led to incremental impact. With high level ministers recently aligning plans with Agenda 2030, the partnership will now need to demonstrate that these national commitments add up to a global strategy for reaching the SDG targets on water and sanitation.

Across the six *people* goals, it is clear that the main priority is to build on the foundation created by the MDGs, while adapting to the twin challenges of *universality* on the one hand, and the commitment to *reach the furthest behind first* on the other. The major partnerships in this area are critical to ending absolute poverty and ensuring all children survive their early years, but they must go beyond that to ensure that all people are able to thrive and to contribute to the achievement of the sustainable development agenda.

We therefore recommend focusing primarily on accelerating delivery through existing partnerships for health and nutrition, and on strengthening the transformative capacity of partnerships for education and gender.

There is, however, an opportunity to do more on Agenda 2030's commitment to *reach the furthest* behind first, by launching a Leave No-One Behind platform to bring together all partners and alliances

that are working at global and regional levels to end poverty. The platform's initial focus might be on building "nationally appropriate social protection systems and measures for all, including floors." This would build on existing programs such as the Universal Social Protection Initiative, 32 with the aim of reaching the 73% of the world's population not yet covered by comprehensive social security systems. 33 Work could start after the HLPF 2016, with the platform launched at the HLPF 2017, which is expected to include *eradicating poverty* as part of its theme.

Recommendations -



Scaling Up Nutrition Movement (SUN), Every Woman Every Child (EWEC)

Demonstrate that SUN and EWEC can:

- Translate political will into improved health and nutrition outcomes.
- Bring partners together to implement shared strategies for health and nutrition.
- Reduce fragmentation in global governance while maximizing the impact of their constituent partnerships and alliances.

Sanitation and Water for All

- Continue to collaborate with, and act as an umbrella for, various water partnerships and alliances, with the aim of demonstrating accelerated progress against SDG6.
- Ensure national plans and commitments are monitored.



Platforms and funds for gender equality

- Bring alliances, platforms and funds together around a shared approach to mainstreaming gender across Agenda 2030.
- Use advocacy, evidence and catalytic funding to leverage change to break down structural barriers to gender equality.
- Increase the voice and role of women and girls in the implementation of Agenda 2030, while engaging men and boys in addressing barriers to sustainable development.

Global Partnership for Education (GPE)

- Develop the evidence and consensus on the most cost effective strategies for tackling the global learning crisis.
- Support GPE through its latest wave of reforms, with the aim of laying the foundations for rapid improvements in learning outcomes in the 2020s.
- Develop strategies for ensuring children from vulnerable groups are in school and learning, and the disaggregated data for monitoring progress.



Leave No-One Behind platform

- Explore the potential for a new platform to reach the furthest behind first.
- Develop a business case and shared strategy for building a universal social protection system by 2030.
- Launch the platform at the High-level Political Forum in 2017.



Ensure all human beings can enjoy prosperous and fulfilling lives and that economic, social and technological progress occurs in harmony with nature











Strengths

- The SDGs for prosperity are a leading priority for many countries.
- Established ahead of Rio+20, Sustainable Energy for All (SE4All) is hard-wired into the SDGs.
- For employment, more credible and focused partnerships have recently been established.
- Major cities are well-networked and are important sources of leadership and innovation.

Weaknesses -

- Prosperity partnerships are relatively under-developed.
- SE4All is yet to demonstrate significant results on the ground.
- Past employment initiatives have failed and there is a risk of duplication between new partnerships.
- The Global Infrastructure Facility and Forum are in their start-up phase, while lead times for major infrastructure are long.
- There is no strategy or platform to confront inequality between or within countries.

Priorities -

- 1 Demonstrate SE4All can deliver on its promise and respond to the concerns of its critics.
- **2** Build strong partnerships for youth employment, while avoiding overlaps and duplication.
- 3 Engage investors and the private sector in major infrastructure investments.
- 4 Increase the leadership role of cities across all Agenda 2030 partnerships.
- 5 Develop shared strategies and a platform for policies for inequality and inclusive growth.

Sustainable Energy for All

Partnerships for Youth Employment
Global Infrastructure Forum
Global Infrastructure Facility

Inequality Forum

Stay the course

Boost

Launch



Partners for *Prosperity*

Under 'prosperity', governments commit to ensuring that "all human beings can enjoy prosperous and fulfilling lives and that economic, social and technological progress occurs in harmony with nature." The prosperity thematic area includes the following SDGs:

SDG7	Ensure access to affordable, reliable, sustainable and modern energy for all
SDG8	Promote sustained, inclusive and sustainable economic growth, full and productive employment and decent work for all
SDG9	Build resilient infrastructure, promote inclusive and sustainable industrialization and foster innovation
SDG10	Reduce inequality within and among countries
SDG11	Make cities and human settlements inclusive, safe, resilient and sustainable

Many developing country governments regarded the MDGs as having been overly focused on social development priorities and saw the new agenda as an opportunity to place an increased emphasis on the need for an economic transformation that will deliver more widespread, sustainable and inclusive growth.³⁴ In the negotiations, this was a particular priority for African countries, who called for greater investment in "infrastructure, agriculture, industrial and services sectors development; science technology and innovation; value addition; youth development and engagement; women's empowerment; and sustainable natural resource management."³⁵

Partnership is essential to delivering the aspirations of SDGs7-11. Delivering ambitious economic goals and targets will only be possible with active participation from the private sector, both as a source of finance, and as an actor that works with governments to shape and implement growth policies. Given the interconnected nature of the global economy, public-private alliances have an important role to play at international and regional levels, with the business community identifying them as "vital to gaining the shared buy-in necessary, on the part of all stakeholders, needed to achieve the objectives of international development frameworks." ³⁶

Partnerships in this area have not traditionally been strong, but energy has emerged in recent years as a priority for international action (case study 5). In 2011, the UN Secretary-General launched Sustainable Energy for All (SE4All) to trigger "a transformation of the world's energy systems that will benefit people everywhere."³⁷ SE4All was explicitly positioned as a forerunner initiative, demonstrating what could be achieved at the Rio+20 summit. The Secretary-General argued that energy should be used to show how to place the "social, economic, and environmental pillars of sustainable development more equally at the center of policy-making."³⁸ Three linked objectives – for access to modern energy services, energy efficiency, and renewable energy – were proposed, and formed the basis of SDG7.

As a result, SE4All has emerged as a significant test case for Agenda 2030's potential to deliver ambitious targets that have a universal focus, incorporate an integrated vision of sustainable development, and are supported by a broad coalition of international and national actors, from the public and private sectors, and from civil society. Alongside other related partnerships such as the Partnership for Clean

Fuel and Vehicles, or the Renewable Energy and Energy Efficiency Partnership (REEEP), SE4All's challenge is whether it can tackle a perceived disconnect between 'global cheerleading' and action on the ground, delivering measurable progress against the SDGs ahead of the HLPF in 2019.

SDG8 aims to sustain economic growth, and increase it in least developed countries, while boosting economic productivity "through diversification, technological upgrading and innovation." Perhaps its most important targets, however, are those that promise "full and productive employment and decent work for all women and men" by 2030 (SDG8.5) and a substantial reduction in the proportion of youth not in employment, education or training by 2020 (SDG8.6).

The MDGs also promised full employment and decent work for all, but progress against this target was disappointing, to say the least. According to the final report on the MDGs, 53 million *more* people were unemployed in 2015 than 1991. Countries of all income levels have failed to generate sufficient job opportunities, with young people – women, in particular – the hardest hit.

The case is strong, therefore, for making youth employment a priority, especially in developing countries that are seeing large numbers of young adults entering the labor force. If sufficient jobs can be created, these countries will collect a substantial demographic dividend, making it much more likely that other SDGs will be delivered. A failure to expand labor markets at sufficient speed will have obvious economic and social impacts, and could also fuel instability that will threaten the achievement of all of the SDGs.³⁹

Partnerships in this area do not have an impressive track record. The Global Jobs Pact was launched in 2009 as a response to the global financial crisis and aimed to create "45 million new entrants to the global jobs market annually – most of them young women and men."⁴⁰ The Pact was intended to bring together the UN with the "the actors of the real economy" (governments, business, labor) and also with the G20, the international system's dominant economic grouping. Delivery, however, has been weak, with the International Labour Organization (ILO) finding only 'limited' uptake of the Pact's proposals. ⁴¹ While both the Addis Ababa Action Agenda and Agenda 2030 commit to implementation of the Pact, there is little evidence of activity after 2012. ⁴²

More promising are three recent partnerships (case study 6) that include a strong role for the private sector and for other partners from outside the UN system with credibility to tackle economic challenges:⁴³

- Let's Work, which describes itself as "a global partnership to create more and better private sector jobs,"⁴⁴ was launched in 2013. It aims to pilot new approaches to job creation in country, while improving data and evidence, and sharing best practice and tools.⁴⁵
- Solutions for Youth Employment (S4YE) was launched in 2014 and aims to help 150 million young people access productive work by 2030.⁴⁶
- Most recently, the Global Initiative on Decent Jobs for Youth was launched as "a strategic multistakeholder alliance... leveraging the convening power of the United Nations," with the aim of being a "cornerstone" for the delivery of SDG8.⁴⁷

During the SDG negotiations, many developing countries made infrastructure (SDG9) a priority,⁴⁸ with the need for greatest investment to support a structural transformation in the least developed countries.⁴⁹ In 2012, Bhattacharya, Romani and Stern observed that "1.4 billion people still have no

access to electricity, 0.9 billion are without access to safe drinking water and 2.6 billion without access to basic sanitation."⁵⁰ They estimated that investment spending on infrastructure in developing countries would have to double, from \$0.8-0.9 trillion per year to approximately \$1.8-2.3 trillion per year, in order to address these concerns by 2020.

Recent years have seen a number of efforts to bridge this financing gap, especially in Africa, where there has been a surge in investment from traditional and non-traditional sources.⁵¹ A number of new financing vehicles have been created, including the New Development Bank, set up by BRICS, which has been created to fund long-term infrastructure needs in developing countries.⁵² The New Development Bank has explicitly challenged the Multilateral Development Banks (MDBs) to "reinvent themselves and introduce innovative instruments," while analysts have called on the MDBs to do more to set standards, meet the needs of investment 'orphans', and ensure coordination in an increasingly crowded field.

The Global Infrastructure Facility, launched in October 2014, is a reaction to this shifting landscape (case study 7). Hosted by the World Bank, this new multi-stakeholder partnership is "designed to provide a new way to collaborate on preparing, structuring and implementing complex projects that no single institution could handle on its own."⁵³ The Facility commenced a three-year pilot phase in April 2015, with an initial capitalization of \$100 million and private sector partners representing around \$12 trillion in assets.

The need for greater coordination among the multiple infrastructure initiatives (including the Global Infrastructure Facility) was reflected at Third International Conference on Financing for Development in Addis Ababa, where world leaders called for a Global Infrastructure Forum to be established. The Addis Ababa Action Agenda envisions that the Forum will improve alignment among "established and new infrastructure initiatives, multilateral and national development banks, United Nations agencies, and national institutions, development partners and the private sector." The first forum has now been held. Moving forward, it must now unite overlapping infrastructure initiatives around a common roadmap, increasing accountability and ensuring that investment and implementation are in line with the aspirations of the SDGs.

Inequality (SDG10) is not a central theme for existing multi-stakeholder partnerships, although the Global Forum on Migration and Development, and the Global Knowledge Partnership on Migration and Development address SDG10.7. In March 2016, the UN's first meeting on inequality underlined the need for strong partnerships to deliver SDG10 and recommended that "a special commission within the UN system should be created, dedicated to follow up, monitor, and systematize approaches to inequality." Following this, a Group of Friends of SDG10 has been formed to "further collective efforts that could eventually translate into the right policies to address inequalities." There is also growing interest from foundations to tackle inequalities, with some making it their main priority. ⁵⁶

Finally, cities are the subject of a goal (SDG11), but are perhaps most important as a source of innovation and experimentation for all 17 SDGs. The Cities Alliance aims to strengthen "the capacity of cities to provide improved services to the urban poor."⁵⁷ The C40 Cities Climate Leadership Group has brought together leaders from 80 cities that represent a quarter of the global economy. 100 Resilient Cities aims to increase the resilience of cities to both shocks and "the stresses that weaken the fabric of a city on a day to day or cyclical basis."

Across the five *prosperity* goals, the priority is to ensure that new partnerships and platforms fulfill their promise, and that they have the credibility to mobilize investment that is commensurate with the ambitions of the agenda.

The success of the major partnerships in this area is not a given. SE4All is now attempting to move from advocacy for the importance of universal access to clean energy to a new strategy "where the emphasis is on helping partners to take rapid, tangible action on those agreements." Its success is now a test case for the credibility of the UN's contribution to delivery of the SDGs.

Partnerships for jobs hold promise, but must avoid overlap and be challenged to deliver results in their pilot programs and countries. It is similarly important that the Global Infrastructure Forum and Facility identify and address infrastructure and capacity gaps, improve coordination among existing and new infrastructure initiatives, and mobilize investment from public and private sources. The leadership role of cities, meanwhile, should be developed, not just for SDG11, but for the agenda as a whole.

Inequality is a clearly a gap in the current partnership portfolio. A new platform could emerge from the work of the 'friends' group and the proposed UN commission, and be asked to develop political consensus around the shared strategies and policies that are needed for inclusive growth, and to address grievances fueled by rising inequality.

Recommendations —



Sustainable Energy for All (SE4All)

- Deliver the results set out on the strategic framework for 2016-2021.
- Address criticisms of the platform from some governments and businesses.
- Demonstrate that SE4All is able to deliver significant additional investment.



Partnerships for Youth Employment

- Avoid overlap and duplication between various partnerships and initiatives.
- Develop a credible theory of change for how international action can support the expansion of national labor markets.
- Invest in those partnerships that demonstrate they have created jobs in their pilot countries and programs.

Global Infrastructure Forum and Facility

- Identify and address infrastructure and capacity gaps.
- Improve coordination among existing and new infrastructure initiatives.
- Mobilize investment from public and private sources.



Inequality Forum

- Share knowledge and experience on how to reduce inequality.
- Build the political will needed to deliver policies that will achieve greater equality.
- Strengthen evidence for what works, at both international and national levels.



Protect the planet from degradation, including through sustainable consumption and production, sustainably managing its natural resources and taking urgent action on climate change









Strengths

- After the Paris Agreement, momentum is growing behind a number of partnerships, platforms and initiatives.
- The Green Climate Fund should provide a substantial boost in investment, with \$100bn to be disbursed annually by 2020.
- The Roadmap for Climate Action aims to ensure these partnerships deliver results in line with long-term climate goals.
- The 10-Year Framework of Programmes on Sustainable Consumption and Production (10YFP) has launched a series of 'mini-partnerships.'
- Oceans have been identified as a priority for strengthened partnerships.

Weaknesses

- Many targets for environmental sustainability are far off track.
- Climate and sustainable consumption partnerships may not be able to mobilize fast enough to support the Paris Agreement.
- The Green Climate Fund and 10YFP are unproven.
- On land, biodiversity is being lost rapidly, while the oceans face a growing crisis due to over exploitation of resources, pollution and climate change.
- Few partnerships are at a scale to tackle threats to oceans and biodiversity.

Priorities -

- 1 Use Agenda 2030's universality to increase focus on and urgency for all goals related to environmental sustainability and its impact on livelihoods and resilience.
- 2 Increase political will and support to ensure platforms for sustainable consumption and production are a success.
- 3 Implement the Roadmap for Climate Action to ensure partnerships, alliances and funds meet the Paris Climate Goals.
- 4 Use the effectiveness of climate partnerships to support more ambitious climate commitments in 2020.
- 5 Launch a movement to deliver the oceans SDG.

Climate partnership and funds

10-Year Framework of Programmes on Sustainable Consumption and Production

Oceans Movement

Stay the course

Boost

Launch



Partners for Planet

Agenda 2030 brings together the development priorities of the MDGs with action to address the long-term sustainability challenges that were first put on the international agenda in Rio. The four 'planet' SDGs are:

SDG12	Ensure sustainable consumption and production patterns
SDG13	Take urgent action to combat climate change and its impacts
SDG14	Conserve and sustainably use the oceans, seas and marine resources for sustainable development
SDG15	Protect, restore and promote sustainable use of terrestrial ecosystems, sustainably manage forests, combat desertification, and halt and reverse land degradation and halt biodiversity loss

While the past 20 years have seen rapid improvements in economic growth and some notable successes in reducing poverty, environmental indicators have deteriorated markedly.⁵⁹ The world is developing, but it is not doing so sustainably.

Climate is the dominant concern, with implications for all other SDGs. The Paris Agreement recognizes that it "represents an urgent and potentially irreversible threat to human societies and the planet and thus requires the widest possible cooperation by all countries." The Paris Agreement includes national commitments for 2020-2025 that put the world on track for a 2.7-3.7°C temperature rise – an improvement on the pre-Paris expectation of 4-5°C, but still far above a 1.5 or 2°C threshold.

The road to Paris, however, demonstrates the importance of partnership approaches. In 2009, the Copenhagen Climate Conference failed to deliver a comprehensive global deal, with negotiators left with far too much to do in a frantic endgame characterized by confusion and mutual distrust. The Paris negotiation was comparatively more successful due to the fact that it married 'bottom-up' cooperation with 'top-down' political support, and had done so well before anyone travelled to the French capital.

Countries were willing to commit themselves to cuts in national emissions ahead of time because the process was bolstered by bilateral and multilateral cooperation, and partnerships in areas such as technology and finance.⁶² Governments sealed a deal for which considerable groundwork had been laid in the real world, not trying to bring one into existence within the confines of the negotiating room.

A similar logic will be needed after Paris. Many Intended Nationally Determined Contributions (INDCs) are conditional on the provision of finance, technology and capacity-building, with a projected need of at least \$3.5 trillion for the former (from all sources, national and international, private and public). The Paris Agreement enjoins developed countries to scale up financial support and appoints two High-Level Champions whose job it will be to lay the groundwork for delivery of the INDCs. An ongoing effort to marry action platforms with political will should, in turn, allow countries to make stronger commitments in 2020, and to further 'ratchet up' ambition after the first global stock take in 2023.

Partnerships for a number of the SDGs can be expected to make a contribution to this process, in particular those for clean energy, for innovation and resilient infrastructure, and for sustainable

urbanization. But partnerships that aim to ensure a shift to sustainable consumption and production patterns (SDG12) are especially important, as they will demonstrate whether growth is beginning to be decoupled from the environmental damage it causes.

This puts the spotlight on the 10-Year Framework of Programmes on Sustainable Consumption and Production (10YFP)(case study 8). Announced at Rio+20, 10YFP is identified as the main tool for the delivery of SDG12.1, as well as for a target in SDG8 on decoupling economic growth from environmental degradation. The framework is, in effect, an umbrella for a series of mini-partnerships, with programs launched for public procurement, consumer information, tourism, lifestyles and education, buildings and construction, and food systems. Each of these has its own lead group and multi-stakeholder advisory committee.

For the climate goal – SDG13 – the target for mobilizing \$100 billion of annual climate finance and operationalizing the Green Climate Fund (GCF) is of great importance. The GCF is critical to the political bargain that underpins the Paris Agreement (case study 9). It has been established through a drawn out process, reflecting disagreements about its mandate, strategy and design, and has only recently announced its first grants. Its target for disbursement in 2020 is more than the Global Environment Facility – the original 'green fund' – has disbursed over its 25 year history. It explicitly aims to "operate at a larger scale than other comparable funds to promote the paradigm shift towards low-emission and climate-resilient development pathways."

SDGs14 and 15 cover the sustainable use of oceans and terrestrial ecosystems. The global dimensions of most environmental threats are particularly obvious, with patterns of unsustainable development increasingly causing irreversible environmental damage. The Global Biodiversity Outlook finds that "pressures on biodiversity will continue to increase at least until 2020, and that the status of biodiversity will continue to decline," while the first World Ocean Assessment concludes that climate change is having a serious impact on the world's oceans and seas, the exploitation of marine resources is unsustainable, and that a variety of human activities are causing growing damage to marine ecosystems. The latter calls for a coherent and comprehensive approach to the management of human impacts on oceans, and for the implementation of practicable, cost effective and evidence-based solutions that will lead to greater sustainability.

In both biodiversity and oceans, there is a push for stronger partnerships that can bring stakeholders together to provide change at the scale needed to deliver the SDGs. Momentum seems strong for oceans, where there are a number of relevant partnerships such as the Ocean Sanctuary Alliance, the Partnership for Regional Oceans Governance, Global Partnership on Marine Litter, the Global Partnership on Nutrient Management, and the Global Coral Reef Partnership, but no umbrella that can coordinate and synthesize their efforts, and maximize their contribution to SDG14.

In 2017, the UN will hold the first of a series of triennial conferences that aim to strengthen cooperation and partnerships for the delivery of SDG14. The first conference, to be held in June 2017, will assess progress and gaps in implementation of the goal, and explore "what action alliances and partnerships need to be formed to take [all partners] forward."⁶⁷ Given that the UN has comparative advantage in this area, this is an opportunity to launch an Oceans Movement that will ensure diverse partnerships work effectively together. If proven successful, a similar approach could be considered for biodiversity.

Across the four *planet* goals, the priority is to support and boost existing partnerships and initiatives, and strengthen cooperation between them.

Given the scale of its ambition and the complexity of its structure, 10YFP will need sustained political support and effective management if it is to fulfill its "significant potential for delivering *collective impact*...through the programs and flagship projects which engage multiple actors with a common agenda, mutually supportive activities and shared measurement systems which can thus deliver at scale." It will be especially important for 10YFP to build the data systems to demonstrate its platforms are contributing to the shift towards more sustainable patterns of consumption and production. 69

For climate, the two High-Level Champions will need to ensure the "successful execution of existing efforts and the scaling-up and introduction of new or strengthened voluntary efforts, initiatives and coalitions." They have set out a roadmap that aims to "boost cooperative action between governments, cities, business, investors and citizens," by providing a path for partnerships to gain official recognition, while ensuring coalitions meet targets that are consistent with long-term climate goals. This Roadmap for Climate Action, complete with champions to drive it forward, provides a model for how diverse partnerships and funds can be galvanized to work towards shared targets.

Recommendations -



Climate partnerships and funds

- Deliver the Roadmap for Climate Action in the run up to 2016 climate talks in Marrakech (COP22).
- Build on existing climate initiatives, while ensuring the credible tracking of results.
- Create an ongoing mechanism for ensuring that climate partnerships, alliances, networks and funds contribute to long-term climate goals.



10-Year Framework of Programmes on Sustainable Consumption and Production (10YFP)

- Support 10YFP's six 'mini-partnerships' to deliver results in public procurement, consumer information, tourism, lifestyles and education, buildings and construction, and food systems.
- Launch new programs under 10YFP only when it is clear that the first batch will deliver results.
- Build data systems that enable 10YFP to demonstrate its impact on production and consumption patterns.



Oceans Movement

- Convene existing oceans partnerships and initiatives to explore opportunities and gaps.
- Conduct a scoping study for a new Oceans Movement.
- Launch the Oceans Movement at the first UN Conference to Support the Implementation of SDG 14 in June 2017.



Foster peaceful, just and inclusive societies which are free from fear and violence



Strengths -

- Strengthened evidence for what works to prevent violence.
- Growing grassroots networks for increasing access to justice.
- The Open Government Partnership is a potentially transformative and universal platform.
- Increased political will to tackle transnational threats to peace and justice.
- Networks of policymakers, experts and practitioners have increased in number and effectiveness.

Weaknesses -

- The capacity to deliver SDG16 is divided across sectors and disciplines.
- Relatively few partnerships are designed to deliver change at a scale commensurate with the Agenda 2030 aspiration for fostering peaceful, just and inclusive societies.
- Policy is often not informed by the latest evidence.
- Data is lacking to demonstrate progress against the targets for peaceful, just and inclusive societies.

Priorities -

- 1 Strengthen global efforts to prevent violence in all its forms, especially against women and children.
- **2** Respond to strong public demand for greater access to justice.
- **3** Build on the Open Government Partnership and other partnerships for strengthening governance and institutions.
- 4 Increase focus on transnational threats such as illicit financial flows.
- 5 Launch a platform for peaceful, just and inclusive societies.

Open Government Partnership
Extractive Industries Transparency
Initiative

Delivery partnerships for ending violence and promoting access to justice

Platform for peaceful, just and inclusive societies

Stay the course

Boost

Launch



Partners for Peace

Agenda 2030 recognizes that "there can be no sustainable development without peace and no peace without sustainable development."

SDG16 is the main goal for this thematic area, but we would again underline the importance of targets from other goals that relate to this theme (for example, gender-based violence in SDG5, human trafficking in SDG8, and political, social and economic inclusion in SDG10):

SDG16 Promote peaceful and inclusive societies for sustainable development, provide access to justice for all and build effective, accountable and inclusive institutions at all levels

The role of peace and justice in Agenda 2030 has proved controversial. In April 2014, at the request of the President of the General Assembly, the Center on International Cooperation (CIC) reviewed the debate around the proposed SDG16. Drawing on a series of interviews with member states and other actors, we found:

Widespread support for the need to foster peaceful, non-violent and inclusive societies, but disagreement as to how this objective can be achieved within the context of the post-2015 development agenda.

From a delivery perspective, all goals are not equal. As can be seen from case studies presented in the second part of this paper, some SDGs are based on relatively well-developed strategies, complete with projected business-as-usual trajectories and a roadmap for the finance and actions that will be needed. Delivery platforms and partnerships at global and regional levels have also been identified. These SDGs emerged from a debate about solutions and are an expression of *an intent to deliver* by stakeholders from many sectors and geographies.

In contrast, SDG16 and related targets for *peaceful*, *just and inclusive societies* have emerged from a debate about problems, rather than solutions. There is much greater clarity about the threat posed to sustainable development by violence, insecurity and injustice, than there is consensus on the strategies that can be used to deliver peace, access to justice and good governance. This has resulted in skepticism about how these targets can be implemented and progress measured, which has been compounded by fears that development will take a back seat to narrowly-defined security objectives.

The implementation of SDG16 is critical to the two most important cross-cutting themes for Agenda 2030: the commitment to *reach the furthest behind first* on the one hand, and principle of *universality* (goals and targets for "the entire world, developed and developing countries alike") on the other.

■ To *leave no-one behind*, there must be a more effective response to the concentration of all forms of poverty – income and non-income – in countries and communities where violence is high and institutions are weak. A lack of capacity to deliver in these settings must also be confronted. More effective policies are needed to transform institutions, increase access to justice, and to sustain peace in a way that will support development.

But at the same time, universality encourages us to confront the role played by violence, injustice, and weak institutions in entrenching inequality in all countries, with a disproportionate impact on women, children and other vulnerable groups. With SDG16, high and middle income countries face pressure to show they are willing to take action domestically.

The dual focus on *leaving no-one behind* and tackling *universal threats to sustainable development* means that delivery strategies for the *peaceful, just and inclusive societies* lens will need to transcend the one-way modalities of the MDG era. New platforms for collective action will have to demonstrate that they can engage with countries of all income levels, while providing particular support for those where insecurity is a binding constraint to the delivery of many of the SDGs.

Partnerships for this area break into three broad clusters. For peaceful societies, recent years have seen growing investment in collecting the evidence on the most effective interventions for preventing violence, through platforms such as the Violence Prevention Alliance and the Know Violence in Childhood Global Learning Initiative, with international organizations uniting behind common strategies for ending violence against women⁷³ and against children.⁷⁴ Networks of practitioners are also being strengthened (the Violence Prevention Alliance once again, or the Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime). Partnerships that can turn evidence into an agenda for action, however, are at an early stage. There is also fragmentation between partnerships that work on interpersonal violence, on violent crime, and on fragility and conflict.

The Global Partnership and Fund to End Violence Against Children is one of the first of a new generation of partnerships that have been stimulated by the launch of Agenda 2030 (case study 9). It aims to make violence prevention a global policy priority, while working with pathfinder countries to accelerate action to tackle the violence children face. This partnership is universal in scope, given that children experience violence in all countries. Its most urgent task is to redefine what governments and other actors believe can be delivered. Advocates have long argued that "all violence against children is preventable." They now have to turn that assertion into a convincing case for action and investment.

The 'just societies' category includes partnerships that help deliver targets for access to justice and rule of law, for legal identity, and for illicit flows and corruption, as well as targets for discrimination, equality and human rights. Evidence-based approaches have been slower to develop for access to justice, 15 with "limited evidence on how the rule of law can be improved through concerted domestic and/or international intervention." Partnerships for justice are relatively under-developed — a result of a lack of past funding and support for this priority. There has, however, been recent interest in bottom-up and grassroots approaches, largely driven by civil society. The Global Legal Empowerment Network, for example, has 2,500 members "working to make justice a reality for the billions who live outside of the law." T

For inclusive societies, partnerships are working to strengthen institutions and promote good governance, and to support SDG targets that aim to ensure all people can participate fully in society. The Open Government Partnership (OGP) is the most established partnership for this thematic area (case study 11). Launched in September 2011 by eight governments (Brazil, Indonesia, Mexico, Norway, the Philippines, South Africa, the United Kingdom, and the United States), it now includes 69 countries as members – representing a third of the world's population. Aiming to "secure concrete commitments from governments to promote transparency, empower citizens, fight corruption, and harness new

technologies to strengthen governance," it must now turn this commitment into long-term impact that will provide more capacity for governments to deliver all of their development goals. OGP, along with other partnerships such as the Effective Institutions Platform, are also investing in developing the evidence base for delivery of SDG targets on governance and institutions.

Not all partnerships are as broad-based as OGP. The Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI) does not attempt to deliver change itself, but to promote "a global standard for the governance of a country's oil, gas and mineral resources" that will reduce corruption, strengthen institutions, and influence the behavior of governments, resources companies and investors (case study 12). Its ultimate aim is to ensure that public revenues from resources are available for high-priority national needs, with \$1.91 trillion of government revenues now disclosed. EITI must now persuade governments that compliance is a chance to build effective governance systems, and is not just a box-ticking exercise. Other partnerships that focus primarily on norms and standards include the Open Contracting Partnership and the Construction Sector Transparency Initiative.

For SDG16 and other related targets, the main priorities are to support nascent platforms and to enable them to work together more effectively to deliver the global goals. OGP is one of the few mature platforms, with a universal membership and an innovative model that combines national ownership with independent reporting on the delivery of commitments. It must now deliver its aim to "make sure that real change is happening on the ground in a majority of OGP countries and that this change is benefiting citizens." EITI offers an example of a focused partnership that addresses a problem that many countries are eager to solve, and which could play an important role in establishing the rules and practices needed to support a fairer and more sustainable model of globalization.

Other partnerships, especially newer ones such as the Global Partnership and Fund to End Violence Against Children, need to be supported as they demonstrate they can deliver significant, sustained and measurable reductions in violence, creating the conditions where growing numbers of people can benefit from development. Platforms and partnerships for justice also need to be supported and expanded, as do initiatives to tackle transnational threats to peace and justice, which can only be tackled through international cooperation.

The main priority, however, is to ensure coherent delivery across a range of partnerships, networks and alliances. In part, this can be achieved by strengthening data and reporting, as UNDP proposes in bringing together an alliance of governments, civil society and the private sector to support accountability for the delivery of SDG16. But greater effort will be needed to create a shared strategic direction and to bring partners together around the policies that are most likely to deliver impact. For this reason, we believe a platform for peaceful, just and inclusive societies is needed.

Its task would be to increase alignment across SDG16 as a whole, acting as convener and catalyst for greater innovation and ambition, and building a strong link with practice in the field. This platform would not, initially at least, need the profile of Every Woman Every Child. Instead, it could be an informal initiative that aimed to convene relevant partnerships, alliances, and networks in a way that will bring urgency and coherence to delivery, bringing them together around a roadmap, an action plan, and a common approach to investing in evidence for what works.

Recommendations -



Open Government Partnership (OGP)

- Growing number of OGP country action plans to support ambitious delivery of SDG16.
- Demonstrate implementation of OGP action plans delivers sustained improvements to standards of governance.
- Continue to invest in research agenda and increase understanding of 'what works.'

Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI)

- Continue to strengthen and promote the EITI standard.
- Meet EITI's four challenges for the future: integration into government systems; using reporting to change policy; make beneficial ownerships disclosure mandatory; strengthen participation by governments and systems.⁷⁸
- Quantify the benefits for compliance for governments and private sector.



Delivery partnerships for ending violence, and for promoting access to justice

- Support and expand partnerships that aim to reduce violence, especially those focused on preventing violence against women and children.
- Support and expand platforms and partnerships aimed at delivering access to justice for all.
- Strengthen evidence for what works to tackle transnational threats to peace and justice, including human trafficking.



Platform for peaceful, just and inclusive societies

- Explore the potential for a platform for peaceful, just and inclusive societies.
- Build a road map for delivering SDG16 and other related targets.
- Strengthen evidence base and develop case for investment.



A revitalized Global Partnership for Sustainable Development... focused in particular on the needs of the poorest and most vulnerable, with the participation of all countries, all stakeholders and all people



Strengths -

- Growing focus on supporting domestic resource mobilization and improving capacity for tax collection.
- Partnerships are exploring more effective use of development finance to deliver the SDGs.
- Technology Facilitation Mechanism has been launched.
- Strong and growing support for the Global Partnership for Sustainable Development Data.
- Platforms such as the Global Compact promote private sector contributions to the SDGs.

Weaknesses -

- The financing gap for the SDGs is estimated at 1.5-2.5% of GDP – partnerships are yet to respond to a challenge of this scale.
- New approaches to technology cooperation are unproven.
- It will take most countries many years to gather data needed to demonstrate progress against the majority of SDG targets.

Priorities -

- 1 Demonstrate that international cooperation can strengthen domestic resource mobilization.
- 2 Show that the Technology Facilitation Mechanism can provide developing countries with the science, technology and innovation needed to deliver the SDGs.
- 3 Use national Data Roadmaps for Sustainable Development to demonstrate how progress against the SDGs can be reviewed.



Addis Tax Initiative and other partnerships to strengthen domestic resource mobilization

Technology Facilitation Mechanism
Global Partnership for Sustainable
Development Data

Boost



Launch



Partners for Partnerships

SDG17 sets out the means of implementation for the other 16 goals, and it is considered "of equal importance with the other Goals and targets."

SDG17 Strengthen the means of implementation and revitalize the global partnership for sustainable development

It includes 19 targets on finance, technology, capacity-building, trade, and broader systemic issues, while the other 16 goals include a further 43 targets for their implementation. More than a third of the targets, in other words, are concerned with *how* the SDGs will be delivered.

SDG17 was designed to address some of the weaknesses of the equivalent MDG, which was widely seen as one of the least successful of the old goals. MDG8 lacked quantified targets, had poorly constructed indicators, and saw only patchy measurement. It was also seen as being lax on developed countries, with critics reporting it as "an exercise in packaging anything the reporting country may have been doing on aid, debt or trade, rather than assessing those actions against a pre-set yardstick of progress or of what they were achieving it terms of human rights and promoting the other MDGs." 80

Only a few of SDG17's targets are readily quantifiable, however. This makes the goal's tangible commitments especially important. These include targets for official development assistance; a commitment to establish a global technology mechanism and technology bank; a 'significant' increase in the share of exports from developing countries; support for developing countries to produce high-quality, timely and disaggregated data; and establishment of a new measure that will complement GDP.

As a cross-cutting goal, many of SDG17's targets are already being incorporated into partnerships primarily focused on other goals, through the promotion of domestic and other resource mobilization, for example, or through accelerating the collection of data to monitor progress. The goal also offers specific opportunities for SDG17 partnerships and platforms that will underpin the delivery of the agenda as a whole. Immediate priorities are to boost new partnerships for domestic resource mobilization, technology cooperation, and the 'data revolution,' demonstrating that they can significantly increase national capacity to deliver the SDGs.

Partners in the Addis Tax Initiative aims to "generate substantially more resources for capacity building in the field of domestic resource mobilization/taxation as well as more ownership and commitment for the establishment of transparent, fair and efficient tax systems." Other partnerships such Tax Inspectors Without Borders have recently been launched to improve international cooperation on taxation, while a Global Forum for Asset Recovery (with implications for both SDG16.4 and SDG17.1) has been created to "strengthen co-operation between the countries that have had assets stolen and the countries where those assets are hidden, and help ensure law enforcement on both sides drive forward vital work to return illicit funds."

The Technology Facilitation Mechanism aims to enhance international cooperation and tackle the fragmentation that prevents developing countries from gaining access to the science, innovation and technologies they need to develop sustainably (case study 13). It has been launched, but is yet to

articulate its strategy for delivering results in terms of increased exchange of technologies and an acceleration in innovation. It also needs to ensure it is equipped to attract the participation of leading investors, business, and owners of intellectual property.

The Global Partnership for Sustainable Development Data is a third partnership that has been launched to support the delivery of Agenda 2030 (case study 14). It is bringing together 'data champions' from all sectors to work on developing the data sources and systems needed to underpin sustainable development. It is supporting the development of Data Roadmaps for Sustainable Development, which aim to use "real-time, dynamic, disaggregated data to help achieve and monitor the SDGs." The priority is to establish a number of these roadmaps in countries with different levels of capacity, providing a practical demonstration of how a 'data revolution' can underpin the SDGs.

Recommendations —



Addis Tax Initiative and other partnerships to strengthen domestic resource mobilization

- Meet target to double technical cooperation for taxation and DRM.⁸⁴
- Demonstrate increased capacity for DRM in 'pathfinder' countries.
- Strengthen international cooperation on illicit financial flows, asset recovery, beneficiary ownership and transfer pricing.

Technology Facilitation Mechanism

- Identify most urgent technology needs and gaps in addressing them.
- Demonstrate ability to attract and involve businesses/investors.
- Monitor results for a small number of technology clusters.

Global Partnership for Sustainable Development Data

- Data champions to implement Data Roadmaps for Sustainable Development.
- Promote and disseminate innovative models and best practice.
- Continue to communicate with the UN Statistical Commission to avoid any duplication in efforts.



Making Partnerships Fit for Results

Making Partnerships 'Fit for Results'

In December 2015, the Second Committee resolution *Towards Global Partnerships* stressed the need for:

The United Nations system to develop, for those partnerships in which it participates, a common and systemic approach which places greater emphasis on transparency, coherence, impact, accountability and due diligence, without imposing undue rigidity in partnership agreements.⁸⁵

This paper endorses the importance of a common and systemic approach. A strategic conversation about the future of partnerships is badly needed. This should not be about their *theoretical* role in the Agenda 2030 environment, but instead a practical dialogue about whether each partnership has the capacity, resources, and will to deliver transformational change, and how, collectively, they will respond to national policies, needs, and demand.

In the past, member states have shown some ambivalence towards efforts to take a more strategic approach to partnerships. In 2013, the Secretary-General proposed the creation of a UN Partnership Facility, arguing it would enable the UN to "capture the full potential for partnership, yielding more results at a fraction of the current costs." The Facility was intended to increase integration and to extend the range of 'partnership services' that could be provided centrally. While civil society and business leaders were supportive of the need for increased coordinating capacity, some member states were skeptical and the proposal was withdrawn in 2015 after inclusive discussions on its mandate, structure, and funding. The states were states as a funding. The states were states as a funding. The states were skeptical and the proposal was withdrawn in 2015 after inclusive discussions on its mandate, structure, and funding.

Nonetheless, the need for strategic oversight persists. The Addis Ababa Action Agenda contains a commitment to developing "principles, guidelines and standardized documentation" for public-private partnerships, calls for increased transparency in philanthropic giving (much of which is channeled through partnerships), and for the development of a 'knowledge base' on partnerships that can share lessons learned about what does and doesn't work.⁸⁸

Exercises such as the ECOSOC Dialogue on the longer term positioning of the UN Development System, which has explored partnership approaches to Agenda 2030 delivery, have an important role to play in catalyzing debate on this issue. ⁸⁹ The Quadrennial Comprehensive Policy Review will also need to assess the role partnerships can play in contributing to the coherence and impact of the UN development system. Additionally, the next Secretary-General must set out her plans to ensure the SDGs do not lead to a situation where partnerships proliferate, but the quality of their direction, effectiveness, and coherence is weak.

So what can we do to ensure the portfolio of partnerships supporting delivery of Agenda 2030 is 'fit for results' and can play a full role in helping governments and others to turn ambitious and far reaching targets into real progress?

This paper identifies seven recommendations. The first three are aimed directly at partnerships and those who lead and operate, fund, and monitor them. Recommendations four to seven are aimed primarily at the UN, governments and others who interact with partnerships and aim to ensure they are used most effectively.

1. Partnerships and their programs must be based on a clear theory of change.

Partnerships can, and should continue to, play a number of different roles in delivering Agenda 2030. Most global platforms allow for the sharing of knowledge and expertise, providing a forum for mutual accountability, while acting as a stimulus for the improvements in the quality and availability of data that are needed to demonstrate impact.

Beyond these basic functions, the scope and mandate of a partnership varies, as does whether it identifies as a platform, a movement, a network, an alliance or some other form. Some partnerships are primarily financing vehicles (e.g. the GEF, GCF, and Global Infrastructure Facility), while others have a delivery function, whether in a narrow niche (e.g. Gavi), or across a much broader range of activities (e.g. SE4All, 10YFP). Some are designed explicitly to promote norms and standards (e.g. EITI and OGP), while others are committed to building political will needed to tackle neglected challenges (e.g. SUN, the Global Partnership and Fund to End Violence Against Children, SWA). Meanwhile umbrella platforms such as Every Woman Every Child, the Global Infrastructure Forum, and the Global Partnership for Sustainable Development Data aim to ensure that many other initiatives are more than the sum of their parts.

The primary question however is not so much *what* a partnership does, as *why* it has chosen to focus on these activities. What is the theory of change that underlies the assumption that a set of interventions will trigger broader changes leading to meaningful and lasting outcomes?

We need to understand these motivations, and judge the performance of partnerships accordingly. Is the GEF driving a transformation towards environmental sustainability or is it simply a portfolio of worthwhile projects? Does GPE's investment in national planning lead to meaningful improvements in schools and, ultimately, to learning outcomes, or do most sector plans end up gathering dust on a shelf? Is Gavi effectively reshaping vaccine markets and EITI natural resource industries, or is the former displacing national expenditure and the latter creating a paper-based standard with little real world bite? Will the political will SUN has created eventually lead to children enjoying more nutritious diets, or is the link between advocacy and delivery broken? Can SE4AII 'de-risk' investment opportunities in a way that allows a country's energy sector to tap into private finance that would otherwise be denied to it, or is the gulf between market imperatives and a weak business environment beyond the partnership's ability to bridge?

Asking similarly fundamental questions of all partnerships that seek to support delivery of Agenda 2030 would enable us to build a shared understanding of which types of approach tend to be most successful, and are most highly valued in the countries in which they work. This work would be done ideally through periodic meta-evaluations, possibly on a five year cycle.

At present, assumptions that underpin a partnership's theory of change are often untested, and there is scant comparative understanding of the strengths and weaknesses of different partnership models. This is a significant hindrance to the establishment of effective new partnerships and the reform of existing ones, since we lack a clear body of evidence on what works, in which circumstances, and why.

2. "Which countries? And how many?" are tough questions for most partnerships.

All models of partnership involve compromise in their design – there is no magic formula. In designing – or reforming – a partnership, compromises must be made between inclusivity and ownership on the one

hand, and focus and strategic clarity on the other. There is no 'right answer' to this problem, and there will always be interest groups lobbying for a shift in one or other direction, or for a greater or lesser use of conditionality to maximize strategic coherence.

Low performing partnerships are likely to be those that expand too quickly, their embryonic systems overwhelmed by members with only a weak commitment to action. In the start-up phase of Agenda 2030, *quality* will be more important than *quantity*, with partnerships losing credibility if they spread themselves too thinly. As Bill Gates has argued, development partnerships are probably best judged in the same way as a venture capital portfolio – by whether the successes are striking enough to compensate for the failures.⁹⁰

Inclusivity is an important principle, but in the early years of the new agenda, partnerships must concentrate on their 'pathfinders' — countries who play a leadership role in implementing one or more of the SDG targets. Their commitment to acting ambitiously, and to monitoring progress and demonstrating results, will provide a model for others to learn from. It will provide a basis for the partnership to make the case for ongoing investment and political support.

Partnerships must also make difficult decisions about their levels of ambition (realistic and achievable plans *versus* an attempt to provide transformational change of the scale needed to deliver the SDGs), and on whether to take on new objectives even when existing ones are yet to be delivered. Many existing partnerships will face important questions about how to adapt to universality. Do they continue to focus on the needs of the poorest countries or do they revise their strategies so they have a more global focus?

The most successful partnerships will be those that make a clear choice. On the one hand, there will be those who make a strong commitment to reaching the furthest behind first – driving action to ensure that *everyone* benefits from Agenda 2030's zero based goals. Gavi, Every Woman Every Child, Scaling Up Nutrition, and Sanitation and Water for All must all devote themselves to ensuring that all people in all countries receive the healthcare, food, and services they need. On the other hand, some partnerships will implement truly universal models, such as the Open Government Partnership – whose richest member is the United States of America and its poorest is Liberia – or 10YFP which aims to deliver fundamental changes in the way all societies produce and consume.⁹¹

Given the inevitability of trade-offs in the structure and operation of a partnership, we should not be surprised that most go through repeated cycles of reform as they try to find a design that offers the best 'fit' in response to their current set of strategic and operational challenges and constraints. While some partnerships seem stuck in a cycle of repeated waves of unsatisfactory governance reform, even successful partnerships have found their governance needs to evolve as they grow. The willingness to learn and adapt should therefore be encouraged, with partnerships requiring flexibility and a willingness to identify and build on successes. Much more threatening would be an ambivalence and loss of political backing shortly after a high profile launch and therefore well before impact can be demonstrated.

3. Partnerships must demonstrate their ability to turn global cooperation into results at local levels.

Partnerships are often seen as a response to fragmentation in the global architecture or to a failure of the international system to deliver.

Gavi was formed out of disillusion at the international system's failure to increase global immunization rates. Now an independent organization, there is still debate about whether it and other vertical funds have improved international health governance or weakened it. Like Gavi, SUN was explicitly set up as a response to the dysfunctional nature of the international system for nutrition. Its recent evaluation found that it is yet to reduce duplication, or increase alignment and clarity. Every Woman Every Child exists purely to try and increase alignment and reduce fragmentation, a role it seems to be performing effectively, although it has met with skepticism from some member states.

Partnerships can clearly demonstrate their added value by showing they address challenges that member states cannot tackle on their own. Gavi, for example, helps countries increase rates of immunization, but it also attempts to reshape the markets for vaccines. 10YFP aims to reshape value chains that stretch across borders in order to achieve a shift to more sustainable patterns of consumption and production. The EITI brings national actors and international investments together around a common standard for the management of natural resources. To add value, all partnerships should consider looking beyond purely national objectives to include global collective action challenges in their focus, reflecting a development agenda that has been built for an increasingly interconnected world.

In the early years of the new agenda, partnerships can also play an important role in offering governments and other partners a platform for problem-solving. The SDGs present governments with a vast number of new and unfamiliar challenges, in terms of planning, delivery, data and reporting. Partnerships will thrive if they are effective conveners and catalysts, helping countries diagnose problems and tailoring their work to assist in tackling the 'to-do' list that emerges in the new agenda's start-up phase.

Partnerships will also need to invest in innovation and act as a clearing house for solutions. Given the scale of its ambition, Agenda 2030 requires a leap into the unknown. Delivery of many of the SDGs will require new models and solutions, and significantly increased innovation. Partnerships can add value to national governments by bringing 'news from elsewhere' — evidence of what has worked in other countries and why. By building up 'toolkits' of cost effective solutions, partnerships can help inform national policymaking, and in ways that allow for the more rapid delivery of the SDGs.

At the same time, partnerships must unlock new opportunities to invest in results. A lack of finance may be a constraint for the sustainable development agenda, but many potential sources of both public and private finance are not effectively utilized at present because of a lack of investment opportunities. Partnerships have considerable potential to leverage additional finance if they are able to create credible results-based instruments or to 'de-risk' the environment. CIC has proposed the development of one or more 'quick start' packages that aim to ensure rapid delivery in areas where partnerships already exist and can be pushed to work together to demonstrate results in the early years of the partnership.⁹²

Ultimately, however, partnerships must demonstrate an unbroken link from global goals, aspirations and activity to impact on people's lives and communities. Even if the global 'added value' of a partnership is clear, and national governments are enthusiastic participants, the results chain can often be broken between national and local levels, especially in countries that are either highly devolved or where central government is weak and ineffective. This points to the imperative for partnerships to

work more closely with local decision-makers, ensuring tighter connections from national plans and policies to local delivery.

4. Greater transparency is needed for the results that partnerships deliver.

As discussed in Section One, the UN has experimented with several ways of tracking commitments to sustainable development and is currently piloting its latest database, the Partnerships for SDGs platform. Historically, the focus has been on maximum inclusion, bringing together an impressive array of initiatives of various shapes and sizes, including large numbers of voluntary commitments.

However, we need a more systematic approach for larger global partnerships. Voluntary reporting of commitments has limitations. Submissions tend to lack specificity and to claim impact across an implausibly large number of goals and targets. As a result it is hard to discern whether past commitments have been delivered and to aggregate results at goal level. We therefore recommend that all partnerships beyond a certain size and importance (perhaps defined by their geographic reach and budgets) should be clearly identified within the Partnerships for SDGs platform. These flagship partnerships, comprising a bigger group than the existing handful of Action Networks, should subsequently be asked to report on their plans and results on the basis of a common and open standard.

Existing data platforms could be used or adapted for this work. The Global Partnership for Sustainable Development Data should facilitate increased sharing of data (especially that disaggregated for age and gender) by, and between, partnerships. Common standards will also be important. The International Aid Transparency Initiative (IATI) promotes a data standard for financial reporting that is already used by a number of major global partnerships. ⁹³ Reporting of results will need to be standardized if accountability is to be improved. This work will rely on operationalization of the global indicator framework and integration with the broader system that is developed for monitoring and reporting progress in delivering the SDGs.

In time, member states could explore the potential for an independent body, reporting to ECOSOC on a regular basis, for auditing partnership results and assessing the quality of evidence for impact and effectiveness. Partnerships could then have their results assessed and their methodologies for monitoring and evaluation graded for their robustness, transparency and reach. Eventually, this could develop into a standard that all partnerships should meet in order to be considered part of the formal international 'toolkit' for delivering Agenda 2030 goals.

Results must also be assessed across the portfolio of Agenda 2030 partnerships. Many countries are exploring how they can utilize partnerships to help them deliver national priorities under the SDGs, but there is little available to guide them as they work out how a plethora of supposedly multi-sectoral initiatives can be integrated into a coherent response to their needs. This question can only be answered from the perspective taken in this paper: not considering partnership results in isolation, but whether they *aggregate* to significant progress towards sustainable development.

5. We need a better understanding of the financing of partnerships.

If it is hard to gain an overview of the results delivered by partnerships, we are even further from having the detailed financial analysis partnerships deploy.

UN DESA estimates that \$930m of the money the UN spent on development came from global funds (out of a total UN expenditure on development of \$42.6bn), ⁹⁴ with the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, the GEF, and Gavi the largest sources of finance. However, this excludes money spent through implementing partners that do not come from the UN family. There is also no breakdown of partnership finance by source, nor any estimate of how effective partnerships are in using their own finance to leverage investment from others.

This lack of transparency is troubling, obscuring the role that partnerships can play in the broader challenge of financing Agenda 2030. Without corrective action, the picture is likely to become even less clear, given the need for a vast increase in the finance leveraged from the private sector to meet the SDGs, and the proliferation of innovative forms of financing. The scale of these flows is already large, with innovative finance conservatively projected to reach \$24bn by 2020, *excluding* green finance and investment in infrastructure, and assuming that various constraints to growth (lack of liquidity, institutional capacity, standards, trust, etc.) are not addressed.⁹⁵

An integrated picture of existing financial, and where possible non-financial, flows through partnerships is therefore needed, allowing an analysis of the effectiveness of different mechanisms and of the opportunities for and obstacles to growth in delivering Agenda 2030. Partnerships should also provide timely, comprehensive and forward looking data on their financing. In addition, partnerships should increase independent scrutiny of the commitments they solicit from others, building on the model created by partnerships such as the EITI and the OGP, both of which have already developed independent mechanisms for follow-up and review.

This might initially be restricted to the major partnerships, but, over time, open data and standardized reporting could significantly increase transparency, with substantial benefits for those attempting to understand and increase the aggregate impact of partnerships on the SDGs as an integrated agenda.

6. A strategic approach is needed to strengthening the partnership 'portfolio'.

As this paper has shown, a complex ecosystem of partnerships already exists, while new goals and targets are stimulating a plethora of new launches.

Developing an overview of the global partnership portfolio would be helpful, combined with identifying priorities for strengthening this. This requires leadership from the UNDS, from those running the larger partnerships (such as those badged as Action Networks), and from UN member states who are most committed to partnerships playing a central role in delivering Agenda 2030. This is not a call for a heavy-handed coordination mechanism — and *certainly* not for an attempt to plan global delivery of the SDGs centrally. Rather, it is a recommendation for the kind of joined-up thinking about next steps that is usually only thrust upon the international system by the urgency of a crisis.

The first priority should be to build on and strengthen platforms that already exist. This paper has identified established and newly launched partnerships across the 17 SDGs that need ongoing support if they are to deliver on their promise. Partnerships for sustainable energy, jobs and infrastructure, for example, are critical to Agenda 2030's aspiration to achieve shared prosperity, but none are yet certain to succeed. The UN development system, member states, multilateral and national development banks, development partners and the private sector will all need to work together over the long term if these partnerships are to leverage a shift in the nature and direction of economic growth commensurate with

the ambitions of the SDGs. A similar argument could be made for other major partnerships – those that we have identified as having *strategic* significance for the Agenda's success.

Second, new partnerships and platforms should only be launched where there is a compelling and demonstrable need. In this paper, we have identified the four most important gaps. *Leave no-one behind* is a cross-cutting theme for the new agenda, while the potential to create a universal social safety net could be a signature achievement of Agenda 2030. Inequality is both a standalone goal (SDG10) and an enabler for all the other goals. It is an area where political will needs to be translated into a convincing agenda for action. Meanwhile, SDG14 is recognized as a priority for collective action and for "an integrated and holistic approach to stem the decline and restore the vitality of the global ocean." Finally, for peaceful, just and inclusive societies, a mechanism is required to bring together disparate sectors, alliances and networks more effectively. In each of these four cases, a new platform is needed not to compete with what already exists, but for its potential to align the efforts of numerous partners and initiatives behind shared goals from the new agenda.

Third, partnerships themselves have a potentially important role to play in driving coherence. This paper has described how Every Woman Every Child acts as an 'admiral' that helps to drive a 'fleet' of health initiatives in a common direction (towards the SDGs for women and children's health). SE4All plays a similar role for energy, with its new strategy bringing partners together around an agenda for action. SUN was launched in response to the dysfunctional nature of the international system for nutrition and regards itself more as a movement than a traditional partnership, and it has proved effective in encouraging national and international actors from all sectors to work together more effectively.

In each of these cases, platforms and partnerships are working to bring others together around a common purpose and a shared direction. By acting as a platform for development of a roadmap or action plan for the delivery of an SDG or for one or more targets, they foster collaboration between sectors and geographies. Their multi-stakeholder nature should allow them to align data and evidence to the goal or targets, identify business-as-usual trajectories, review evidence of what works, and develop an investment case for effective delivery. They have the potential to use the 'data revolution' to unite partners, bringing them together around the data tools and systems that are needed to demonstrate whether goals and targets are being met.

7. Member states and the UN Development system must actively promote integration and coherence.

Both member states and the UN development system bear responsibility for harnessing the potential of partnerships. In this recommendation, we identify four important types of action.

First, at a political level, 'high ambition' coalitions of countries can help create the political conditions for success. For example, the leaders of Brazil, Colombia, Germany, Liberia, Sweden, South Africa, Tanzania, Timor-Leste, and Tunisia have come together to form a group to build momentum behind Agenda 2030 delivery. They have an opportunity to advocate for a coherent response from partnerships to the new agenda's most urgent priorities. Regional bodies or other groupings of like-minded countries can play a similar role. The Small Islands Developing States have sponsored an informal partnerships dialogue and launched a partnerships platform, which could form the basis of ensuring joined-up delivery by partnerships of dimensions of the SDGs that are most relevant to the distinctive needs of these

countries.⁹⁹ This provides a model for a group of countries that is thinking strategically about what they want partnerships to deliver.

Similarly, on climate change, an important and innovative model has emerged in recent years, based on the need to bring together 'top down' goals and targets with 'bottom up' commitments and delivery. The Roadmap For Global Climate Action aims to mobilize more ambitious implementation, with two High-Level Champions acting as the "interface between action on the ground and the UNFCCC negotiation process." ¹⁰⁰ It is attempting to ensure that many thousands of initiatives and alliances are effective, credible and making progress in line with the goals set by the Paris Agreement. The Roadmap will provide policymakers with regular briefings on initiatives that have the greatest potential to be scalable and replicable, and on the alliances and collaborations that are most effectively supporting delivery.

Second, international organizations can act as *aggregators*, especially when they attempt to ensure that multiple partnerships deliver results for a group at risk of being left behind by Agenda 2030. We have pointed to the need for greater strategic alignment across various partnerships and platforms that aim to achieve gender equality and the empowerment of women and girls across one or more SDGs. UN Women has a mandate to play this convening role and to emphasize the need for a common strategic direction if the structural causes of discrimination are to be dismantled. Similarly, UNICEF could bring together a plethora of sectoral partnerships and initiatives, ensuring that they contribute in a coherent way to the needs and aspirations of children.¹⁰¹

Third, at national level, Resident Coordinators and UN Country Teams have an important role to play. The recent Second Committee resolution described the UN as a unique 'builder of bridges' between countries and stakeholders. Agenda 2030 increases the importance of partnership approaches that allow for types of cooperation between countries that transcend the North-South model that was common under the MDGs. Increasingly, the UN will need to facilitate the work of multi-stakeholder partnerships, based on an understanding of the assistance that national actors require and the capacity that international alliances and networks have to meet this need. Their role as a 'broker' should also extend to promoting the sharing of learning from country to country, requiring UN actors in country to be networked to their peers elsewhere in the world.

Finally, leadership from the new Secretary-General will be critical. She should convene key platforms, partnerships and networks immediately after she starts work in 2017, with the aim of increasing their understanding of shared strategic challenges and their ability to work together to deliver the SDGs. This could pave the way for a light-touch strategy for major partnerships, setting out areas of comparative advantage and how they plan to ensure their work is integrated, coherent and in line with the ambitions of Agenda 2030. The new Secretary-General could also build on the Paris Agreement and consider appointing high-level champions for the delivery of Agenda 2030, asking them to play a similarly active role in bringing multiple platforms, partnerships and alliances together.

This would allow the Secretary-General to provide member states with a much clearer overview of what the portfolio of partnerships can be expected to deliver, offering them a perspective that is currently hard to attain. Initial results could be presented to the High-level Political Forum in 2017, as the start of a two year agenda for action leading up to the HLPF 2019.

Conclusion – The Promise of Partnerships

In New York in September 2015, leaders agreed to a set of exceedingly ambitious and stretching goals and targets. After its birth, the Agenda received mixed reviews. Within the United Nations, the mood was and remains highly positive, with many believing we have reached a defining moment for international cooperation.

Elsewhere, however, some have been less charitable. While the Agenda 2030 summit generated much goodwill, it has been followed by "hard-hitting attacks and critiques of the United Nations' Sustainable Development Goals — as well as critiques of the United Nations itself."¹⁰² The former World Bank Economist, William Easterly was especially harsh. "The SDGs should stand for Senseless, Dreamy, Garbled," he wrote. "Only the UN could come up with a document so worthless."¹⁰³

The attacks, which come from across the political spectrum, are predominately driven by doubts about implementation of the new goals. Many believe that lofty targets have been set recklessly, without the requisite analysis of whether and how they can be met. As the Center on International Cooperation warned:

In agreeing such broad and ambitious goals, governments have set the bar high. If they fail to show equivalent ambition when it comes to delivery, this will feed cynicism about multilateralism.¹⁰⁴

The scale of the delivery challenge is indeed daunting. As this paper has argued, much of the work must be done at national level, but global multi-stakeholder partnerships clearly have an important role to play. Partnerships do not offer easy answers. Their job is a far from simple one. They must bring together stakeholders with very different expectations and approaches, and be relevant to countries with varied national priorities and capacity.

Agenda 2030 presents them with new, and complex, strategic challenges, and at present, there are only a few mechanisms for bringing partnerships together, helping them to avoid duplication and to work together towards the new goals.

This paper has reviewed existing and planned partnerships, and argued for a pragmatic approach to maximizing strengths, minimizing weaknesses, and managing complexity as far is possible. We have identified partnerships that need ongoing support and gaps where there are opportunities to launch new partnership approaches.

We have also proposed the development of common tools and standards that partnerships can live up to, and argued that governments, the UN system, and partnerships themselves must all take responsibility for promoting coherence and integration. The 'perfect' partnership may not exist, but without mechanisms for collaboration, the promise of Agenda 2030 will remain far out of reach.

All stakeholders – whether developing or developed country, or from the public, private or civil society sectors – want partnerships in which they are treated equally, their needs and views are understood, and their contribution is respected.

But most of all, they want partnerships that are able to help them turn ambition of Agenda 2030 into reality, and that make a full contribution to the vision of "an economically, socially and environmentally sustainable future for our planet and for present and future generations." ¹⁰⁵

Member states should make clear to major partnerships that they see the HLPF in 2019 as marking the end of the start-up phase of the new agenda. This will be the first opportunity for leaders to review Agenda 2030 and to "provide high-level political guidance on the Agenda and its implementation, identify progress and emerging challenges and mobilize further actions to accelerate implementation."

Ahead of the HLPF 2019, all major partnerships should be asked to report, in a consistent format, on the results they have already achieved, on their financing, and on what they expect to be able to deliver during the early 2020s.

By making 2019 a deadline for delivery, member states can start the process of distinguishing 'transformative' partnerships – those that are acting as catalysts for effective, inclusive and urgent delivery – from the 'zombies' that have made little meaningful progress. They can then focus energy and resources on those partnerships that have demonstrated they can turn the ambition of Agenda 2030 into reality.





People Case Studies

No poverty

- Better Than Cash Alliance
- Consultative Group to Assist the Poor
- Global Partnership for Financial Inclusion
- Partnership for Economic Policy
- Partnerships for Prosperity
- The World Alliance of Cities Against Poverty

Zero hunger

- CGIAR: A Global Agricultural Research Partnership
- Global Alliance for Improved Nutrition
- Global Food Safety Partnership
- Scaling Up Nutrition Movement
- Zero Hunger Challenge Initiative

Good health and well-being

- Every Woman Every Child
- Gavi, the Vaccine Alliance
- Global Fund to Fight Aids, Tuberculosis and Malaria
- Measles & Rubella Initiative
- Polio Global Eradication Initiative
- Roll Back Malaria
- The Partnership for Maternal, Newborn & Child Health
- WIPO Re:Search

Quality education

- Accessible Books Consortium
- Education First Initiative
- Education for All
- Global Partnership for Education
- Higher Education Sustainability Initiative

Gender equality

- DAC Network on Gender Equality
- Empower Women
- Family Planning 2020
- Fund for Gender Equality
- Gender and Water Alliance
- Girls Not Brides
- Global Gender and Climate Change Alliance
- International Alliance of Women
- International Knowledge Network of Women in Politics
- Together for Girls
- UN Trust Fund to End Violence Against Women

Clean water and sanitation

- Global Wastewater Initiative
- Global Water Partnership
- Great Rivers Partnership
- Sanitation and Water for All
- Sustainable Sanitation Alliance
- Toilet Board Coalition
- Water Supply and Sanitation Collaborative Council
- World Water Council

Case Study 1: Feed the World – the Scaling Up Nutrition Movement

The Scaling Up Nutrition movement (SUN) is a relative newcomer to the partnership world, but one that has built a foundation that could allow it to make early impact against the SDGs (in this case, SDG2.2 which targets an end to all forms of malnutrition by 2030).

SUN was launched in 2010 in the light of the realization that "nutrition is a desperately neglected aspect of maternal, newborn, and child health" and that international efforts to address the problem were "fragmented and dysfunctional." Initially, SUN was more of an *idea* than a partnership, or to be more precise, a way of aligning governments, international organizations, civil society, business, and existing nutrition partnerships behind a 'framework for action' that includes a commitment to scale up a 'package' of evidence-based interventions for improving nutrition, especially in a 1,000 day window from conception to a child's second birthday when the returns are believed to be highest. SUN had an early commitment to uniting multiple sectors, given the need to solve nutrition challenges through health, education, sanitation, agriculture, gender, governance, and other inputs.

SUN attracted considerable support from governments, international institutions, foundations, civil society, and business, launching with five participating countries and now has 57 members. (For a more detailed discussion of SUN's inception and history, see CIC's *Core Promises* paper. ¹⁰⁹) However, an independent evaluation of SUN was completed in January 2015 and was ambivalent in its findings. It concluded that the movement has been:

Widely successful at the level of advocacy and mobilization but there is only limited evidence that this is leading further towards scaling up nutrition at country level. Effective progress in scaling up nutrition responses was found in only a limited number of countries.¹¹⁰

The evaluation identified a number of weaknesses in the partnership including:

- A failure to align stakeholders at national level behind high quality, well-costed plans, and to mobilize and track the resources needed to implement these plans. This is far from being an uncommon problem for partnerships, especially those whose theory of change relies on better planning leading to better outcomes, and raises questions about how feasible it is to expect political will at a global level to translate into national delivery.
- An emphasis on inclusion that has led to a rapid expansion in the number of countries that are members of the partnership, with not all countries having a genuine commitment to delivery. SUN also faces the challenge of deciding whether to focus on countries where the nutrition need is greatest, or those with the political will and institutional capacity to implement and sustain pronutrition reforms and interventions.
- A failure to develop tailored approaches to implementation in fragile states and middle income countries that have low levels of aid dependency, which is an important challenge for all partnerships, given the need for 'beyond aid' approaches in many middle income settings on the one hand, and the concentration of deprivation in dysfunctional states where impact is extremely challenging to achieve on the other.¹¹¹
- Continued and serious weakness in the international architecture for nutrition, with "a plethora of overlapping and insufficiently coordinated and coherent international initiatives on nutrition... [and] only slow progress in addressing issues of coherence and coordination among UN bodies concerned with nutrition."¹¹² This demonstrates the fact that partnerships are seldom a magic formula for correcting deep-seated weaknesses in the international system, absent a broader political commitment to reform and rationalization.

Overall, the evaluation argues that SUN has made a strong start and is in a position to achieve results in the future (partners have also argued that the evaluation "does not reflect the sheer amount of enthusiasm and energy unleashed by SUN"). This seems both a fair assessment and an indication of the time that it takes for a partnership to build the foundations needed to achieve impact.

The nutrition sector has a clear understanding of what will be needed to deliver the SDGs. In April 2016, the World Bank, Results for Development Institute (R4D), and 1,000 Days, with support from the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation and the Children's Investment Fund Foundation (CIFF) published an investment framework and in-depth costing analysis for achieving the global nutrition targets. According to the findings "reaching the targets to reduce stunting among children and anemia in women, increase

exclusive breastfeeding rates, and mitigate the impact of wasting will require an average annual investment of \$7 billion over the next 10 years...in addition to the \$3.9 billion the world currently spends on nutrition annually."¹¹⁴

This was reiterated in the latest Global Nutrition report which found that although "many countries are on course for meeting targets related to stunting, wasting and overweight among children under aged five and exclusive breastfeeding...nearly all countries are off course though for meeting targets on anemia in women and adult overweight, diabetes, and obesity." It also observed that progress was faster in countries that set clear undernutrition targets, but that many countries are yet to include a full set of SMART targets on improving nutrition.¹¹⁵

SUN is in the process of finalizing a strategy for 2016-2020 that will focus on its role as an "accelerant" in delivering Agenda 2030, with improved support for countries and "a more strategic approach to leveraging increased external resources for scaling up nutrition." Due to be launched in July 2016, the new strategy's objectives place a stronger emphasis on implementation and sustaining action. In support, the accompanying Roadmap will focus on "strengthening country capabilities" through improved policy and budget cycle management, increased social mobilization, advocacy and communication, increased capacities of individuals and institutions and strengthened equity drivers. 118

SUN will need to maintain political momentum, given that there is consensus among its partners and supporters that "the current high profile of nutrition is not guaranteed to last; other issues are likely to push nutrition back down the list of political priorities, especially if efforts to scale up nutrition are not conspicuously successful." This will include efforts to address growing nutrition concerns, such as obesity and weight increase that are both on the rise. 120

Case Study 2: A Strategy for Health – Gavi, the Vaccine Alliance, and Every Woman Every Child

This case study discusses Gavi, the Vaccine Alliance, a long standing public-private partnership that aims to reach every child with vaccines; and Every Woman Every Child (EWEC), an umbrella network that brings together actors, partnerships and other initiatives across the health sector.

Gavi was launched just before the MDGs were agreed, and says that it has created a 21st century development model "bringing the key stakeholders in global immunization together around a single mission... combin[ing] the technical expertise of the development community with the business knowhow of the private sector." Since 2000, it has immunized over 500 million children, saving an estimated 7 million lives. 122

Gavi is broadly regarded as one of the more successful international partnerships, based on "the partners' common purpose, trust and commitment, and strong leadership, which made up for shortfalls in areas such as clarity of partner roles and responsibilities, clear governance structures, and accountability mechanisms." ¹²³ It had early success in building political will behind immunization, in attracting additional resources and expertise to the challenge of vaccinating children, and in ensuring that national and international efforts supported each other. ¹²⁴

It has not, however, been without its difficulties and critics. In 2010, its independent evaluation found that it was yet to reshape vaccine markets, and financial sustainability and country ownership were weak. Some critics believe that, as a vertical fund, it erodes national capacity and has undermined health systems. From within the UN, there have been calls for Gavi to be rolled into a "global health"

fund"¹²⁷ – a suggestion that may not be practical, given that Gavi is now an independent foundation, but which illustrates unease at the potential for narrowly-focused partnerships to lead to fragmentation and a loss of broader strategic oversight.

Independent analysis has also challenged Gavi's added value. The Center on Global Development compared changes in immunization rates in countries on either side of Gavi's eligibility criteria and found no significant impact for older vaccines, with Gavi's investment displacing government financial support. There did appear to be more impact on the availability of newer vaccines. The study is not definitive, with results not applicable to the poorest countries, but it does demonstrate the difficulty of proving that even a well-respected partnership has improved lives against a 'do-nothing' counterfactual.

Gavi has undertaken a series of strategic and operational reforms since its launch in 2000. In recent years, it has focused on improving performance in fragile states (where immunization programs are both most needed and most difficult to run effectively), on strengthening the market for vaccines, and ensuring its support is sustainable. A mid-term review in 2013 argued that a revised co-financing policy would lead to successful 'graduation' for countries no longer eligible for Gavi support, ¹²⁹ with Gavi also claiming that "increased investments in vaccines have transformed the global vaccine market, attracting new suppliers of quality vaccines at sustainable prices." ¹³⁰

Gavi's fourth strategy – for 2016-2020 – sets goals for increasing vaccine coverage and strengthening health systems, shaping markets and ensuring the sustainability of national immunization programs. The strategy is fully funded, with \$9.5 billion committed from governments (including non-traditional donors such as China and Saudi Arabia), philanthropists (primarily the Gates Foundation), and the private sector. It is therefore in a position to make an immediate contribution to SDG3.2 (ending preventable new born and child deaths), SDG3.8 (affordable vaccines for all), and SDG3.b (research and development for vaccines).

In health, the most important 'partnership of partnerships' is Every Woman Every Child (EWEC), which has been at the forefront of bringing health actors together around a shared strategy. Its roots are in earlier failures to make progress in improving children's health, with the Bellagio Study Group on Child Survival finding in 2003 that:

More than 10 million children die each year, most from preventable causes and almost all in poor countries. Six countries account for 50% of worldwide deaths in children younger than 5 years, and 42 countries for 90%. The causes of death differ substantially from one country to another, highlighting the need to expand understanding of child health epidemiology at a country level rather than in geopolitical regions.¹³²

By 2005, two global coalitions aimed at accelerating progress on MDGs 4 and 5 had already emerged. Countdown to 2015 "tracks progress in the 75 countries where more than 95% of all maternal and child deaths occur... promotes accountability from governments and development partners, identifies knowledge gaps, and proposes new actions to reduce child mortality and improve maternal health." Meanwhile, the Partnership for Maternal, Newborn and Child Health (PMNCH) was formed by merging three existing networks on maternal and child health, hosted variously by WHO, Save the Children USA, and UNICEF. It has more than 680 member organizations.

In 2008, a third grouping, H4+, emerged with the aim of working with governments and civil society in countries where progress towards meeting MDGs 4 and 5 was most problematic. Founding agencies of H4+ included UNFPA, UNAIDS, UNICEF, UN Women, WHO, and the World Bank. Each of these three coalitions brings a distinct aspect to international efforts on MNCH: while Countdown to 2015 concentrates on tracking data and evidence, PMNCH has the convening power of a strong membership organization. Meanwhile H4+'s work focuses on technical policymaking and planning at national level.

The Global Strategy for Women's and Children's Health, launched by the UN Secretary-General, represented a first attempt to unite these multiple global coalitions and groupings behind a shared approach, "galvaniz[ing] a broad, unprecedented and unified global movement to promote and protect the health and wellbeing of women and girls and to accelerate progress towards achievements of MDGs 4, 5 and 6." Every Woman Every Child was launched at the same time as the Global Strategy, as a platform for commitments to deliver the strategy and for accountability for those commitments. 135

The Global Strategy and EWEC expanded the scope of earlier global coalitions, by explicitly including MDG6 in its approach to maternal and child health. It also aimed to build the broadest possible partnership, with the UN Secretary-General stressing the need for an inclusive approach at EWEC's launch during the closing session of a global summit on the MDGs in 2010:

We all have a role to play: governments, international organizations, business, researchers, philanthropists, health professionals, and civil society. We must scale up our successes. We must provide the resources. Because investing in women's and children's health has a multiplier effect across the MDGs. It is the best investment we can make. 136

The presence of premiers and other senior politicians from 15 member states emphasized the breadth of support for the strategy and EWEC. Foundations, private enterprise, academia, and NGOs were also all represented in panel discussions.

The purpose of EWEC is to provide an umbrella in support of the Global Strategy, around which other actors can coalesce and work collectively. Structurally, it operates a "highly decentralized network model with very light governance structures. While there is no formal board or steering committee, a small secretariat within the office of the Secretary General spearheads work. Major partner meetings are organized as needed and hosted by existing platforms and networks that are operating in this space."¹³⁷ Anyone, ranging from donor and developing countries to businesses and academic institutions, can register a commitment that is in line with the Global Strategy. EWEC itself focuses on three coordinating functions in support of commitments made and delivered by partners worldwide: advocacy and communication; technical support to governments; and accountability and results.

Assessing EWEC's impact is difficult. It has not been independently evaluated and it is hard to imagine how such an assessment could be carried out given that EWEC is an aggregating and amplifying, rather than an implementing, entity. Its most important role is as a 'partnership of partnerships,' aligning "a broad, unprecedented and unified global movement" behind a shared strategy, reducing the fragmentation caused by vertical funds, partnerships and programs.¹³⁸

Work on an updated Global Strategy began in 2014. The process included four stages, starting with a call for preliminary views on priorities, followed by a second round where more than 4,550 individuals and organizations helped identify priorities and key strategies. The third feedback round was a review of 15

draft working papers, while the final round collected comments from nearly 2,500 individuals and organizations on the zero draft. ¹³⁹ The new strategy is based around the following vision:

By 2030, a world in which every woman, child and adolescent in every setting realizes their rights to physical and mental health and well-being, has social and economic opportunities, and is able to participate fully in shaping prosperous and sustainable societies.

It sets three objectives: SURVIVE (end preventable deaths), THRIVE (ensure health and well-being), and TRANSFORM (expand enabling environments). The strategy includes a set of cost-effective interventions that all women and children should have access to, and identifies nine action areas (and respective actions) that will be needed to deliver the SDGs. 140 The aim is to move from child survival to a broader attempt to ensure good health for women, children and adolescents allowing them to "realize their rights to the highest attainable standards and health and well-being... deliver[ing] enormous social, demographic and economic benefits." 141

The Global Strategy for Women's, Children's and Adolescents' Health was launched at the Agenda 2030 summit, with a \$25 billion of commitments. A new Global Financing Facility (GFF) had been announced at the Financing for Development (FfD) conference in Addis Ababa and will support delivery of the strategy in low and lower-middle income countries that demonstrate a willingness to match greater international support with increased domestic resource mobilization. The aim is to prevent "up to 3.8 million maternal deaths, 101 million child deaths, and 21 million stillbirths in high-burden countries by 2030."

GFF aims to build on the partnerships formed through EWEC to move to a 'beyond aid' model of financing for development, moving from ODA to "an approach that combines domestic financing, external support, and innovative sources for resource mobilization and delivery (including the private sector)." The emphasis is on results-based financing, building on the model created by the Health Results Innovation Trust Fund (HRITF), in providing results-focused financing to support countries to achieve reproductive, maternal, newborn child and health results "shifting from counting inputs to tracking what really matters: changes at the output, outcome, and, ideally, impact levels."

The GFF expands EWEC's role as the 'admiral' for a fleet of constituent initiatives and actors, with the strategy and financing vehicle ensuring the global health community is in pole position to deliver for the health SDG for women and children. It will now need sustained political support over the next five years, ensuring that vision and commitment is turned into measurable results.

Case Study 3: Tackling the Global Learning Crisis – The Global Partnership for Education and Education for All

According to UNESCO, the education sector is in crisis.¹⁴⁶ The education MDG aimed to achieve universal primary education but 57 million children are estimated to have been out of school in 2015,¹⁴⁷ while nearly 40% of the world's children of primary school age are failing to gain basic foundational skills.¹⁴⁸ More than half of these are in school, but are not learning.

UNESCO's verdict is damning. "Concern for the poor quality of education is nothing new," it says. "What is unprecedented is the scale at which education systems are failing – not only to impart the basics, but to keep pace with rapid changes in global economic, socio-political and natural environments and equip students with the skills, knowledge and attitudes to meet the challenges they pose." 149

Despite the failure to meet its MDG targets, the education sector pushed for much greater ambition in Agenda 2030, with the SDGs promising universal access to early childhood development, pre-primary education, and primary and secondary schooling, leading to "relevant and effective learning outcomes" and universal literacy and numeracy among young people. At the World Education Forum in 2015, leaders also promised that quality education for all will not just mean ensuring children are able to read and write, and are numerate, but that all school children will attain "analytical, problem-solving and other high-level cognitive, interpersonal and social skills." ¹⁵¹

According to an earlier CIC assessment, the sector is poorly positioned to deliver these promises:

While valuable work is underway in the education sector, [Agenda 2030] targets for both access and quality reveal the chasm between the sector's aspirations and its ability to deliver to children. Unlike in health, credible and costed plans do not yet exist that could plausibly lead to significant progress against more ambitious targets. And unlike in nutrition, the education sector has been reluctant to engage in debate about the failures of the MDG era.

This has frustrated some of the major international donors, creating a crisis of confidence that may explain the shift in financing from education to other development priorities.

According to the UN Special Envoy for Global Education, education "is drifting steadily down the international agenda", although it remains the highest priority of the public for the post-2015 agenda. 152

The Global Partnership for Education (GPE) bears a significant responsibility for leading a new effort to tackle the learning crisis. It is not only a major international investor in education, but it has significant influence on both governments and bilateral donors. Describing itself as "the only global partnership solely devoted to getting all children in school for a good quality education," it says that it "brings together the largest assembly of education talent dedicated solely to helping the most vulnerable children learn." 154

GPE's history is checkered. Its roots lie in the Education for All (EFA) movement which was launched in 1990 as "a partnership of countries, intergovernmental organizations, NGOs and others" and also as "a grassroots movement of community participation, including people and groups taking responsibility for their own education and development." A decade later, there was a renewed attempt to establish national and regional education forums, under the auspices of a high level group, led by UNESCO and together with governments, at ministerial level, the international system, and civil society, and to reignite grassroots and campaigning support. 157

By 2015, however, it was clear that EFA was failing as a global governance mechanism for education, as well as a partnership and as a grassroots movement. "Overall, the formal EFA coordination mechanisms led by UNECO, did not rise to the challenge of ensuring continuous political commitment and had limited success in actively engaging other convening agencies and stakeholders," the Education for All Global Monitoring Report argued. "Many of the most successful mechanisms, initiatives and campaigns... happened in spite of, rather than as a result of attempts at global coordination." ¹⁵⁸

Formed in 2002, the GPE was originally a 'Fast Track Initiative' for Education for All, led not by UNESCO, but from the World Bank. It was widely seen as an attempt by the Bank and other donors to short circuit

the complexity and high transaction costs of the EFA itself, while also representing "one of the first programs seeking to implement the 'Monterrey Consensus'... that rich countries would provide increased aid and trading opportunities to developing countries which implement sound policies and good governance." 159

The FTI's main focus was supporting the development and implementation of national education plans. ¹⁶⁰ Better planning was the central element of its theory of change, which is based on the assumption that credible country-led plans will lead to increased funding for education from domestic and international sources, more effective and coordinated delivery from all partners, greater investment in systemic change, and enhanced accountability for results.

The initiative, however, struggled to prove its worth or to assert independence from the Bank. According to a 2010 evaluation, it has not been successful in improving the quality of sector plans or in accelerating their implementation. "There was no unambiguous pattern of stronger performance after endorsement [when a country was accepted into the FTI] than before" and no "direct evidence that the FTI was significantly responsible for trends in either direction." The FTI was "a weak partnership, with weak accountability." 162

The FTI was rebranded and relaunched as the Global Partnership for Education in 2011, a move that was accompanied by some dramatic claims about impact. Between 2002 and 2012, GPE claimed that it was responsible for "putting an additional 19 million children in school, training 413,000 teachers, constructing more than 37,000 classrooms, providing 218 million textbooks, and achieving higher school completion rates for boys and girls." However, the attribution of these results to GPE does not stand up to even cursory review:

- GPE's estimate of children supported in school is based on counting all increases in enrolment from the date at which a developing country joined the partnership, whether or not membership of the partnership has led to any acceleration in the provision of primary schooling.¹⁶⁴ This makes little sense.
- GPE's figure for teachers trained is based on "data gathered from program documents, completion reports and grant applications compiled by supervising and managing entities" rather than from a systematic framework for monitoring results.¹⁶⁵ There is no evidence as to whether this training has led to improved education outcomes.
- While GPE aimed to achieve "a dramatic increase in the number of children learning", it had no way
 of measuring these outcomes, relying on the assertion that sector plans, its advocacy for quality
 education, and a relatively small number of grants have improved educational quality.¹⁶⁶

In recent years, GPE has undertaken a series of reforms, with the UK Department for International Development praising the GPE in 2013 for "expanding and improving quality of support to countries; increasing efficiency, transparency and predictability in financial management; and publishing consolidated reporting on results." An independent interim evaluation published in September 2015 concluded that "the GPE Board and Secretariat have made serious efforts to address the

^{*} More recent results are published on the GPE website and include 61m more children in primary school in 2013 than in 2002. For more information, see http://www.globalpartnership.org/key-results

recommendations of the 2010 evaluation....these changes have strengthened the Partnership both operationally and strategically." However, it also found that the partnership was still unable to demonstrate whether it was delivering results, especially in increasing delivering of quality education. 168

Successive waves of reforms also mean that, despite its long history, GPE is still in 'start-up mode' having "developed a new governance structure, new board members, new strategy, new policies on fragile states and data, added a number of new developing country partners, a new results-based financing model, and a new secretariat staffing structure and team." The partnership remains convinced that "inclusive and evidence-based policy dialogue at the national level to support and monitor the implementation of national plans" will lead to improved education outcomes, but the evidence to support this link remains weak. To

This lack of evidence is characteristic of a sector that has been slow to acknowledge that it is in crisis. As Lant Pritchett has argued:

No developing country has an evidence-based plan for achieving significant progress in education. Nearly all countries have plans to spend more on inputs, and will call that "quality," but none has a plan for increasing student capabilities... It is not that they have "bad" or "wrong" or "inadequate" plans [to meet ambitious learning goals], they lack anything that even minimally qualifies as this type of plan. 171

The contrast with the health sector is strong, which has a long history of investing in and reviewing evidence of what works, and of using evidence to inform policymaking.¹⁷² For education, the evidence base is both weak and fragmented,¹⁷³ with research programs only just beginning to be set up that explore how to accelerate learning outcomes in line with Agenda 2030's targets.¹⁷⁴ The challenge for GPE will be to draw on emerging findings from this research and translate them into new approaches quickly enough to demonstrate that the quality dimensions of SDG4 can be translated into meaningful change – especially for those most likely to be left behind. It will need to scale up efforts to meet the needs of the most disadvantaged children, working with new initiatives, such as the Education Cannot Wait Fund, launched to meet the needs of children affected by emergencies and protracted crises.¹⁷⁵

The risk is that GPE will remain in its comfort zone, focusing on inputs such as planning and finance, rather than the delivery of results for children. It argues that an additional \$39 billion is needed to ensure that all children receive a quality education from pre-primary through to secondary levels,¹⁷⁶ and recently heralded the success of its latest replenishment round, saying that 27 developing country governments have promised 'unprecedented' increases in financing over the next four years, while donors will give \$2.1 billion and innovative financing will provide a further \$400 million.¹⁷⁷

But international finance for basic education fell by a fifth between 2008 and 2013, while few developing country governments spend 6% of their GDP on education as recommended by UNESCO, with an overwhelming majority of the available expenditure devoted to teacher salaries, rather than reform priorities or initiatives to improve quality. GPE's challenge – and the challenge for the education sector more generally – is that development partners and finance ministers may have become increasingly skeptical about the link between more investment and better learning outcomes. And that crisis of confidence could leave GPE struggling to complete the unfinished business of the education MDG, let alone make inroads into the much harder education targets that are included in Agenda 2030.

Case Study 4 – Water Works: Sanitation and Water for All

Water and sanitation has been on the international agenda for over 30 years, with the International Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade (1981-1990) declared at the World Water Conference in 1977. Rallying the international community behind the slogan 'water and sanitation for all', the call was purposefully ambitious, in the belief that this "would necessitate a radical overhaul of precepts and investment strategies then governing the proliferation of taps, pumps and pipes in the developing world." 180

Although scaled up investments and efforts during the decade led to improved access to water for over a billion people, and sanitation for another 770 million, delivery was hampered by rapid population growth and urbanization, environmental degradation and rising costs of water supplies.¹⁸¹

So a second official 'Decade' followed for 2000-2015, focused on delivering MDG target 7c "By 2015, halve the proportion of people without sustainable access to safe drinking water and basic sanitation." Again, however, follow-through was disappointing, with a lack of the financing or practical strategies needed to deliver the MDG target. As observed in the 2006 Human Development Report on the global water crisis:

When it comes to water and sanitation, the world suffers from a surplus of conference activity and a deficit of *action*. It also suffers from fragmentation. 182

The report called for a global plan of action for water and sanitation to align existing efforts by bringing donors together under a single multilateral umbrella aimed at "delivering resources and support for capacity building and on coordination and coherence, rather than on the creation of new bureaucracies." ¹⁸³ This call, and two subsequent UK Department for International Development reports, led to the establishment of the Sanitation and Water for All partnership. ¹⁸⁴

Launched initially as the Global Framework for Action on Sanitation and Water Supply (GF4A) by the UK and Dutch Governments at a UN General Assembly High Level Side Event in 2008, the partnership was formalized in 2009. Bringing together governments, agencies, civil society organizations and other development partners, the partnership seeks to address key challenges for the water sector, including low political prioritization and levels of mutual accountability, poor implementation or lack of national plans, a lack of reliable data and evidence, and unpredictable and insufficient financing. 186

The partnership provides a platform for coordinated action in three priority areas: increase political prioritization, promote the development of a strong evidence base, and strengthen government-led national planning processes. Mutual accountability is strengthened as partners are encouraged to make commitments as part of a biennial high-level dialogue cycle that includes extended preparation, high-level meetings and monitoring. Simultaneously, the partnership works towards implementing the aid effectiveness agenda in the WASH sector, guided by the Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness and the Accra Agenda for Action.

The High Level Meeting is the cornerstone of the partnership's work and was first held in 2010. Initially intended as a biennial meeting, its aim was to "bring together ministers of finance and ministers of water and sanitation from developing countries, ministers of development cooperation from donor countries, high level representatives from development banks, and civil society organization." At these meetings, ministers published a statement listing their commitments or actions towards

improving water and sanitation services over the next two years. These statements were based on extensive in-country preparation to ensure a clear plan and budget, supported by multiple sector stakeholders, was in place.

In 2014, a new format was introduced, splitting the original meeting into a Water and Sanitation Ministers' Meeting, focused on making and reviewing commitments, and a Finance High Level Meeting, focused on addressing financial issues and constraints. Both take place biennially, but in alternating years. These high level meetings are supported by biennial Partnership Meetings, first introduced in 2012, where the partnership assesses achievements and reviews lessons learnt, as well as discussing future direction. 189

Although Sanitation and Water for All is yet to be formally evaluated, an Independent Mid-Term Evaluation at the end of 2014 by the Australian government observed that "SWA has also become more effective over the last year with a very successful high level meeting that was well prepared and set the scene for meaningful advances on commitment to action by member states." ¹⁹⁰

The added value of partnership commitments is harder to determine. Implementation of these commitments is based on self-reporting by developing country governments and development partners, with governments and donors also asked to assess the influence of the High Level Meeting on them achieving their commitment. In March 2015, the partnership reviewed progress made against 2014 High Level Meeting commitments, finding that partners were nearing completion or had completed 56% of their commitments.

There is, however, currently no way of assessing whether commitments have led to incremental impact in terms of increased availability of water and sanitation, or whether countries and donors are simply reporting action they would have taken without the existence of the partnership. A worrying sign is that national commitments towards financing are least likely to be on track, with less than a quarter of planned actions from 2014 for financing mechanisms or creating separate budget lines likely to be achieved by 2016.

In March 2016, ministers and sector leaders met to align plans with the Agenda 2030 targets for water and sanitation, and to continue their commitment to the four Collaborative behaviors: enhancing government leadership of sector planning process; strengthening country systems; using a mutual accountability platform; and building financing strategies for the water and sanitation sectors.

Countries are committed to developing a plan for the SDG targets that will be met "complete with clear and measurable milestones that can be monitored."

192

The partnership's challenge is now to ensure that these plans can indeed be monitored, and to demonstrate whether or not its list of *national* commitments adds up to a viable *global* strategy for reaching the SDG targets on water and sanitation, and improving access for all, especially women and girls.



Prosperity Case Studies

Affordable and clean energy

- CTI Private Advisory Network
- Global Alliance for Clean Stoves
- Global Bioenergy Partnership
- Global Network on Energy for Sustainable Development
- Partnership for Clean Fuels and Vehicles
- Renewable Energy and Energy Efficiency Partnership
- REN 21 Renewable Energy Policy Network for the 21st Century
- Sustainable Energy for All

Decent work and economic growth

- Alliance 8.7
- Global Initiative on Decent Employment for Youth
- Global Sustainable Tourism Council
- Inclusive Green Growth Partnership
- Let's Work
- Solutions for Youth Employment

Industry, Innovation and Infrastructure

- Global Infrastructure Facility
- Global Infrastructure Forum
- Global Infrastructure Hub
- Reduced Inequalities
- Global Forum on Migration and Development
- Global Knowledge Partnership on Migration and Development
- Group of Friends of SDG10

Sustainable cities and communities

- Cities Alliance
- C40 Cities Climate Leadership Group
- Global Facility for Disaster Reduction and Recovery
- Global Resilience Partnership
- ICLEI Local Governments for Sustainability
- Partnership on Sustainable Low Carbon Transport
- Sustainable Building and Climate Initiative
- United Cities and Local Governments
- United Smart Cities
- 100 Resilient Cities

Case Study 5: The Energy Revolution - Sustainable Energy for All

Sustainable Energy for All (SE4All) is a significant test case for Agenda 2030's potential to deliver ambitious targets that have a universal focus, incorporate an integrated vision of sustainable development, and are supported by a broad coalition of international and national actors, from the public and private sectors, and from civil society.

The partnership was launched by the UN Secretary-General in 2011 to trigger a clean energy revolution and was explicitly positioned as a forerunner initiative, demonstrating what could be achieved at the Rio+20 summit. The Secretary-General himself argued that energy could be used to show how to place the "social, economic, and environmental pillars of sustainable development more equally at the center of policy-making." ¹⁹³

The partnership is based on:

- Projections from the International Energy Agency on business-as-usual trajectories to 2030 for energy poverty, energy efficiency, and the diffusion of renewable energy technologies that demonstrated a yawning gap between current trends and the vision of a clean and sustainable energy system.¹⁹⁴
- An estimate of the financial investment needed to end energy poverty by 2030 (\$48 billion per year, or five times levels of investment seen in 2009), backed up by analysis suggesting that every \$1 of investment in clean energy that was foregone in the 2010s would require more than \$4 of

investment in the 2020s and early 2030s to compensate, and data demonstrating that energy efficiency had the potential to deliver half the additional reduction in emissions to meet a 2°C climate goal. ¹⁹⁵

- Three targets for 2030 ensuring universal access to modern energy services, doubling the rate of improvement in energy efficiency, and the share of renewable energy in the global energy mix – that address both the poverty and environmental sustainability agendas.¹⁹⁶
- Participation by 102 countries (85 of them developing countries), all key international institutions, civil society, and private sector entities.¹⁹⁷

Operationally, the partnership is extremely broad-ranging. It aims to set goals and standards, mobilize resources from public and private sources, and play a significant role in implementation. In terms of its composition, the partnership's ability to mobilize and work effectively with the private sector will be especially important, with the latter expected to:

Support sustainable energy throughout their value chain... [partner] with local businesses or governments to develop new capacity, new capabilities, or new markets... work with governments to identify regulatory policies that will help create a thriving market in sustainable energy... [develop] financial models and instruments to reduce the risk associated with sustainable energy investments ... [and] bring new technological solutions forward.¹⁹⁸

It has developed a platform that will focus on energy efficiency opportunities in priority sectors such as transport and lighting, ¹⁹⁹ and is developing partnerships for 50 'high impact opportunities' that are either sectoral (e.g. distributed energy solutions) or enabling (e.g. finance and risk management). It has also recorded 239 'commitments' ranging from building support for universal energy access in Kenya to the BMW group setting voluntary long term environmental global targets in production. ²⁰⁰

To monitor progress, SE4All has worked with the World Bank, the International Energy Agency and various other international organizations to develop a framework to track indicators for each of its three targets. ²⁰¹ Following the publication of a baseline report in 2013, the first biennial update was released in 2015. This report found that the number of people without access to electricity had declined by around 100 million, the share of modern renewable energy was growing at 4% and energy intensity was falling. However, progress was still below the SE4All targets, and access to clean cooking fuel remains poor. The report recommended tripling current levels of investments from \$400 billion to \$1-\$1.25 trillion, as well as strengthening the transfer of knowledge and technology and the linkages between energy and other development sectors. ²⁰²

Although this global tracking framework provides an overall indication of global progress, it does not measure the direct impact of SE4All. To help monitor voluntary contributions, SE4All also introduced an accountability framework in 2014.²⁰³ With the aid of a progress report template, organizations are expected to "provide an annual update on progress [against the three targets] that will be made publically available."²⁰⁴ However, it is unclear to what extent organizations have been using this template to monitor and report on their progress.

As a result, robust monitoring of either the partnership's activity or delivery of commitments by external actors is still lacking despite initial frameworks being in place. It is probably still too early for an independent evaluation to demonstrate the impact that the partnership is having on outcomes for access to energy, energy efficiency, and renewables. It is therefore hard to form an assessment of its impact and effectiveness.

At Rio+20, SE4All was hailed as having the potential to be "the greatest public-private partnership of all times" and as demonstrating the potential of the new sustainable development agenda. Two of its targets have been incorporated unchanged into the Agenda 2030 energy goal, while the renewables target is included, but in a weakened format. The partnership's indicators and accountability framework will be used to monitor impact progress against the goals, and the partnership itself used as the main delivery mechanism at a global level. SE4All, in other words, is now hard-wired into the SDGs.

But SE4All is not without its critics:

- Some UN member states are suspicious of the partnership and Rio+20's endorsement of the initiative was somewhat ambivalent.²⁰⁸ It has been suggested that the Secretary-General's team should have done more to 'sell' the partnership to the UN membership.
- Some businesses and investors are also privately critical about the speed with which the partnership is moving from aspirations to action, and are finding it hard to work effectively with actors from the UN system. It is also not yet clear how effective SE4All will be in leveraging scarce private funds to 'de-risk' private investment.²⁰⁹
- As with SUN, there appears to be a disconnect between what one observer described as the partnership's 'global cheerleading' and the 'country action agenda' that is supposed to lead to transformative change in country. This may simply be because it is too early for national planning to have delivered results, or it could point to deep-seated problems with SE4All's theory of change. Information on progress in implementing action plans is scant, even for countries such as Ghana that are playing a leading role in the partnership. All of the partnership.

In 2015, SE4All was engaged in its first round of organizational reform, "transitioning to a new institutional structure...[that] is designed to allow business and civil society to take part in setting the direction of the initiative."²¹² It continues to maintain close ties to the UN, in part through its leader's role as SRSG and through the co-chairmanship of its Advisory Board by the UN Secretary-General and the World Bank Group president. The next couple of years will determine whether the partnership's claim that it is "really different" can be backed up by robust evidence of impact.²¹³

Given the backing it has received, and its position as a Rio+20 and Agenda 2030 pathfinder, its success, or otherwise, will provide important evidence of whether global partnerships can make a contribution to Agenda 2030 that goes beyond the poverty reduction and social development priorities of the MDG era.

It will also demonstrate whether the leadership of the UN Secretary-General can be translated into a broader mobilization of the international system behind the Sustainable Development Goals, and whether the early concerns from some member states about the scope and strategy of SE4All can be addressed.

Case Study 6: Decent Work for All – Let's Work, Solutions for Youth Employment, and the Global Initiative on Decent Jobs for Youth

SDG8 includes an exceedingly ambitious target for "full and productive employment and decent work for all women and men" by 2030. This is a repeat of MDG target 1.B, which expressed the same aspiration in similar wording, and which failed to stimulate any serious attempt at implementation. Moreover, SDG8.6 promises to substantially reduce the proportion of youth not in employment, education or training *by 2020*.

As Agenda 2030 is so broad, it seems likely that some of the 169 SDG targets will be sidelined, as part of a *de facto* prioritization that sees targets gain profile if they are amenable to delivery and lose it if they are not. It is possible that, as with the MDGs, targets for employment and decent jobs will fall by the wayside, a reflection of the lack of levers for economic objectives within a UN framework.

The case, however, is strong for making youth employment a priority, with many developing countries seeing large numbers of young adults entering labor forces that are not expanding fast enough to absorb them. If sufficient jobs can be created, these countries will collect a substantial demographic dividend, making it much more likely that other SDGs will be delivered. A failure would have obvious economic and social impacts, but could also threaten security, as underemployed young men fuel instability.²¹⁵

A push for greater economic empowerment among (young) women, in particular, could lead to significant economic returns. If women were equally engaged in the labor market as men, it could add an estimated \$28 trillion to global annual GDP by 2025. This would require an approach that systematically addresses the root causes of economic exclusion by tackling "basic discriminatory social norms that create barriers to girls' and women's economic empowerment." 217

Employment targets also have political resonance. African member states pushed these issues particularly hard during the Agenda 2030 negotiations, with the African common position making numerous references to the need for job creation, as part of a broader economic transformation and to ensure that the continent harnesses its youthful population.²¹⁸

Unfortunately, the relevant SDG targets are poorly constructed and contradictory. SDG8.6 promises a 'substantial' reduction in youth employment in just five years — a window that is too short to motivate much additional action. SDG8.b, meanwhile, promises to "operationalize a global strategy for youth employment" by the same date, which at least provides the potential for SDG8.6 eventually to be quantified and extended to 2030.

Both Agenda 2030 and the Addis Ababa Action Agenda also commit to the implementation of the ILO-led Global Jobs Pact, which was launched in 2009 as a response to the global financial crisis, but also to create "45 million new entrants to the global jobs market annually – most of them young women and men."²¹⁹ The Pact was intended to bring together the UN with the "the actors of the real economy" (governments, business, labor) and also with the G20, the international system's dominant economic grouping.

Initially, the Pact received a warm welcome as the G8 declared it "relevant to respond to the crisis at worldwide level," and the "United Nations Economic and Social Council...encouraged member States to make full use of the Global Jobs Pact in shaping their policy package." Implementation, however, has

been weak and primarily focused on specific crisis-related policy measures. By 2010, as the economy began to recover, the enthusiasm for 'employment-led crisis recovery plans' began to fade²²¹ and even the ILO conceded that the uptake of the Pact's proposals had been minimal:

Among the countries that responded to the crisis, only limited elements of the proposals in the Global Jobs Pact were adopted. One focus was on infrastructure investment, but without much effort to make this employment-intensive. Some countries saw an increase in social dialogue, but more in an attempt to calm down workers than to actually find collectively agreed solutions. In terms of labor standards, the crisis intensified the discussion, but few concrete changes have materialized thus far.²²²

Although the Global Jobs Pact continues to be featured in labor policy statements, there is limited evidence of activity after 2012. 223

More promising are three recent partnerships that include a strong role for the private sector and for other partners from outside the UN system with credibility to tackle economic challenges.²²⁴ Let's Work – which describes itself as "a global partnership to create more & better private sector jobs"²²⁵ – was the result of a study on private sector contributions to job creation that was published as a companion to the World Development Report on Jobs in 2013. The study highlighted the double challenge of creating jobs (600 million new jobs are needed by 2020) and creating *good* jobs that provide income and an opportunity for development.²²⁶

Following the launch, a group of international finance institutions issued a communiqué,²²⁷ with IFIs, donors and the private sector leading a partnership whose mission is to remove the main constraints to job creation and strengthen value chains, and to help create more formal sector jobs in developing countries, as well as better quality jobs.²²⁸ Let's Work is structured around three pillars:

- Pilot innovative and multi-stakeholder, private sector-led approaches on job creation in selected countries, with a mix across regions and including fragile and conflict-affected states.
- Generate new methods and approaches to measure, understand and strengthen the creation of more and better jobs.
- Systematically gather, generate, test and share the best practice knowledge and tools.²²⁹

While Let's Work focuses on creating jobs for all ages, Solutions for Youth Employment (S4YE) and the Global Initiative on Decent Jobs for Youth focus on younger workers. S4YE was launched in 2014, in response to fragmented approaches to expanding labor markets to cater for new entrants, and it aims to help 150 million young people access productive work by 2030. ²³⁰ Initiated by Accenture, the International Labour Organization (ILO), the International Youth Foundation (IYF), Plan International, RAND Corporation, the World Bank, and Youth Business International (YBI), the partnership currently has 17 partners including the UN Envoy for Youth, and civil society, private sector and foundation representatives. ²³¹

Its five year strategy (2015-2020) acknowledges the need to not only meet the SDGs, but also to achieve the "corporate goals of the private sector and the regional goals of public actors" to meet the youth employment challenge, and structures its approach around three actions:

- "Link: linking stakeholders to integrate lessons learned, identify effective solutions and accelerate impact.
- Learn: collect and disseminate knowledge.
- Leverage: leverage knowledge and partners to catalyze the promotion of innovations and operations that scale promising youth employment practices."²³²

More recently, in February 2016, the Global Initiative on Decent Jobs for Youth was launched.²³³ Seen as the first comprehensive UN system-wide response to the youth employment challenge, multiple UN agencies participated in the ILO-led development process.²³⁴ Endorsed by the UN Chief Executives Board for Coordination in November 2015, the initiative aims to "become a cornerstone for the implementation of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development and particularly for the achievement of Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) 8."²³⁵

The Initiative has four integrated pillars:²³⁶

- Alliance: act as an umbrella forum to advocate for and expand action on youth employment by bringing together governments, the UN system, civil society, private sector, young people and other stakeholders.
- Action: work with multiple stakeholders at country and regional levels, under the leadership of UN country teams to expand and scale up evidence-based action by strengthening "the policy-making process, to promoting green jobs for youth and assisting young people in their transition from the informal to the formal economy."²³⁷
- **Knowledge:** provide a global knowledge platform to collate, analyze and share best practice and innovative approaches, and facilitate peer learning.
- **Resources:** advocate for high-level commitment for increased investment from local, national, regional, and global stakeholders to scale up action.

Each of these employment partnerships are aligned with key Agenda 2030 targets and have attracted an impressive alliance of stakeholders, including those from the private sector – who will need to play a critical role in increasing employment opportunities, especially for women.²³⁸ Their ability to demonstrate measurable increases in job availability remains unproven, however, with limited evidence that global initiatives of this kind can expand job opportunities.

With both S4YE and the Global Initiative on Decent Jobs for Youth focusing on improving youth employment, there is also a risk of duplication, and that multi-stakeholder response and resource mobilization becomes fragmented. This places an onus on the Global Initiative effectively to fulfill its role as an 'umbrella forum,' and on all three partnerships to demonstrate that they can move at a pace that keeps the interest of private sector partners, and effectively mobilizes business and government behind shared approaches to job creation.

Case Study 7: Investing in Infrastructure – Global Infrastructure Facility and Global Infrastructure Forum

SDG9 aims to "build resilient infrastructure, promote inclusive and sustainable industrialization and foster innovation," while other goals contain targets for energy, water, and rural infrastructure.

During the SDG negotiations, many developing countries made infrastructure a priority, ²³⁹ with the need for greatest investment to support a structural transformation in the least developed countries. ²⁴⁰ In 2012, Bhattacharya, Romani and Stern observed that "1.4 billion people still have no access to electricity, 0.9 billion are without access to safe drinking water and 2.6 billion without access to basic sanitation." ²⁴¹ They estimated that investment spending on infrastructure in developing countries would have to double, from \$0.8-0.9 trillion per year to approximately \$1.8-2.3 trillion per year, in order to address these concerns by 2020.

Recent years have seen a number of efforts to bridge this financing gap, especially in Africa, where there has been a surge in investment from traditional and non-traditional sources.²⁴² A number of new financing vehicles have been created, including the New Development Bank set up by BRICS, which has been set up to fund long-term infrastructure needs in developing countries.²⁴³ The New Development Bank has explicitly challenged the Multilateral Development Banks (MDBs) to "reinvent themselves and introduce innovative instruments," while analysts have called on the MDBs to do more to set standards, meet the needs of investment 'orphans', and ensure coordination in an increasingly crowded field.

The Global Infrastructure Facility, launched in October 2014, is a reaction to this shifting landscape. Hosted by the World Bank, this new multi-stakeholder partnership is "designed to provide a new way to collaborate on preparing, structuring and implementing complex projects that no single institution could handle on its own."²⁴⁴ The facility commenced a three-year pilot phase in April 2015, with an initial capitalization of \$100 million and private sector partners representing around \$12 trillion in assets.

The Global Infrastructure Facility aims to support governments in the following activities: 245

- Project or program definition and enabling environment.
- Project preparation and investment feasibility assessment.
- Transaction design and implementation.
- Financing.

The facility is focused on four sectors – energy, water and sanitation, transport, and telecommunications – and, within each of these sectors, it aims to support investments that are 'climate-smart' or 'trade enabling.' Paril 2016, small planning grants had been approved for four countries (Brazil, Côte d'Ivoire, Egypt, and Georgia), while applications for projects in the Solomon Islands and Kenya are ongoing, and discussions are underway in Ghana, Indonesia, Laos, Nigeria, Rwanda, Uganda, and Vietnam. The three year pilot aims to support 15-20 projects.

According to the Global Infrastructure Facility's website its "unique collaborative approach has won strong support from private investors, donors, and governments from emerging markets and developing economies." This includes broad support from the World Bank's board, although directors noted the "potential for reputational risks to the World Bank Group," calling for strong oversight and "for the GIF to draw upon the Bank's standards, safeguards and procurement processes." They also emphasized

that the Facility should "work in collaboration with, and not duplicate, the efforts of Multilateral Development Bank partners and other actors in the infrastructure space." ²⁴⁸

The need for greater coordination among the multiple infrastructure initiatives (including the Global Infrastructure Facility) was reflected at Third International Conference on Financing for Development in Addis Ababa, where world leaders called for a Global Infrastructure Forum to be established.²⁴⁹ The Addis Ababa Action Agenda envisioned that the Forum would improve alignment among "established and new infrastructure initiatives, multilateral and national development banks, United Nations agencies, and national institutions, development partners and the private sector."²⁵⁰

Less than a year later, the first forum, co-hosted by multiple Multilateral Development Banks, was held. Over 750 senior leaders attended the day-long event in April 2016, while others joined online via a live stream.²⁵¹ The presence of all MDB heads, as well as representatives from the G20, G-24, G-77, the OECD and the United Nations, emphasized the high-level commitment to jointly addressing the global infrastructure investment gap.

The Chairman's closing statement at the end of the Forum identified two objectives for the partners present to work together to deliver better quality, affordable infrastructure services which are environmentally, socially, and economically sustainable:

- "Support country-led approaches to planning, executing, supervising, and evaluating sustainable, resilient, inclusive, and well-prioritized infrastructure programs and robust infrastructure frameworks...[and] the involvement of all stakeholders in planning, financing through domestic resource mobilization as well as national/international financing, and operating infrastructure services, including governments, consumers, the private sector and civil society."
- "Consolidate and scale up where possible existing multilateral mechanisms to promote greater knowledge transfer, project preparation, and implementation support in the form of global and regional platforms and tools, including de-risking and risk allocation mechanisms, that have already been developed in close cooperation by MDBs."252

To achieve these objectives, the MDBs and development partners resolved to improve data and information on infrastructure; promote compatible, efficient approaches to bottlenecks or constraints; strengthen project preparation; and promote financing for infrastructure. Progress against these objectives, and related actions, will be reviewed annually at the Global Infrastructure Forum and the subsequent outcomes reported to member states at the Financing for Development Forum.

The Forum has the potential to act as the 'glue' that will bring overlapping infrastructures together around a common roadmap, increasing accountability and ensuring that investment and implementation are in line with the aspirations of the SDGs. Given long lead times for infrastructure projects, and the potential for an investment crunch in a period of low natural resource prices, the Forum must urgently demonstrate that it can translate from high level political discussion into measurable results on the ground, while the Global Infrastructure Facility and related initiatives will need quickly to align investment with Agenda 2030 priorities.



Planet Case Studies

Responsible consumption and production

- 10-Year Framework of Programmes on Sustainable Consumption and Production
- Climate Clean Air Coalition to reduce short-lived climate pollutants

Climate action

- Climate Action 2016
- Green Climate Fund
- Low Emission Development Strategies Global Partnership
- Partnership for Climate Finance & Development

Life below water

- Global Coral Reef Partnership
- Global Island Partnership
- Global Partnership on Marine Litter
- Global Partnership on Nutrient Management
- International Coral Reef Initiative
- Ocean Sanctuary Alliance

Life on land

- Biodiversity Indicators Partnership
- Critical Ecosystem Partnership Fund
- Global Environment Facility
- Global Invasive Alien Species Information Partnership
- Global Partnership on Wildlife Conservation and Crime Prevention for Sustainable Development
- Millennium Seed Bank Partnership
- Mountain Partnership
- The Global Partnership Initiative for Plant Breeding Capacity Building
- The Global Partnership on Forest and Landscape Restoration
- Wealth Accounting and the Valuation of Ecosystem Services

Case Study 8: Sustainable Consumption and Production – 10-Year Framework of Programmes on Sustainable Consumption and Production

Sustainable consumption and production was first recognized as a global priority at the Rio Earth Summit in 1992. Agenda 21, a non-binding action plan, stated that "the major cause of the continued deterioration of the global environment is the unsustainable pattern of consumption and production, particularly in industrialized countries, which is a matter of grave concern, aggravating poverty and imbalances." ²⁵³ In 2002, the Johannesburg Plan of Implementation (JPOI) agreed to "encourage and promote the development of a 10-year framework of programmes in support of regional and national initiatives to accelerate the shift towards sustainable consumption and production." ²⁵⁴

Progress, however, has been slow. The Marrakech Process, a global and informal multi-stakeholder process, was launched in 2003 in response to the Johannesburg call. In addition to providing inputs to develop a 10-Year Framework of Programmes, this process promoted the development and implementation of sustainable consumption and production programs in 20 countries and four cities, and a variety of activities at regional level. On the one hand, the process was praised as being "truly catalytic... creat[ing] synergies and strengthen[ing] many existing initiatives."²⁵⁵ On the other, "the scale of its impact has been limited and its sustainability is weakened by its being a voluntary initiative without formal intergovernmental endorsement."²⁵⁶ The 10-Year Framework of Programmes (10YFP) on Sustainable Consumption and Production was designed to correct these deficits.

Adopted by world leaders at the Rio+20 Conference in 2012, 10YFP is described as "a global framework of action to enhance international cooperation to accelerate the shift towards sustainable consumption

and production in both developed and developing countries."²⁵⁷ Through a range of sustainable consumption and production programs, the framework provides a platform for stakeholders to share good practice, build synergies and cooperation to leverage resources, and minimize any duplication of ongoing efforts. To date, six programs have been approved for public procurement, consumer information, tourism, lifestyles and education, buildings and construction, and food systems, all closely aligned with the SDGs.

Each of the six programs is, in effect, a semi-independent entity, with 10YFP acting as an umbrella organization. The structure for each program consists of a small lead group supported by a coordination desk, a multi-stakeholder advisory committee, and all participating entities as partners. The Sustainable Buildings and Construction Programme, for example, aims to promote sustainable construction policies, housing, and supply chains, while reducing climate impacts and strengthening climate resilience in the construction sector.²⁵⁸ The program is led by the government of Finland, the World Green Building Council, the Royal Melbourne Institute of Technology, and UNEP.

The overarching governance of the Framework includes a 10 member board with representatives from two countries from each UN regional group, and a Secretariat hosted by UNEP. In addition to working together with the program lead groups, the Secretariat engages with other stakeholders through nominated focal points, as well as an Inter-Agency Coordination Group.

UNEP also administers a Trust Fund that helps finance individual projects within the programs, although only "governments and non-profit organizations in developing countries and countries with economies in transition" are invited to submit proposals.²⁵⁹ In the period 2012-2015, financing for the framework amounted to \$8.2 million, with \$2.2 million available for proposals made to the Trust Fund.²⁶⁰ ECOSOC acts as the interim reporting body for both 10YFP as well as the Trust Fund.

To facilitate knowledge-sharing, 10YFP has introduced a Global SCP Clearinghouse, "an interface where programme coordination desks can interact with their stakeholders," and a platform where stakeholders can submit and respond to calls for cooperation, project proposals and funding opportunities.²⁶¹ The online platform has 2,300 members from more than 200 countries and territories.²⁶²

With all of the six new programs launched, participants of the first global stakeholder meeting of the 10YFP, held in May 2015, observed "the need to ensure that the first flagships projects and projects funded by the 10YFP Trust Fund demonstrate collective impact and deliver quick results." The platforms have the potential to make a significant contribution to:

- Agenda 2030, where 10YFP forms the basis of the first target for the sustainable consumption and production goal (SDG12.1), but is also included in the sustained, inclusive and sustainable economic growth goal (SDG8.4).
- The Paris Agreement, which recognizes that "sustainable lifestyles and sustainable patterns of consumption and production, with developed country Parties taking the lead, play an important role in addressing climate change."²⁶⁴

The Framework's potential remains uncertain though. Sustained political support and effective management will be needed if 10YFP is to fulfill its "significant potential for delivering *collective impact*...through the programs and flagship projects which engage multiple actors with a common

agenda, mutually supportive activities and shared measurement systems which can thus deliver at scale."²⁶⁵

Case Study 9: Financing an Environmental Transformation – Global Environment Facility and Green Climate Fund

Founded in 1991, the Global Environment Facility (GEF) was both the original 'green fund' and an early example of an attempt to create a new model for global governance.²⁶⁶

Launched as "a loosely structured, action-oriented entity" with UNDP, UNEP and the World Bank as implementing agencies, its early years were dominated by arguments about governance, and in particular the balance that should be struck between universality and inclusiveness on the one hand, and tighter structures that would allow for more agile decision-making on the other. From the beginning, the GEF attempted to redefine the relationship between developed and developing countries, and to provide a stronger voice and role for civil society (initially at least, the private sector was a "neglected stepchild"). ²⁶⁷ As of September 2013, the GEF had spent over \$13 billion on nearly 4,000 projects across eight focal areas (climate change, land degradation, international waters, etc.). ²⁶⁸

The GEF has been through a number of rounds of reforms that have attempted to create a more strategic approach to financing and implementation; enhance country ownership; streamline a project approval process that sprawled over five years at one stage; engage the private sector more effectively; and strengthen results-based management.²⁶⁹ The GEF now describes itself as a "highly relevant and successful" partnership of 183 countries working with a network of international agencies, civil society, and business to address the drivers of environmental degradation, deliver integrated solutions across a range of environmental threats, enhance resilience and adaption to environmental change, ensure "complementarity and synergies in the global financing architecture," and make interventions that are tailored to overcome obstacles to change and that demonstrate what can be delivered at scale.²⁷⁰

While primarily a fund, the GEF presents its network of implementing partners as an important comparative advantage, allowing it to provide recipient countries with technical expertise and implementation capacity as well as finance.²⁷¹

The GEF has been the subject of five major evaluations ('overall performance studies'), with the latest completed in 2013.²⁷² It found that the GEF remains relevant in a world of growing environmental threats and that its interventions are broadly successful, with 46% of its projects both having a positive environmental impact and being more broadly adopted.²⁷³ Nearly 11 billion tons of CO_2 equivalent emissions have been averted as a result, at a median direct cost of \$5.80 per ton and an average cost of \$1.20 per ton (this figure does not include co-financing).²⁷⁴ The GEF says it has also:

Set up protected areas around the world equal roughly to the area of Brazil... eliminated the use of ozone depleting substances in Central and Eastern Europe and Central Asia; transformed the management of 33 major river basins and one-third of the world's large marine ecosystems; [and] slowed the advance of desertification in Africa by improving agricultural practices.²⁷⁵

However, the GEF admits the methodology that it uses to measure averted emissions is not robust, while more than half of projects assessed in one study would probably have happened without GEF funding (albeit perhaps not as fast, or to a lower standard).²⁷⁶ More generally its evaluations have been

criticized for their "heavy dependence on perceptions and qualitative data and the limited use (or availability) of 'hard' and quantitative data."²⁷⁷ The partnership itself is also in questionable health, with the World Bank criticizing its steadily diminishing relevance and effectiveness over the past decade²⁷⁸ and the GEF's own evaluation finding that increasing complexity and transaction costs mean that it "may have reached the limits of what was feasible within a network organization," with an urgent need for streamlining and reform.²⁷⁹

For the international organizations that play a key role in the GEF, however, participation continues to have more benefits than costs – and not just due to the fact that the GEF has deep pockets. The Fund is valued when it can raise the profile of environmental threats, invest in and test innovation, and function as a "network of global practitioners with state-of-the-art knowledge on environmental approaches."

In country, the GEF is acknowledged as having improved national ownership, but this has necessitated the development of "an elaborate formal architecture to engage national institutions." There are also concerns whether its national engagement is strategic and whether the projects it funds add up to more than the sum of their parts. This failure is being addressed by a new initiative to improve strategic planning at national level, but it remains too early to tell how well this will work. 283

The GEF has undergone a long search for a partnership structure that is both inclusive and effective, and that can work across multiple countries and sectors, and for partners with different mandates and strategies, while controlling complexity and transaction costs. Its experience is relevant to the Green Climate Fund (GCF), which hopes to be spending \$100 billion a year by 2020 and is explicit in its objective to "promote the paradigm shift towards low-emission and climate-resilient development pathways," as the largest multilateral climate fund.²⁸⁴ Even if all of the GEF's co-financing is included (\$65 billion to date), the GCF must be designed to support an annual investment that comfortably exceeds the amount spent on GEF projects in its entire history.

Like the GEF, the Green Climate Fund aims to hit the sweet spot between "national priorities, [the] potential to deliver concrete climate benefits, and opportunities to deliver co-benefits [impacts on livelihoods and economies, or for ecosystems, that go beyond the core objectives of reducing emissions and increasing resilience]."²⁸⁵ Also like the GEF, it is hoping that it can combine a limited number of "strategic investment priorities" (such as transforming energy generation in Africa and Asia, or enhancing resilience in small island developing states) with a country-driven programming approach.²⁸⁶

Establishing the GCF has been a drawn out process. The Fund was agreed in 2010 and designed by a transnational committee in 2011, with its board first meeting in 2012 in the hope that it could make a series of decisions that would allow the Fund to become operational.²⁸⁷ It has been dogged from the beginning, however, by fundamental disagreements between developing and developed countries about the Fund's mandate, strategy, and design.²⁸⁸ The former have called for an independent fund, with tight ties to the UNFCCC, that would focus primarily on the disbursement of public funds provided by rich countries. The latter argued for a less formal structure and a greater role for the private sector, losing the first argument but achieving a partial victory in the second.²⁸⁹

It remains far from clear whether the GCF can mobilize as much finance as has been promised (Ban Ki-Moon recently bemoaned the initial capitalization of 'only' \$10 billion²⁹⁰) or whether the Fund can build partnerships at national level that can have impact commensurate with the scale of the climate challenge. In particular, the GCF will have to prove itself in an increasingly crowded landscape, where a

growing number of competing funds struggle to attract resources and to spend them effectively 291 – a point highlighted by an analysis of the climate finance pledges made in Paris, where just \$260 million dollars (17%) of the \$1.5 billion committed to climate funds were pledged to the Green Climate Fund. 292

Along with other climate funds, such as the Least Developed Countries Fund and the Special Climate Change Fund, the GCF and GEF are critical to the political bargain that underpins the Paris Agreement. As 2020 approaches, the date the Paris commitments take effect, both Funds will face a magnified version of the challenge that the GEF has long grappled with – how to achieve transformational impact at a global scale, while ensuring national ownership and keeping transaction costs under control.



Peace Case Studies

Peace, justice and strong institutions

- Community of Democracies
- Construction Sector Transparency Initiative
- Effective Institutions Platform
- Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative
- Global Alliance for Tax Justice
- Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime
- Global Legal Empowerment Initiative
- Global Partnership for the Prevention of Armed Conflict
- Global Partnership for Social Accountability
- International Dialogue on Peacebuilding and State Building

- Know Violence in Childhood: Global Learning Initiative
- Open Contracting Partnership
- Open Government Partnership
- Partnering Against Corruption Initiative
- The 16+ Forum
- The Global Partnership and Fund to End Violence Against Children
- Transparency and Accountability Initiative
- Transparency International the Global Coalition Against Corruption
- Violence Prevention Alliance

Case Study 10: Ending Violence Against Children – The Global Partnership and Fund to End Violence Against Children

The protection of children from violence was not included in the MDGs, leading one senior expert from the field to comment that "if you're not at the table, then you're on the menu."²⁹³

This has been corrected under Agenda 2030, which includes ambitious targets for ending all forms of violence against children by 2030 (SDG16.2); for ending violence against women and girls (SDG5.2) and for ending child marriage and female genital mutilation (SDG5.3); for eliminating child labor (SDG8.7); and for providing safe learning environments and promoting non-violence (SDG4.a and 4.7).

These new targets have created a significant delivery challenge, which was discussed in *If Not Now, When?*, a CIC paper published in 2014. This paper called for formation of a Global Partnership to End Violence Against Children, providing a detailed analysis of the rationale for this partnership, its potential synergies with international partnerships for child survival and development, and the role it could play in demonstrating that SDG16 could be implemented.²⁹⁴

Work to design and launch the new partnership, and an associated fund – the Global Partnership and Fund to End Violence Against Children – has now been completed, with UNICEF, WHO, and other partners publishing its first full strategy document at the High-level Political Forum on Sustainable Development in 2016. This strategy draws on input from various stakeholder groups including professionals working with and for children, and children themselves. The new partnership builds on existing initiatives such as #EndViolence (an advocacy campaign),²⁹⁵ Know Violence in Childhood (a learning initiative),²⁹⁶ and Together for Girls (a public-private partnership on violence against children, with a focus on sexual violence against girls).²⁹⁷ It needs, however, to be much broader in its ambitions, given the scale of the change needed to make meaningful progress towards the Agenda 2030 targets and the frequency with which countries of all income levels are being hit by scandals that reveal a systemic failure to protect children.

This new partnership must grapple with three challenges posed by Agenda 2030:

- Norms are as important as policies or programs. A primary purpose of the new partnership is advocacy and mobilization around a norm that no form of violence against children should be tolerated by any government that maintains it is committed to the vision of sustainable development for all, as set out in the new agenda. The vulnerability of children to violence is exacerbated by widespread denial of the violence they suffer and by impunity for perpetrators. An entrepreneurial approach to promoting this norm, and to building the political will to tackle violence, will be at least as important for this partnership as any programmatic activity, requiring a focus on building political will, skills in advocacy and mobilization, and an understanding of the long and complex process that leads to changes in social norms and values.
- Universality must be at its heart while targeting the most vulnerable children. The partnership must be universal in scope children experience violence in all countries and will therefore act as a test case for the willingness of countries of all income levels to work together on a more equal basis than was typical of a previous generation of partnerships. It must demonstrate that it can add value in national settings where resources are not constrained and institutions and systems are relatively strong. Early 'pathfinders' for the partnership include Indonesia, Mexico, Sweden and Tanzania countries from four regions and three different income groups that are committed to taking action through both national and international policy. However, the partnership will also have to ensure that action across all countries includes a focus on children who are most at risk children who are exposed to conflict or other humanitarian emergencies or those who are disadvantaged or discriminated against because of their gender, income, ethnicity, religion or disability. Unless it shows that it can be effective at the intersection between violence and inequality, the partnership will fail to deliver on the Agenda 2030 promise that *no child should be left behind*.
- It must redefine what countries believe is possible. Advocates have long argued that "all violence against children is preventable" but they are yet to turn that assertion into a convincing case for action and investment. 299 Recent years, however, have seen an increased investment in collecting evidence for what works to prevent violence, enabling a number of international and national actors to recommend cost effective strategies for implementation. Based on this, a working group of international organizations, led by WHO, has developed a package of seven evidence-based strategies for preventing and responding to violence, which will be launched at HLPF 2016 under the name INSPIRE. These strategies have the potential to persuade policymakers to make a commitment to investing in preventing and responding to violence, and can also be used as a focus for further research and for monitoring and evaluation. The partnership must now use INSPIRE to align stakeholders behind a common approach to ending violence, while presenting it to policymakers in a way that convinces them that measurable improvement in the safety of children can be achieved within a political cycle. Only then will it be able to turn this issue into one that, like health and education, is considered part of the core business of running a country.

The partnership has considerable potential, especially if its work is seen as part of wider approach to ending all forms of violence (SDG16.1) and to ending gender-based violence (SDG5.2). But the obstacles it faces are also significant. Data to establish trends in violence are unlikely to be available in more than

a handful of countries before the 2020s, and many of the 'solutions' which it will promote through INSPIRE are yet to be tested at scale and in different country settings.

The partnership is one of the first of a new generation of partnerships to have been stimulated by the launch of Agenda 2030. In its first five years, it must build a platform on which it can scale up in the 2020s, maintaining high standards of ambition and delivery in a relatively small number of countries, enabling these countries to work together to share knowledge and establish standards and norms, and investing heavily in the data and evidence that will be needed to demonstrate the partnership's impact and added value.

Case Study 11: Open Government – Open Government Partnership

The Open Government Partnership (OGP), launched in September 2011, is a "multilateral initiative that aims to secure concrete commitments from governments to promote transparency, empower citizens, fight corruption, and harness new technologies to strengthen governance."³⁰⁰

Once a government meets the eligibility criteria – which includes a minimum level of commitment to fiscal transparency, access to information, public officials' asset disclosure, and citizen engagement – countries join a 'universal' partnership in which they have equal rights and responsibilities. Governments become members by committing to a participation roadmap that is focused on inclusive consultation, national action and accountability.

The roadmap starts with the endorsement of the Open Government Declaration³⁰¹ and its four underlying principles:

- Increase the availability of information about government activities.
- Support civic participation.
- Implement the highest standards of professional integrity throughout their administrations.
- Increase access to new technologies for openness and accountability.

To abide by these principles, participating governments set up a forum for regular multi-stakeholder consultation and created a national action plan together with civil society. These plans should "cover a two-year period and consist of a set of commitments that advance transparency, accountability, participation and/or technological innovation." According to the OGP's 2015-2018 strategy, over 2,000 open government reform commitments have been made since the partnership was launched. 303

Another key aspect of the OGP's participation roadmap is its accountability mechanism, which is based on a combination of self-assessment and independent reporting. For the former, countries produce reports that review their planning process, progress made on the commitments, and lessons learned. In 2014, the Independent Reporting Mechanism (IRM) was introduced, where independent experts review each country's action plan and outcomes, and their adherence to OGP process requirements, guidance, and eligibility criteria.³⁰⁴ Countries are then required to incorporate their recommendations in the next cycle of national action planning.

The OGP has demonstrated results in its first three years: "in their first year of OGP participation, 43 countries fully implemented a total of 270 open government commitments." However, the quality of OGP action plans has not been consistent, and some have been developed without any civil society

input, or included commitments that have been described as "low-hanging fruit." The OGP 2014 Annual Report acknowledged that despite individual signs of success, "many questions are still unanswered about how and why countries succeed or falter and about the impact of OGP reforms in the long run." To help address these gaps, the Support Unit (the OGP's Secretariat) developed a new research agenda to "stimulate independent research on these questions." ³⁰⁷

Moving forward, the partnership has developed a strategy which aims to "make sure that real change is happening on the ground in a majority of OGP countries and that this change is benefitting citizens." The strategy was published ahead of Agenda 2030, and makes no explicit mention of any of the SDGs – although it does note that "we will strategically link OGP to high-profile global policy debates where key open government principles are at stake (e.g. the post-2015 development framework)." 309

More recently, at a ministerial-level meeting of the OGP's Steering Committee in September 2015, the 'Open Government for the Implementation of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development' declaration was adopted. Through this declaration, the OGP has signaled its "intent to assume a leadership role in implementing some of the most crucial cross-cutting goals and targets of the SDGs." Central is the institutional dimension of SDG16 (build effective, accountable and inclusive institutions at all levels), but links are made to other targets such as women's participation (SDG5.5), participatory urban planning (SDG11.3) and increasing the availability of data (SDG17.18).

In October 2015, this commitment was reaffirmed by the 2,000+ participants of the OGP Global Summit, held in Mexico, placing the OGP in a strong position to demonstrate measurable progress against Agenda 2030. In order to fulfill its potential, it will need to:

- Ensure effective integration between OGP and the SDGs, at a time when many countries are engaged in developing national sustainable development strategies that could duplicate or supplant the OGP national action plans.³¹³ For its 69 participating countries, OGP has the potential to become the key platform for delivering the institutional dimensions of the new sustainable development agenda.
- Increase the focus on quality of participation at a time when the partnership faces continued pressure to expand and has been criticized for projecting a "façade of openness" rather than delivering sustained improvements to standards of governance.³¹⁴ OGP is unusual in having a mechanism for independent scrutiny of commitments, it must now ensure that the Independent Experts Panel fulfills its potential for ensuring independent accountability.
- Continue to invest in its research agenda, promoting the sharing of tools and solutions for open government, demonstrating whether implemented commitments translate into improved government performance and better delivery to citizens, and increasing understanding of 'what works.'³¹⁵
- Strengthen the movement for open government at national level, through an enhanced role for civil society, and greater involvement for parliaments and the judiciary,³¹⁶ and also globally, by acting as a platform for international actors to unite behind common priorities and approaches for strengthening standards of governance.

Case Study 12: Tackling the Resource Curse – Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative

Not all partnerships are broad-based. The Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI) does not attempt to deliver change itself, but to create a set of standards and norms that will lead to other actors changing their behavior. EITI describes itself as:

A global standard for the governance of a country's oil, gas and mineral resources. The standard is implemented by governments, in collaboration with companies and civil society. Countries implementing the EITI disclose information on tax payments, licenses, contracts, production and other key elements around resource extraction.³¹⁷

EITI currently has 51 implementing countries, of which 31 are compliant with the standard's requirements. \$1.91 trillion of government revenues from natural resources have been disclosed and a large number of resource companies and investors are also members (mostly drawn from OECD countries). BEITI's aims are not narrowly confined to the natural resource sector itself. By ensuring more transparent collection of public revenues from resources, it aims to ensure that more money is available for "high-priority national needs." are

EITI therefore has the potential to make an important contribution to SDG12.2 ("achieve the sustainable management and efficient use of natural resources"), but it has broader relevance to targets from SDG16 on corruption, illicit financial flows and stolen assets, and to the equal rights to natural resources, especially for the poor and vulnerable (SDG1.4) and for women (SDG5.a). More broadly, it could help ensure domestic resource mobilization for sustainable development priorities in poor countries, while reducing the external stresses (most of them originating from developed and fast-growing middle income countries) that destabilize resource-rich fragile states.³²⁰

Establishing the impact of EITI presents considerable methodological challenges. In 2011, an EITI evaluation found that EITI had helped "build and strengthen consensus around greater democratic insight and control of resources, strengthened the voice and legitimacy of civil society in this process, and provided a major contribution to factual, verifiable knowledge in the public domain." Greater transparency had not necessarily led to greater accountability, however, nor to broader improvements in governance standards. In part, this was because EITI was still a new initiative, but it also reflected the lack of an articulated theory of change for how transparency could be expected to drive wider benefits.

A review conducted for the European Parliament, meanwhile, found that countries such as Nigeria had recovered sizeable amounts of government revenue as a result of EITI audits.³²² It also concluded that EITI had helped promote "greater interaction and dialogue between stakeholders within and across implementing countries," especially by providing civil society with the information it needed to campaign for greater accountability. Activism could only go so far, while EITI was also unable to prevent the diversion of resources into parts of the value chain that were beyond the reach of its standards.

In 2012, the EITI Chair accepted that "the experience with implementation so far has demonstrated that as it is, the EITI is not adequately delivering against the EITI Principles to which all stakeholders are committed."³²³ Reforms have been adopted that aim to strengthen implementation on the one hand, and improve validation on the other³²⁴ but, as with other partnerships in this review, EITI continues to face difficulties in demonstrating that a global initiative can achieve sustained change at a national level. EITI's board must work to maintain its distinctive global position, and its links with the G20, G8, and

other agenda-setting bodies,³²⁵ while persuading governments that compliance is a chance to build effective governance systems, and is not just a box-ticking exercise.³²⁶ It is also keen to enable civil society and the media to use its data to promote debate and accountability, an objective that is laudable but, if mishandled, could threaten its relationship with governments.

EITI's model and experience will be relevant to other partnerships that might emerge to create the standards that are needed to underpin a global framework to support sustainable development. Its advantage is that it addresses a problem that many countries are eager to solve. The Addis Ababa Action Agenda underlined the importance of "corporate transparency and accountability of all companies, notably in the extractive industries" and encouraged countries to do more to promote resource transparency. But EITI will only become an essential part of the international landscape if it is able to demonstrate substantial benefits for resource-rich governments (in the form of increased investment and greater revenues for domestic funding priorities) and for private sector actors and the import-dependent governments who back them (in the form of more predictable resources flows from a more stable business environment).



Partnership Case Studies

Partnerships

- Addis Tax Initiative
- Global Innovation Exchange
- Global Partnership for Effective Development Cooperation
- Global Partnership for Sustainable Development
 Data
- International Aid Transparency Initiative
- PARIS21
- Partnership for Enhancing Policy Coherence for Sustainable Development
- Sustainable Development Solutions Network
- Tax Inspectors Without Borders
- Technology Facilitation Mechanism
- UN Global Pulse
- WIPO Green
- 17Goals

Action Networks

- Business for 2030
- SDG Philanthropy Platform
- Small Islands Developing States
- UN Global Compact

Case Study 13: Coordinating on Science, Technology and Innovation – Technology Facilitation Mechanism

At Rio+20, member states asked relevant UN agencies to "identify options for a facilitation mechanism that promotes the development, transfer and dissemination of clean and environmentally sound technologies," and requested the Secretary-General to make a recommendation based on this assessment at the sixty-seventh session of the General Assembly. 328

The options (as set out in two complementary reports³²⁹) were deliberated by member states in a set of four workshops held during the sixty-seventh session, and at the Structured Dialogues on Possible Arrangements for a Technology Facilitation Mechanism during the sixty-eighth session of the General Assembly.³³⁰ Based on the outcome from these sessions, the Secretary-General proposed to:

Establish an online, global platform building on and complementing existing initiatives, and with the participation of all relevant stakeholders, in order to: (a) map existing technology facilitation initiatives, needs and gaps, including in areas vital for sustainable development, including agriculture, cities and health; (b) *enhance* international cooperation and coordination in this field, addressing fragmentation and facilitating synergies, including within the UN system; and (c) promote networking, information sharing, knowledge transfer, and technical assistance, to advance the scaling up of clean technology initiatives.³³¹

Despite intense debate over what was considered an 'intensely contentious' issue with a historical North-South divide and contradicting priorities, a consensus was reached. 332 At the Third International Conference on Financing for Development in Addis Ababa, member states agreed to establish a Technology Facilitation Mechanism. The outcome document stipulated three components:

- A UN Inter-agency Task Team to "promote coordination, coherence, and cooperation within the UN System on STI related matters."
- A multi-stakeholder forum on science, technology and innovation for the Sustainable Development Goals to facilitate "interaction, matchmaking and the establishment of networks between relevant stakeholders and multi-stakeholder partnerships."
- An online platform, to "establish a comprehensive mapping of, and serve as a gateway for, information on existing STI initiatives, mechanisms and programmes."

Tied to SDG17 targets 6-8 (and explicitly mentioned in target 17.6), the Technology Facilitation Mechanism was launched in September 2015 by ministers from France, Brazil and India.³³⁴ Attendees at the launch recognized its significant potential, but stressed the need for tangible results that reflected "enhanced collaboration, technology facilitated based on the 'needs' of countries, and innovation fostered."

To develop and prepare the multi-stakeholder forum and online platform, the Inter-agency Task Team (including the UN DESA, UNEP, UNIDO, UNESCO, UNCTAD, International Telecommunication Union, WIPO, and the World Bank) is working with a multi-stakeholder group which includes 10 representatives from civil society, private sector and the scientific community (the '10-Member Group').

Meeting for the first time in March 2016, the 10-Member Group discussed plans for the first Science, Technology and Innovation (STI) Forum.³³⁵ The STI Forum, aligned with the HLPF 2016 theme of *Leaving no one behind*, took place in June 2016, and was structured around five guiding questions:

- 1. Why are science, technology and innovation essential for the achievement of the Sustainable Development Goals?
- 2. What are the main opportunities and challenges at policy, organizational and individual levels for maximizing the contribution of science, technology and innovation to the achievement of the Sustainable Development Goals?
- 3. What are the key elements that countries and international organizations may need to take into account in formulating action plans and/or roadmaps for science, technology and innovation for the Sustainable Development Goals?
- 4. How can we deploy existing knowledge and new, innovative solutions and technologies and make them more readily available to those who need them?
- 5. What would be the success criteria for the STI Forum in the coming years? What questions should the STI Forum focus on?

In preparation for the main event, a global online discussion using these five questions was held between 4 April and 11 May 2016. Moderated by internationally recognized experts, the discussion was open to civil society, academia, the private sector and any other professionals. The suggestions made during this period were summarized and fed directly into the STI Forum.³³⁶

The Forum was also preceded by an open call for innovations, held on an online platform administered by the Global Innovation Exchange. By publishing short summaries of the submitted innovations, the platform provided the opportunity for innovators, funders and potential customers to collaborate – as

well as giving innovators access to a "comprehensive list of all available innovation funding opportunities across development (more than 200+ million dollars)." ³³⁷

The multi-stakeholder approach was described as a "hugely different way of doing business" by the Forum Co-Chair, Macharia Kamau, in which all stakeholders play an equally important part in bridging the gap between policymakers, academia, private sector and communities. Meanwhile, the Co-Chair of the 10-Member Group noted the need to shift from a dynamic of competition towards one of collaboration between and within STI communities, between different types of knowledge, between stakeholders, and between nations. In light of strengthening collaboration and implementation, it was suggested that the Forum be treated as an action-oriented flagship event, the culmination of an annual program of work that will include inter-sessional events and meetings.

It is, as yet, far from clear what impact the Technology Facilitation Mechanism will have on technology cooperation or transfer or, indeed, on what priorities it should pursue where there is both a clear need and where a platform of this kind has comparative advantage.³⁴⁰ Questions have also been raised about the appetite for engagement by business, owners of intellectual property, and investors, with the expert group that is supporting the mechanism failing to reflect the diversity of private sector interests.³⁴¹

The Technology Facilitation Mechanism's supporters have hailed it as offering, for the first time, "a space for meaningful discussion and collaboration on technology at a macro and integrated level at the UN." But will 'meaningful discussion' lead to meaningful shifts in the way that technology is developed and diffused? Or will technology transfer continue to be an issue characterized by "mandates and lofty words, but no action, and no measurable targets"? 343

Case Study 14: A Data Revolution for Sustainable Development – Global Partnership for Sustainable Development Data

At the start of the century, the International Household Survey Network registered less than 100 open access household surveys from developing countries. By 2012, the number had doubled, while mobile subscriptions tripled in the same time frame. According to one estimate, 90% of the data in the world in 2014 had been created in 2012 and 2013 alone.³⁴⁴

This exponential growth in data, coupled with significant advances in information technology, and especially mobile technology, led the High-Level Panel of Eminent Persons on the Post-2015 Development Agenda to call for a "data revolution for sustainable development, with a new international initiative to improve the quality of statistics and information available to people and governments." They recommended that a multi-stakeholder partnership on development data be established to "develop a global strategy to fill critical gaps, expand data accessibility, and galvanize international efforts to ensure a baseline for post-2015 targets is in place by January 2016." **

Building on this recommendation, the Secretary-General named an Independent Expert Advisory Group on the Data Revolution for Sustainable Development. In their report, *A World that Counts,* the group described the data revolution on sustainable development as:

The integration of these new data with traditional data to produce high-quality information that is more detailed, timely and relevant for many purposes and users, especially to foster and monitor sustainable development; the increase in the usefulness of data through a much greater degree of openness and transparency, avoiding invasion of privacy and abuse

of human rights from misuse of data on individuals and groups, and minimizing inequality in production, access to and use of data; ultimately, more empowered people, better policies, better decisions and greater participation and accountability, leading to better outcomes for people and the planet.³⁴⁷

They recommended five actions to implement the data revolution: (i) developing a global consensus on principles and standards; (ii) establishing a 'network of data innovation networks'; (iii) endorsing a new funding stream; (iv) establishing a UN-led Global Partnership for Sustainable Development Data; and (v) introducing a data platform with visualizations of SDG indicators.

In response and with the support of over 70 governments, civil society, and private organizations and expert networks, the Global Partnership for Sustainable Development Data was launched as a 'network of networks' at the end of September 2015. As of May 2016, the partnership includes 150 'champions' or members including governments, companies, civil society groups, international organizations, academic institutions, foundations, statistics agencies, and data communities. Other global data-focused initiatives, such as PARIS21 and the UN Global Pulse, are also members.

Many of these partners have made explicit commitments towards addressing a range of data concerns. The website lists 122 commitments including, for example, a commitment by Kenya to convene a national forum on sustainable development which "will emphasize the need for the domestication of the data revolution," and a \$60 million commitment by IBM to improve the skills of IT professionals across Africa in analytics, cloud and big data technologies over the next three years.³⁴⁸

Hosted by the United Nations Foundation, the partnership is independent (not UN-led as was originally proposed) and currently governed by an Interim Steering Group of Anchor Partners. It is in the process of developing its governance and operational structure, with a permanent executive director expected to join this year, and an operational launch planned for the fourth quarter of 2016. Multiple working groups are dedicated to different thematic areas including "filling data gaps and supporting national data revolution roadmaps, action plans and collaboratives, crafting data principles and protocols, strengthening data architectures and platforms, as well as mobilizing and aligning resources."³⁴⁹

As a flexible umbrella initiative, it is in a position to focus on encouraging innovation and real-time responses to new data needs and challenges by drawing on a multitude of data approaches across sectors, and across data communities. It does this by applying a two-pronged approach to "galvanize political commitments, align strategic priorities, foster collaboration, spur innovations, build capacity and enhance trust in the booming data ecosystems of the 21st century."³⁵⁰

On the one hand, the partnership focuses on countries, working together with stakeholders and creating new synergies at a national and municipal level to develop data roadmaps that will address national and local Agenda 2030 priorities. On the other hand, it plans to introduce a market place approach to sharing new knowledge and encouraging collaboration by establishing an online platform that will facilitate networking.

The format and modalities of this platform are currently being explored and a beta version of the platform is expected to be available at the General Assembly in September 2016. Similarly, work on a toolbox to help inform the roadmaps, a meta-analysis of existing data principles, and a review of the

current state of investment in data for sustainable development is ongoing and will be shared in the next couple of months.

With membership doubling within its first year, there is clear support for the partnership by various stakeholders despite some concerns by member states that it is not UN-led.³⁵¹ Moving forward, it will be critical that the partnership is seen as the overarching body to bring together all stakeholders working on data – and not just official entities. Setting the political agenda to emphasize the importance of data, and building trust between the different data communities will be crucial objectives in this process, especially when it comes to addressing 'new' data issues related to privacy and human rights.

It will also be important that the partnership continues to communicate with the UN Statistical Commission, and in particular the High-level Group for Partnership, Coordination and Capacity-Building for statistics for the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development and the Inter-agency Expert Group on the Sustainable Development Goals, to avoid any duplication in efforts, and to look for areas where they can work together, such as the upcoming World Data Forum.³⁵²

Endnotes

- ¹ United Nations (2015), *Transforming Our World: The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development.* New York: United Nations, available at
- https://sustainable development.un.org/content/documents/21252030%20 Agenda%20 for%20 Sustainable%20 Development%20 web.pdf
- ² United Nations (2015), 'Resolution Adopted by the General Assembly on 25 September 2015 Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development,' available at

http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/RES/70/1&Lang=E

- ³ Stakeholder Forum for the Future (2012), *Review of implementation of Agenda 21 and the Rio Principles Synthesis.* New York: United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Division for Social Development, available at
- http://www.uncsd2012.org/content/documents/194Synthesis%20Agenda%2021%20and%20Rio%20principles.pdf ⁴ Johannesburg Summit (2002), 'The Johannesburg Summit Test: What Will Change?', available at http://www.johannesburgsummit.org/html/whats_new/feature_story41.html
- ⁵ United Nations Sustainable Development in Action (2013), 'Sustainable Development in Action Leading the way to the future we want,' Newsletter, Volume 1, Issue 1, January 2013, available at

https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/index.php?page=view&type=12&nr=524&menu=1532

- ⁶ Sustainable Development in Action (2013), *Voluntary Commitments & Partnerships for Sustainable Development Special Report of the SD in Action Newsletter*, Issue 1, July 2013. New York: UN DESA, available at https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/930Report%20on%20Voluntary%20Commitments%2 Oand%20Partnerships.pdf
- ⁷ See 'About Partnerships for SDGs online platform,' available at https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/partnerships/about
- ⁸ See 'Partnerships Engagement for the Sustainable Development Goals,' available at https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/PARTNERSHIPS
- ⁹ Philipp Pattberg, Frank Biermann, Sander Chan, and Ayşem Mert (eds) (2012), *Public-Private Partnerships for Sustainable Development Emergence, Influence and Legitimacy.* Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing
- ¹⁰ International Civil Society Centre (2014), *Multi-Stakeholder Partnerships Building Blocks for Success*. Berlin: International Civil Society Centre, available at http://icscentre.org/downloads/14_10_02_Multi-Stakeholder Partnerships.pdf
- ¹¹ Ibid
- ¹² United Nations Sustainable Development in Action (2013),op cit; United Nations Sustainable Development in Action (2014), 'Special Report on Voluntary Commitments and Partnerships for Sustainable Development 2014 July edition,' available at
- $https://sustainable development.un.org/content/documents/1479 SD\% 20 in \%20 Action\%20 Report\%20 final\%20 (1 fv). \\pdf$
- ¹³ See 'Action Networks,' available at https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/partnerships/actionnetworks
- ¹⁴ United Nations (2015), *Transforming Our World: The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development.* New York: United Nations, available at
- https://sustainable development.un.org/content/documents/21252030%20 Agenda%20 for%20 Sustainable%20 Development%20 web.pdf
- ¹⁵ Every Woman Every Child (2015), 'Shaping the Future for Healthy Women, Children & Adolescents: Learn More About the Process to Update the Global Strategy,' available at http://www.everywomaneverychild.org/global-strategy-2
- ¹⁶ Guido Schmidt-Traub and Jeffrey D Sachs (2015), 'Financing Sustainable Development: Implementing the SDGs through Effective Investment Strategies and Partnerships,' available at http://unsdsn.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/04/150619-SDSN-Financing-Sustainable-Development-Paper-FINAL-02.pdf
- ¹⁷ United Nations (2015), *The Millennium Development Goals Report 2015*. New York: United Nations, available at http://www.un.org/millenniumgoals/2015 MDG Report/pdf/MDG%202015%20rev%20(July%201).pdf

```
<sup>18</sup> International Food Policy Research Institute (2016), Global Nutrition Report 2016: From Promise to Impact: Ending Malnutrition to 2030. Washington DC: International Food Policy Research Institute, available at http://ebrary.ifpri.org/utils/getfile/collection/p15738coll2/id/130354/filename/130565.pdf
```

¹⁹ UNICEF and WHO (2015), 25 Years Progress on Sanitation and Drinking Water – 2015 Update and MDG Assessment. Geneva: World Health Organization, available at

http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/177752/1/9789241509145 eng.pdf?ua=1

- ²⁰ See www.betterthancash.org
- ²¹ See www.gpfi.org
- ²² See 'Partnerships for Prosperity,' available at

http://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/topics_ext_content/ifc_external_corporate_site/idg_home/p4p_home

- ²³ Richard Horton (2008), 'Maternal and child undernutrition: an urgent opportunity,' *The Lancet*, Vol 371(9608): 179, available at http://www.thelancet.com/pdfs/journals/lancet/PIIS0140-6736(07)61869-8.pdf
- ²⁴ See 'Maternal and Child Undernutrition series, 2008,' available at http://www.thelancet.com/series/maternal-and-child-undernutrition
- ²⁵ M Shekar, J Kakietek, M D'Alimonte, D Walters, H Rogers, J Dayton Eberwein, S Soe-Lin, and R Hecht (undated), 'Investing in Nutrition the Foundation for Development,' available at http://thousanddays.org/tdays-content/uploads/Investing-in-Nutrition-The-Foundation-for-Development.pdf
- ²⁶ Guido Schmidt-Traub and Jeffrey D Sachs (2015), op cit
- ²⁷ United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (2013), op cit
- ²⁸ United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (2015), *EFA Global Monitoring Report 2015 Education For All 2000-2015: Achievements and Challenges*. Paris: UNESCO, available at http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0023/002322/232205e.pdf, p41
- Global Partnership for Education (undated), '2012-2013 All Children Learning Report Letter from Alice Albright, Chief Executive Officer,' available at http://www.globalpartnership.org/docs/all-children-learning-report-2013/
 UNICEF (2016), Education Cannot Wait: A Fund for Education in Emergencies. New York: United Nations Children's Fund, available at http://www.unicef.org.uk/Documents/Publication-pdfs/UnicefEducationCannotWaitBriefing 2016 s.pdf
- ³¹ Joanna Manganara (2015), 'The Empowerment of Women and Sustainable Development,' *International Alliance of Women*, 29 October 2015, available at http://womenalliance.org/the-empowerment-of-women-and-sustainable-development
- ³² See 'The World Bank Group and ILO Universal Social Protection Initiative,' http://www.ilo.org/global/topics/social-security/WCMS_378991/lang--en/index.htm
- ³³ International Labour Organization (2014), *World Social Protection Report 2014-15 Building economic recovery, inclusive development and social justice.* Geneva: ILO, available at http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/documents/publication/wcms_245201.pdf
- ³⁴ Alex Evans and David Steven (2015), *What Happens Now? Time to deliver the post-2015 development agenda.* New York: Center on International Cooperation, New York University, available at http://www.globaldashboard.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/What_Happens_Now_April_2015.pdf
- ³⁵ African Union (2014), *Common African Position (CAP) on the Post-2015 Development Agenda*. Addis Ababa: African Union, available at http://www.uneca.org/sites/default/files/uploaded-documents/Macroeconomy/post2015/cap-post2015 en.pdf
- ³⁶ United Nations Industrial Development Organization (UNIDO) and the United Nations Global Compact (2014), Series of Dialogues on Means of Implementation of the Post-2015 Development Agenda: Engaging with the Private Sector in the Post-2015 Agenda Consolidated Report on 2014 Consultations. Vienna: United Nations Industrial Development Organization (UNIDO) and the United Nations Global Compact

 $https://www.unido.org/fileadmin/user_media_upgrade/Resources/Publications/Final_Consultation_Report_Engaging_with_the_Private_Sector.pdf$

³⁷ Ban Ki-Moon (2011), *Sustainable Energy for All – a vision statement*. New York: United Nations, available at http://www.un.org/wcm/webdav/site/sustainableenergyforall/shared/Documents/SG_Sustainable_Energy_for_All_vision_final_clean.pdf

-38 Ibid

- ³⁹ Mara Hvistendahl (2011), 'Young and Restless Can Be a Volatile Mix,' *Science*, Vol 333, 29 July 2011, available at http://www.matthewconnelly.net/Science-2011-Hvistendahl-youth-bulge.pdf
- ⁴⁰ International Labour Organization (2009), 'Recovering from the crisis: A Global Jobs Pact,' adopted by the International Labour Conference at its Ninety-eight Session, Geneva, 19 June 2009, available at http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_norm/---relconf/documents/meetingdocument/wcms_115076.pdf
- ⁴¹ Stephen McBride and Scott Smith (undated), 'In the Shadow of Crisis: Economic Orthodoxy and the Response of Global Labour,' *Global Labour Journal*, Vol 4, No.3 2013, available at https://escarpmentpress.org/globallabour/article/viewFile/1141/1197
- ⁴² Ibid
- ⁴³ See www.letswork.org, and www.s4ye.org
- International Finance Corporation (2015), 'Let's Work Global Partnership,' available at http://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/Topics_Ext_Content/IFC_External_Corporate_Site/IDG_Home/Lets_Work/
 Let's Work (2014), 'Let's Work: A global partnership to create more & better private sector jobs,' available at https://www.letswork.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/08/Lets-Work-Brochure-2014-FINAL.pdf
- ⁴⁶ See 'About S4YE', available at https://www.s4ye.org/about
- ⁴⁷ International Labour Organization (undated), 'The Global Initiative on Decent Jobs for Youth,' available at http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_emp/---ed_emp_msu/documents/publication/wcms_450121.pdf
 ⁴⁸ Center on International Cooperation (2014), 'Why Infrastructure is Key for a Transformative Post-2015 Agenda,' available at http://cic.nyu.edu/blog/global-development/why-infrastructure-key-transformative-post-2015-agenda
 ⁴⁹ Alastaire Alinsato and Molly Elgin-Cossart (2013), *Needs of Countries in Special Situations: The Time for Priorities and Choices a Focus on the Least Developed Countries.* New York: Center on International Cooperation, available at http://cic.nyu.edu/sites/default/files/cossart countries special situation.pdf
- ⁵⁰ Amar Bhattacharya, Mattia Romani, and Nicholas Stern (2012), *Infrastructure for development: meeting the challenge*. Leeds: The Center for Climate Change Economics and Policy/The Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment, available at http://www.lse.ac.uk/GranthamInstitute/wp-content/uploads/2014/03/PP-infrastructure-for-development-meeting-the-challenge.pdf
- ⁵¹ Jeffrey Gutman, Amadou Sy, and Soumya Chattopadhyay (2015), *Financing African Infrastructure Can the World Deliver?* Washington DC: Brookings Institution, available at
- $http://www.brookings.edu/^\sim/media/Research/Files/Reports/2015/03/financing-african-infrastructure-gutman-sy-chattopadhyay/AGIFinancingAfricanInfrastructure_FinalWebv2.pdf$
- Stephany Griffith-Jones (2014), A BRICS Development Bank: A Dream Coming True? Geneva: United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, available at http://unctad.org/en/PublicationsLibrary/osgdp20141_en.pdf
 World Bank (2016), 'Global Infrastructure Facility About,' available at http://www.worldbank.org/en/programs/global-Infrastructure-facility#2
- ⁵⁴ United Nations (2015), *Outcome Document of the Third International Conference on Financing for Development: Addis Ababa Action Agenda*. New York: United Nations, available at http://www.un.org/esa/ffd/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/AAAA_Outcome.pdf
- 55 Ibid
- ⁵⁶ See 'Challenging Equality,' available at https://www.fordfoundation.org/work/challenging-inequality/our-approach/
- ⁵⁷ See 'About Cities Alliance,' available at http://www.citiesalliance.org/about-cities-alliance
- ⁵⁸ Sustainable Energy for All (2016), 'New five-year strategy will drive action for SDG7 and the Paris Agreement,' available at http://www.se4all.org/content/sustainable-energy-all-shifts-gear-speed-delivery-affordable-clean-energy
- ⁵⁹ Alex Evans and Richard Gower (2015), *The Restorative Economy: Completing our unfinished Millennium jubilee.* London: Tearfund, available at
- $http://www.tearfund.org/^\sim/media/Files/Main\%20Site/Campaigning/OrdinaryHeroes/Restorative\%20Economy\%20\\ long\%20report\%20HR\%20singles.pdf$
- ⁶⁰ United Nations (2015), 'Adoption of the Paris Agreement,' FCCC/CP/2015/L.9, 12 December 2015, available at http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/2015/cop21/eng/l09.pdf

- ⁶¹ Kelly Levin and Taryn Fransen (2015), 'INSIDER: Why are INDC Studies Reaching Different Temperature Estimates?' available at http://www.wri.org/blog/2015/11/insider-why-are-indc-studies-reaching-different-temperature-estimates
- ⁶² Office of the Press Secretary (2014), 'US-China Joint Announcement on Climate Change,' The White House, 11 November 2014, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2014/11/11/us-china-joint-announcement-climate-change
- ⁶³ Sophie Yeo (2015), 'Paris 2015: Tracking requests for climate finance,' CarbonBrief Clear on Climate, 17
 September 2015, available at http://www.carbonbrief.org/paris-2015-tracking-requests-for-climate-finance
 ⁶⁴ United Nations (2015), 'Adoption of the Paris Agreement,' FCCC/CP/2015/L.9, 12 December 2015, available at http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/2015/cop21/eng/l09.pdf
- ⁶⁵ Secretariat of the Convention on Biological Diversity (2014), *Global Biodiversity Outlook 4 A mid-term* assessment of progress towards the implementation of the Strategic Plan for Biodiversity 2011-2020. Montreal: Secretariat of the Convention on Biological Diversity, available https://www.cbd.int/gbo/gbo4/publication/gbo4-en.pdf
- ⁶⁶ The Group of Experts of the Regular Process (2016), *The First Global Integrated Marine Assessment World Oceans Assessment I.* New York: United Nations, available at
- http://www.un.org/Depts/los/global reporting/WOA RPROC/WOACompilation.pdf
- ⁶⁷ The Permanent Mission of Fiji to the United Nations (2015), 'Statement at the Triennial Oceans and Seas Global Conferences Side Event,' available at http://www.fijiprun.org/node/225
- ⁶⁸ 10YFP Secretariat (2015), 'Special issue on the 1st Global Meeting of the 10YFP,' *10YFP Newsletter*, #10, July 2015, available at
- http://www.graphicmail.fr/new/en_send_preview_iframe2.aspx?SID=5&SiteID=9395&NewsletterID=120395
 ⁶⁹ Nancy Steinbach, Viveka Palm, Sebastian Constantino, and Rodrigo Pizarro (2016), *Monitoring the Shift to Sustainable Consumption and Production Patterns in the context of the SDGs.* Advance Copy 2016-02-23. Statistics Sweden and Gobierno de Chile, available at
- http://www.scpclearinghouse.org/upload/file management/file/170.pdf
- ⁷⁰ United Nations (2015), 'Adoption of the Paris Agreement Proposal by the President, Draft Decision -/CP.21,' available at http://www.cop21.gouv.fr/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/l09.pdf
- ⁷¹ United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (undated), 'Global Climate Action Agenda' available at http://newsroom.unfccc.int/climate-action/global-climate-action-agenda/
- ⁷² United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (undated), 'Invitation for Submissions on the Road Map for Global Climate Action,' available at http://newsroom.unfccc.int/media/658506/high-level-champions-invitation-submissions.pdf
- ⁷³ Emma Fulu, Alice Kerr-Wilson, and James Lang (undated), 'Effectiveness of interventions to prevent violence against women and girls: a Summary of Evidence,' available at
- $https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/337617/effectiveness-interventions-summary-evidence-G.pdf$
- ⁷⁴ World Health Organization (2016), 'INSPIRE: seven strategies to end violence against children,' forthcoming
- ⁷⁵ Laura K Abel (2009), 'Evidence-Based Access to Justice,' in *University of Pennsylvania Journal of Law and Social Change*, Volume 13, Issue 3 (2009-2010), available at
- http://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1099&context=jlasc
- ⁷⁶ UK Government (2013), 'Policy Approach to Rule of Law,' available at
- $https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/306396/policy-approach-rule-of-law.pdf\\$
- ⁷⁷ Namati (undated), 'The Global Legal Empowerment Network, 'available at https://namati.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/Network-Brochure.pdf
- ⁷⁸ Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (2016), 2016 Progress Report: From Report to Results. Oslo: EITI, available at https://eiti.org/files/progressreport.pdf
- ⁷⁹ ITU, OHCHR, UNDESA (2013), *UN System Task Team on the Post-2015 UN Development Agenda*. Geneva: ITU/OHCHR/UNDESA, available at
- $http://www.un.org/en/development/desa/policy/untaskteam_undf/thinkpieces/19_thinkpiece_mdg_assessment.\\pdf$

- ⁸⁰ Aldo Caliari (2013), 'Analysis of Millennium Development Goal 8: a global partnership for development,' paper from *The Power of Numbers: A Critical Review of MDG Targets for Human Development and Human Rights,* available at https://cdn2.sph.harvard.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/5/2013/09/MDG8_Caliari-Working-Paper 92413.pdf
- 81 See 'Background,' available at https://www.addistaxinitiative.net/#slider-2
- ⁸² OECD/UNDP (2016), 'Tax Inspectors Without Borders,' available at https://www.oecd.org/tax/tax-global/tax-inspectors-without-borders-concept-note.pdf
- ⁸³ Prime Minister's Office (2016), 'PM announces new plan at anti-corruption summit to recover stolen assets,' 12 May 2016, available at https://www.gov.uk/government/news/pm-announces-new-plan-at-anti-corruption-summit-to-recover-stolen-assets
- ⁸⁴ Addis Tax Initiative (undated), 'Better tax systems crucial for development,' available at https://www.addistaxinitiative.net/documents/Addis-Tax-Initiative_Press-Release.pdf
- ⁸⁵ United Nations (2015), 'Seventieth session, Second Committee, Agenda item 27 Towards global partnerships: a principle-based approach to enhanced cooperation between the United Nations and all relevant partners,' A/C.2/70/L,24/Rev.1*, 4 December 2015, available at
- http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/C.2/70/L.24/Rev.1
- ⁸⁶ United Nations (2013), 'Secretary-General Proposes Creation of New UN Partnership Facility to 'Capture' Full Potential for Partnership, Yielding More Results at Fraction of Costs,' 24 April 2013, available at http://www.un.org/press/en/2013/sgsm14977.doc.htm
- ⁸⁷ Adva Saldinger (2015), 'UN partnership facility derailed,' *DevexImpact*, 28 May 2015, available at https://www.devex.com/news/un-partnership-facility-derailed-86251
- ⁸⁸ United Nations (2015), Outcome Document of the Third International Conference on Financing for Development: Addis Ababa Action Agenda. New York: United Nations, available at http://www.un.org/esa/ffd/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/AAAA_Outcome.pdf
- ⁸⁹ United Nations (2015), 'Roadmap for ECOSOC Dialogue on longer-term positioning of UN Development System,' available at http://www.un.org/en/ecosoc/qcpr/pdf/dialogue_roadmap.pdf;
- ⁹⁰ Jeff Goodell (2014), 'Bill Gates: The Rolling Stone Interview,' *Rolling Stone,* 13 March 2014, available at http://www.rollingstone.com/culture/news/bill-gates-the-rolling-stone-interview-20140313?page=4
- ⁹¹ United Nations (2012), 'Outcome of the Conference Letter dated 18 June 2012 from the Permanent Representative of Brazil to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-General of the United Nations Conference on Sustainable Development,' available at http://unep.org/rio20/portals/24180/Docs/a-conf.216-5_english.pdf
- ⁹² David Steven (2015), *The Post-2015 Agenda Delivering its Core Promises to Children*. New York: Center on International Cooperation, New York University, available at http://www.globaldashboard.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/The_Core_Promises_for_Children_June_2015.pdf
- 93 See International Aid Transparency Initiative Publisher List, available at http://www.iatiregistry.org/publisher
- ⁹⁴ Office for ECOSOC Support and Coordination (2015), 'ECOSOC Dialogue on the longer-term positioning of the UN development system in the context of the post-2015 development agenda Background Note: Workshop 2 Funding,' 4 May 2015, available at http://www.un.org/en/ecosoc/qcpr/pdf/desa_paper_funding.pdf
- ⁹⁵ Dr. Serena Guarnaschelli, Sam Lampert, Ellie Marsh, Lucy Johnson, and Sara Wallace (2014), *Innovative Financing* for Development: Scalable Business Models that Produce Economic, Social and Environmental Outcomes.

 Washington DC: Global Development Incubator, available at http://www.globaldevincubator.org/wg-
- Washington DC: Global Development Incubator, available at http://www.globaldevincubator.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/Innovative-Financing-for-Development.pdf
- ⁹⁶ OECD (2011), 'Busan Partnership for Effective Development Co-operation,' Fourth High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness, Busan, Republic of Korea, 29 November 1 December 2011, available at http://www.oecd.org/development/effectiveness/49650173.pdf
- ⁹⁷ Alvin Leong (2015), 'Connecting the Dots on Oceans,' *Sustainable Development 2015*, 22 July 2015, available at http://www.sustainabledevelopment2015.org/index.php/blog/1655-connecting-the-dots-on-the-oceans#Footnotes
- ⁹⁸ Government Offices of Sweden (2015), 'Swedish Government initiates High-Level Group in UN,' 25 September 2015, available at http://www.government.se/press-releases/2015/09/swedish-government-initiates-high-level-group-in-un/

- ⁹⁹ SIDS Action Platform (2015), SIDS Partnership Dialogue an informal event organized by Maldives and UN-DESA/DSD: Summary & Progress Report. New York: UN DESA, available at
- https://sustainable development.un. org/content/documents/1873 SIDS% 20 Partnership% 20 Dialogue% 20 Summary% 20 report.pdf
- ¹⁰⁰ United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (undated), 'Global Climate Action Agenda Climate Champions Release Detailed Roadmap,' available at http://newsroom.unfccc.int/climate-action/global-climate-action-agenda/
- ¹⁰¹ Anthony Lake (2015), 'Remarks ECOSOC Dialogue with Executive Heads QCPR and Fit-for-Purpose in the Post-2015 Era, 24 February 2015'
- ¹⁰² 17goals.org (2015), 'Perspective: Hard-Hitting Backlash Begins on the SDGs,' 4 October 2015, available at http://17goals.org/perspective-hard-hitting-backlash-begins-on-the-sdgs/
- ¹⁰³ William Easterly (2015), 'The SDGs Should Stand for Senseless, Dreamy, Garbled,' *Foreign Policy*, 28 September 2015, available at http://foreignpolicy.com/2015/09/28/the-sdgs-are-utopian-and-worthless-mdgs-development-rise-of-the-rest/
- ¹⁰⁴ Alex Evans and David Steven (2015), op cit
- 105 United Nations (2012), 'Resolution adopted by the General Assembly on 27 July 2012 66/288 The future we want,' available at http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/RES/66/288&Lang=E
- ¹⁰⁶ Richard Horton (2008), op cit
- ¹⁰⁷ See 'Maternal and Child Undernutrition series, 2008,' available at http://www.thelancet.com/series/maternal-and-child-undernutrition
- ¹⁰⁸ Scaling Up Nutrition (2011), *Scaling Up Nutrition: A Framework for Action.* New York: SUN, available at http://scalingupnutrition.org/wp-content/uploads/pdf/SUN_Framework.pdf
- ¹⁰⁹ David Steven (2015), op cit
- ¹¹⁰ Mokoro Limited (2015), *Independent Comprehensive Evaluation of the Scaling Up Nutrition Movement final report main report*. Oxford: Mokoro Limited, available at http://scalingupnutrition.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/05/SUN ICE FullReport-All(1-5-15).pdf c Emphasis added.
- ¹¹¹ OECD (2015), *States of Fragility 2015: Meeting Post-2015 Ambitions* Paris: OECD Publishing, available at http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264227699-en
- ¹¹² Mokoro Limited (2015), op cit, p90
- ¹¹³ Scaling Up Nutrition (2015), *Synthesis of Responses for the Movement wide response to the Independent Comprehensive Evaluation.* New York: SUN, available at http://scalingupnutrition.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/05/150331-Synthesis-of-responses-to-ICE-FINAL.pdf
- ¹¹⁴ M Shekar et al (undated), op cit
- ¹¹⁵ International Food Policy Research Institute (2016), *Global Nutrition Report 2016: From Promise to Impact: Ending Malnutrition to 2030.* Washington DC: International Food Policy Research Institute, available at http://ebrary.ifpri.org/utils/getfile/collection/p15738coll2/id/130354/filename/130565.pdf
- ¹¹⁶ Tom Arnold (undated), 'Shaping the future of the SUN Movement Key Messages from the Visioning meeting in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania,' available at http://scalingupnutrition.org/news/shaping-the-future-of-the-sun-movement
- ¹¹⁷ Scaling Up Nutrition (2015), Synthesis of Responses for the Movement wide response to the Independent Comprehensive Evaluation. New York: SUN, available at http://scalingupnutrition.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/05/150331-Synthesis-of-responses-to-ICE-FINAL.pdf
- ¹¹⁸ Nutrition Exchange (undated), 'UPDATE: the Scaling Up Nutrition (SUN) Movement Strategy and Roadmap (2016-2020),' available at http://www.ennonline.net/nex/6/sunroadmap
- ¹¹⁹ Mokoro Limited (2015), op cit, p90
- ¹²⁰ International Food Policy Research Institute (2016), *Global Nutrition Report 2016: From Promise to Impact: Ending Malnutrition to 2030.* Washington DC: International Food Policy Research Institute, available at http://ebrary.ifpri.org/utils/getfile/collection/p15738coll2/id/130354/filename/130565.pdf
- ¹²¹ Gavi (2014), Healthy children with a healthy future. Geneva: Gavi, available at
- http://www.gavi.org/Library/Publications/GAVI/GAVI-Alliance-replenishment-brochure/
- ¹²² Gavi (undated) 'About the Vaccine Alliance,' available at http://www.gavi.org/Library/Publications/GAVI-fact-sheets/Gavi-factsheet--about-the-Vaccine-Alliance/

- ¹²³ Grace Chee, Vivikka Molldrem, Natasha Hsi, and Slavea Chankova (2008) *Evaluation of the GAVI Phase 1 Performance (2000-2005)*. Bethesda MD: Abt Associates Inc, available at http://www.gavi.org/library/gavidocuments/evaluations/first-gavi-evaluation-2000-2005/
- ¹²⁴ CEPA LLP and Applied Strategies (2010), *GAVI Second Evaluation Report*. London: CEPA LLP, available at http://www.gavi.org/results/evaluations/gavi-second-evaluation-report/
 ¹²⁵ Ihid
- ¹²⁶ United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs (2012), 'Why global health funds should be consolidated,' *UN-DESA Policy Brief no 37*. New York: United Nations, available at http://www.un.org/en/development/desa/policy/publications/policy_briefs/policybrief37.pdf ¹²⁷ Ibid
- ¹²⁸ Sarah Dykstra, Amanda Glassman, Charles Kenny, and Justin Sandefur (2015), 'The Impact of Gavi on Vaccination Rates: Regression Discontinuity Evidence,' *Working Paper 394*, February 2015, Center for Global Development, available at http://www.cgdev.org/sites/default/files/GAVI-paper-2014-10-08.pdf ¹²⁹ Gavi (2013), 'Gavi Mid-Term Review meeting, October 2013,' available at http://www.gavi.org/funding/how-gavi-is-funded/resource-mobilisation-process/gavi-mid-term-review-meeting-october-2013/
- ¹³⁰ Gavi (2014), op cit
- ¹³¹ Gavi (2015), 'Phase IV (2016-20),' available at http://www.gavi.org/About/Strategy/Phase-IV-2016-20/
- ¹³² The Lancet (2003), 'Child Survival Series 2003, Executive Summary,' available at http://www.thelancet.com/series/child-survival
- ¹³³ Countdown to 2015 (undated), 'Countdown to 2015: Tracking Progress in Maternal, Newborn and Child Survival,' available at http://www.countdown2015mnch.org/about-countdown
- ¹³⁴ Every Woman Every Child (2015), Saving Lives, Protecting Futures: Progress Report on the Global Strategy for Women's and Children's Health 2010-2015. New York: Office of the United Nations Secretary-General, available at http://everywomaneverychild.org/images/March_17_EWEC_GSR_Layout_v08_LR.pdf, p9
 ¹³⁵ Ibid
- ¹³⁶ Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon (2010), 'Statement, Secretary-General's remarks at launch of the Global Strategy for Women's And Children's Health "Every Woman Every Child" [as prepared for delivery],' available at http://www.un.org/sg/STATEMENTS/index.asp?nid=4796
- ¹³⁷ Bruce Jenks and Don Tapscott (2014), Rethinking the United Nations for the Networked World: An Agenda for Strengthening the UN's Engagement through Global Solution Networks. Toronto: Global Solution Networks, available at http://gsnetworks.org/wp-content/uploads/Rethinking-the-UN.pdf, p31
- ¹³⁸ Every Woman Every Child (2015), Saving Lives, Protecting Futures: Progress Report on the Global Strategy for Women's and Children's Health 2010-2015. New York: Office of the United Nations Secretary-General, available at http://everywomaneverychild.org/images/March_17_EWEC_GSR_Layout_v08_LR.pdf, p9; iERG (2015), Updating the Global Strategy for Women's, Children's, and Adolescents' Health, Background Paper on Accountability (March 24), A comment from the iERG. Geneva: Independent Expert Review Group, available at

http://www.who.int/woman_child_accountability/ierg/news/iERG-accountability.pdf?ua=1, p2

¹³⁹ See 'Every Woman Every Child Consultation Process,' available at

http://www.everywomaneverychild.org/global-strategy-2/consultation-process

- ¹⁴⁰ Every Woman Every Child (2015), *Global Strategy for Women's, Children's and Adolescent's Health (2016-2030):* Survive, Thrive, Transform. New York: Every Woman Every Child, available at
- $http://global strategy.everywoman everychild.org/pdf/EWEC_global strategy report_200915_FINAL_WEB.pdf$ $^{141} \ Ibid$
- ¹⁴² Every Woman Every Child (2015), 'UN Secretary-General Announces \$25 Billion in Initial Commitments to End Preventable Deaths of Women, Children and Adolescents by 2030,' 25 September 2015, available at http://www.everywomaneverychild.org/news-events/news/1141-un-secretary-general-announces-25-billion-ininitial-commitments-to-end-preventable-deaths-of-women-children-and-adolescents-by-2030#sthash.8RXl6Giv.dpuf
- ¹⁴³ The World Bank (2015), 'Global Financing Facility In Support of Every Woman Every Child,' available at http://www.worldbank.org/content/dam/Worldbank/document/HDN/Health/General-GFF-presentation-(short)-26-June-2015.pdf

- ¹⁴⁴ Global Financing Facility in Support of Every Woman Every Child (2015), *Business Plan*. New York: Every Woman Every Child, available at https://rbfhealth.org/sites/rbf/files/documents/GFF_Business_Plan.pdf ¹⁴⁵ Ibid
- ¹⁴⁶ United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (2013), op cit
- ¹⁴⁷ United Nations (2015), *The Millennium Development Goals Report 2015*. New York: United Nations, available at http://www.un.org/millenniumgoals/2015 MDG Report/pdf/MDG%202015%20rev%20(July%201).pdf
- ¹⁴⁸ United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (2014), *EFA Global Monitoring Report 2013/4 Teaching and Learning: Achieving quality for all.* Paris: UNESCO, available at http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0022/002256/225660e.pdf
- ¹⁴⁹ United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (2013), op cit
- ¹⁵⁰ United Nations (2015), *Transforming Our World: The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development.* New York: United Nations, available at
- https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/21252030%20Agenda%20for%20Sustainable%20Development%20web.pdf
- ¹⁵¹ United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (2015), 'Incheon Declaration,' available at https://en.unesco.org/world-education-forum-2015/incheon-declaration
- ¹⁵² David Steven (2015), op cit
- ¹⁵³ Global Partnership for Education (2015), 'Factsheet' February 2015, available at http://www.globalpartnership.org/content/global-partnership-education
- ¹⁵⁴ Global Partnership for Education (2016), *GPE 2020 Improving learning and equity through stronger education systems Strategic Plan 2016-2020*. Washington DC: Global Partnership for Education, available at http://www.globalpartnership.org/download/file/fid/52504
- ¹⁵⁵ The International Consultative Forum on Education For All (2000), *Education for All 2000 Assessment Global Synthesis*. Paris: UNESCO, available at http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0012/001200/120058e.pdf, p60 ¹⁵⁶ Ibid
- ¹⁵⁷ See, for example United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (2001), *High-Level Group on Education for All. First Meeting Report 2001*. Paris: UNESCO, available at http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0012/001254/125463e.pdf
- ¹⁵⁸ United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (2015), *EFA Global Monitoring Report 2015 Education For All 2000-2015: Achievements and Challenges.* Paris: UNESCO, available at http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0023/002322/232205e.pdf, p41
- ¹⁵⁹ The World Bank (2004), *Education For All (EFA)- Fast Track Initiative Progress Report*, Washington, DC: The World Bank, available at http://siteresources.worldbank.org/DEVCOMMINT/Documentation/20190709/DC2004-0002%28E%29-EFA.pdf, p1
- ¹⁶⁰ Global Partnership for Education (2013), *Strategic Plan 2012-2015*. Washington DC: Global Partnership for Education, available at http://www.globalpartnership.org/content/strategic-plan-2012-2015
- ¹⁶¹ Cambridge Education, Mokoro Limited, and Oxford Policy Management (2010), 'Mid-Term Evaluation of the EFA Fast Track Initiative Final Synthesis Report, Volume 1 Main Report,' available at http://www.camb-ed.com/fasttrackinitiative/download/SR_Final_Feb2010z2.pdf

 ¹⁶² Ibid
- ¹⁶³ Global Partnership for Education (2012), *Strategic Plan 2012-2015*. Washington DC: Global Partnership for Education, available at http://www.globalpartnership.org/download/file/fid/1997
- ¹⁶⁴ Global Partnership for Education (2015), 'Key Results' available at http://www.globalpartnership.org/key-results ¹⁶⁵ Ibid
- ¹⁶⁶ Global Partnership for Education (2014), *Implementation Plan Update for the 2012-2014 Period.* Washington DC: Global Partnership for Education, available at http://www.globalpartnership.org/download/file/fid/46177
- ¹⁶⁷ Department for International Development (2013), *Multilateral Aid Review Update driving reform to achieve multilateral effectiveness*. London: DFID, available at
- https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/297523/MAR-review-dec13.pdf ¹⁶⁸ Results For Development and Universalia (2015), *Independent Interim Evaluation of the Global Partnership for Education*. Montreal: Universalia/Washington DC: Results for Development, available at http://www.globalpartnership.org/download/file/fid/50191

- ¹⁶⁹ Rebecca Winthrop and Liesbet Steer (2014), 'Is the Global Partnership for Education Ready for Takeoff?' 23 June 2014, available at http://www.brookings.edu/research/opinions/2014/06/23-global-partnership-education-winthrop-steer
- ¹⁷⁰ Global Partnership for Education (2015), *Strategic Plan 2016-2020: Concept Note for Consultation (Workstream 2).* Washington DC: Global Partnership for Education, available at http://www.globalpartnership.org/content/concept-note
- ¹⁷¹ Lant Pritchett (2013), *The Rebirth of Education: Schooling Ain't Learning.* Washington DC: Center for Global Development.
- ¹⁷² Kara Hanson (2015), 'What can Education Systems Research Learn from Health Systems Research?' *RISE Working Paper 15/003*, available at http://www.riseprogramme.org/sites/www.rise.ox.ac.uk/files/RISE_WP-003 Hanson.pdf
- ¹⁷³ David K Evans and Anna Popova (2015), 'What Really Works to Improve Learning in Developing Countries? An Analysis of Divergent Findings in Systematic Reviews,' *Policy Research Working Paper 7203*. Washington DC: World Bank, available at http://www-
- $wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2015/02/26/090224b082b5cbf1/1_0/Rendered/PDF/What0really0wo0n0systematic0reviews.pdf$
- ¹⁷⁴ Initiatives such as Research on Improving Systems of Education (RISE) are attempts to correct this. RISE is a multi-country research programme that aims to build an understanding of education systems and how they can be transformed to accelerate learning for all. See www.riseprogramme.org
- ¹⁷⁵ See 'Education Cannot Wait', available at http://www.educationcannotwait.org/
- ¹⁷⁶ See 'Funding', available at http://www.globalpartnership.org/funding
- ¹⁷⁷ Global Partnership for Education (2014), *Final Pledge Report Second Replenishment Pledging Conference*. Washington DC: Global Partnership for Education, available at
- http://www.globalpartnership.org/download/file/fid/46025
- ¹⁷⁸ Liesbet Steer and Katie Smith (2015), 'It's Time to Reverse Declining ODA to Education,' Brookings, available at http://www.brookings.edu/blogs/education-plus-development/posts/2015/01/12-overseas-development-assistance-education-steer
- ¹⁷⁹ United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (2015), *Education for All 2000-2015: Achievements and Challenges*. Paris: UNESCO, available at http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0023/002322/232205e.pdf
- 180 Maggie Black (1998), 1978-1979 Learning What Works A 20 Year Retrospective View on International Water and Sanitation Cooperation. Washington DC: UNDP/World Bank Water and Sanitation Program, available at http://www.un.org/esa/sustdev/sdissues/water/InternationalWaterDecade1981-1990_review.pdf
- ¹⁸¹ Ibid; and The Global Development Research Center (undated), 'The First Water Decade: International Decade for Clean Drinking Water, 1981-1990), available at http://www.gdrc.org/uem/water/decade_05-15/first-decade.html
- ¹⁸² United Nations Development Programme (2006), *Human Development Report 2006 Beyond Scarcity: Power, poverty and the global water crisis*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, available at
- http://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/corporate/HDR/2006%20Global%20HDR/HDR-2006-Beyond%20scarcity-Power-poverty-and-the-global-water-crisis.pdf

 183 Ibid
- ¹⁸⁴ See 'About SWA,' available at http://sanitationandwaterforall.org/about/; and Department for International Development (2006), *Why we need a global action plan on water and sanitation*. London: DFID, available at http://www.mtnforum.org/sites/default/files/publication/files/1882.pdf
- ¹⁸⁵ UNICEF (2012),' UNICEF's engagement in Sanitation and Water for All,' available at
- http://www.unicef.org/partners/Partnership_profile_2012_Water_and_Sanitation_for_All_V5.pdf; and World Health Organization (2009), 'The Global Framework for Action on Sanitation and Water Supply: Translating political commitments into concrete actions,' available at
- http://www.who.int/water sanitation health/GF4A Flyer 18sept09.pdf
- ¹⁸⁶ See 'About SWA,' available at http://sanitationandwaterforall.org/about/
- ¹⁸⁷ See 'High Level Meetings,' available at http://www.endwaterpoverty.org/swa-partnership/high-level-meetings

- ¹⁸⁸ See 'High Level Political Dialogue,' available at http://www.endwaterpoverty.org/swa-partnership/high-level-commitments-dialogue
- ¹⁸⁹ See 'SWA Partnership Meetings,' available at http://www.endwaterpoverty.org/swa-partnership/swa-partnership-meetings
- ¹⁹⁰ Eric Buhl-Nielsen (2014), *Independent Mid-Term Evaluation of the Water and Sanitation Initiative Global Program Final*. Dusseldorf: PEM Consult, available at http://dfat.gov.au/about-
- us/publications/Documents/water-sanitation-initiative-global-program-independent-midterm-eval.pdf
- ¹⁹¹ Sanitation and Water for All (2016), 'Summary Report of the global partnership for Sanitation and Water for All Meeting of Ministers of Sanitation, Water and Hygiene,' available at
- http://sanitationandwaterforall.org/?wpdmact=process&did=ODg2LmhvdGxpbms=; and Sanitation and Water for All (2016), 'The Collaborative Behaviours,' available at http://sanitationandwaterforall.org/about/the-four-swa-collaborative-behaviours/
- ¹⁹² Sanitation and Water for All (2016), 'Summary Report of the global partnership for Sanitation and Water for All Meeting of Ministers of Sanitation, Water and Hygiene,' available at
- http://sanitationandwaterforall.org/?wpdmact=process&did=ODg2LmhvdGxpbms=
- ¹⁹³ Ban Ki-Moon (2011), *Sustainable Energy for All a vision statement*. New York: United Nations, available at http://www.un.org/wcm/webdav/site/sustainableenergyforall/shared/Documents/SG_Sustainable_Energy_for_All vision final clean.pdf
- ¹⁹⁴ International Energy Agency (2011), *World Energy Outlook 2011*. Paris: OECD/IEA, available at http://www.iea.org/publications/freepublications/publication/WEO2011_WEB.pdf ¹⁹⁵ Ibid
- ¹⁹⁶ Sustainable Energy for All (Undated), *Accountability Framework*. Vienna: Sustainable Energy for All, available at http://www.se4all.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/Accountablity-Framework-Final.pdf
- ¹⁹⁷ Sustainable Energy for All (undated), *2014 Annual Report.* Vienna: Sustainable Energy for All, available at http://www.se4all.org/sites/default/files/I/2015/05/SE4ALL_2014_annual_report_final.pdf, pi.
- ¹⁹⁸ Sustainable Energy for All (2012), *Sustainable Energy for All: A Framework for Action.* Vienna: Sustainable Energy for All, available at http://www.se4all.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/09/SE_for_All_-Framework for Action FINAL.pdf
- ¹⁹⁹ Sustainable Energy for All (Undated), *Global Energy Efficiency Accelerator Platform*. Vienna: Sustainable Energy for All, available at http://www.se4all.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/08/EE_Accelerator_Platform.pdf
- 200 Sustainable Energy for All (2013), 'Commitments,' available at http://www.se4all.org/tracking-
- progress/commitments/; see also: UN News Centre (2012), 'Rio+20: Ban announces more than 100 commitments on sustainable energy,' 21 June 2012, available at
- http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=42297#.VTpDVyHBzGc
- ²⁰¹ Sustainable Energy for All (Undated), *Global Tracking Framework overview*. Vienna: Sustainable Energy for all, available at http://www-
- $wds. worldbank. org/external/default/WDS Content Server/WDSP/IB/2013/05/24/000445729_20130524104654/Rendered/PDF/778890v20GTF0o0OfficialOUse0Only090.pdf$
- ²⁰² Sustainable Energy for All (undated), 'Tracking Progress,' available at http://www.se4all.org/tracking-progress Sustainable Energy for All (undated), *Accountability Framework*. Vienna: Sustainable Energy for All, available at http://www.se4all.org/sites/default/files/l/2013/12/Accountability-Framework-Final.pdf
- ²⁰⁵ UN Web TV (2012), 'UN Secretary-General's Sustainable Energy for All initiative Press Conference Rio+20,' 21 June 2012, available at http://webtv.un.org/search/un-secretary-generals-sustainable-energy-for-all-initiative-press-conference-rio20/1700854462001?term=Press%20Conference,%20Sustainable%20Energy%20for%20All ²⁰⁶ United Nations (2015), 'Resolution Adopted by the General Assembly on 25 September 2015 Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development,' available at
- http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/RES/70/1&Lang=E
- ²⁰⁷ UN Stats (2016), 'Goal 7 Ensure access to affordable, reliable, sustainable modern energy for all Metadata,' available at http://unstats.un.org/sdgs/files/metadata-compilation/Metadata-Goal-7.pdf

- ²⁰⁸ Climate Progress (2012), 'UN's Sustainable Energy For All Initiative Gets a Boost at Troubled Rio Summit,' 22 June 2012, available at http://thinkprogress.org/climate/2012/06/22/504886/uns-sustainable-energy-for-all-initiative-gets-a-boost-at-troubled-rio-summit/
- ²⁰⁹ Sustainable Energy for All (2015), 'Financing Sustainable Energy for All 'is possible',' 31 January 2015, available at http://www.se4all.org/2015/01/31/financing-sustainable-energy-possible/
- ²¹⁰ For the 'cheerleading' comment: personal communication. See also: Sustainable Energy for All (2014), *Country Action Reference Document (CARD)*. Vienna: Sustainable Energy for All, available at http://www.se4all.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/02/CARD.pdf
- ²¹¹ On Ghana's leadership role: Sustainable Energy for All (2013), 'Ghana Leads on Sustainable Energy for All,' available at http://www.se4all.org/countrylevelactions/ghana-leads-on-sustainable-energy-for-all/. The SE4All page on Ghana's commitments currently [as of July 2016] has little detail, see http://www.se4all.org/commitments ²¹² Sustainable Energy for All (2015), 'Newsletter issue 02 2015,' available at http://us3.campaign-archive2.com/?u=7538fc5f6603b063a8158282f&id=b5f145334f
- ²¹³ UN Web TV (2012), 'UN Secretary-General's Sustainable Energy for All initiative Press Conference Rio+20,' 21 June 2012, available at http://webtv.un.org/search/un-secretary-generals-sustainable-energy-for-all-initiative-press-conference-rio20/1700854462001?term=Press%20Conference,%20Sustainable%20Energy%20for%20All ²¹⁴ United Nations (2015), *The Millennium Development Goals Report 2015*. New York: United Nations, available at http://www.un.org/millenniumgoals/2015_MDG_Report/pdf/MDG%202015%20rev%20(July%201).pdf ²¹⁵ Mara Hvistendahl (2011), op cit
- ²¹⁶ UN Women (2016), 'Press release: Implementation of 2030 Agenda to be the focus at single largest forum on women and girls,' 10 March 2016, available at http://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2016/3/press-release-csw60
- ²¹⁷ UN Women (2016), 'Partnerships key to success of 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development,' available at http://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2016/6/partnerships-key-to-success-of-2030-agenda-for-sustainable-development
- ²¹⁸ African Union (2014), 'Common African Position (CAP) on the Post-2015 Development Agenda,' adopted at the 22nd Ordinary Session of the Assembly of the Union, Addis Ababa, 31 January 2014, available at http://www.uneca.org/sites/default/files/uploaded-documents/Macroeconomy/post2015/cap-post2015_en.pdf ²¹⁹ International Labour Organization (2009), 'Recovering from the crisis: A Global Jobs Pact,' adopted by the International Labour Conference at its Ninety-eight Session, Geneva, 19 June 2009, available at http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_norm/---relconf/documents/meetingdocument/wcms_115076.pdf
- ²²¹ Stephen McBride and Scott Smith (2013), 'In the Shadow of Crisis: Economic Orthodoxy and the Response of Global Labour,' *Global Labour Journal*, Vol 4, No.3 2013, available at https://escarpmentpress.org/globallabour/article/viewFile/1141/1197; Francis Maupin (2013), *The Future of the*

International Labour Organization in the Global Economy. London: Bloomsbury Publishing, available at https://books.google.co.uk/books/about/The_Future_of_the_International_Labour_O.html?id=gJHbBAAAQBAJ&r edir esc=v

- 222 Stephen McBride and Scott Smith (2013), op cit 223 Ibid
- ²²⁴ See www.letswork.org, and www.s4ye.org
- ²²⁵ International Finance Corporation (2015), 'Let's Work Global Partnership,' available at http://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/Topics_Ext_Content/IFC_External_Corporate_Site/IDG_Home/Lets_Work/
 ²²⁶ Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Netherlands, Confederation Suisse, UKAid, International Finance Corporation (2013), *IFC Jobs Study Assessing the private sector contributions to job creation and poverty reduction*. Washington DC: International Finance Corporation, available at

 $http://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/0fe6e2804e2c0a8f8d3bad7a9dd66321/IFC_FULL+JOB+STUDY+REPORT_JAN2013_FINAL.pdf?MOD=AJPERES$

²²⁷ See Annex 2 in: International Finance Corporation (2013), 'IFC Jobs Study: Assessing Private Sector Contributions to Job Creation and Poverty Reduction,' Conference Report on the Launch of the Study, Washington DC, January 14 and 15, 2013, available at

http://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/77ee5f004f0f563ebdd0ff3eac88a2f8/Jobs+conference+report.pdf?MOD=AJPERES

- ²²⁸ Let's Work (2014), 'Vision 2016,' available at https://www.letswork.org/vision-2016/
- ²²⁹ Let's Work (2014), 'Let's Work: A global partnership to create more & better private sector jobs,' available at https://www.letswork.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/08/Lets-Work-Brochure-2014-FINAL.pdf
- ²³⁰ See 'About S4YE', available at https://www.s4ye.org/about
- ²³¹ See 'S4YE founding partners', available at https://www.s4ye.org/founding-partners
- ²³² Solutions For Youth Employment (2015), *Solutions for Youth Employment: Strategic Plan 2015-2020.* S4YE, available at https://www.s4ye.org/sites/default/files/S4YE StrategicPlan FINAL.pdf
- ²³³ International Labour Organization (2016), 'Guy Ryder announces Global Youth Initiative,' available at http://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/newsroom/news/WCMS_447516/lang--en/index.htm
- ²³⁴ International Labour Organization (undated), 'The Global Initiative on Decent Jobs for Youth,' available at http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_emp/---ed_emp_msu/documents/publication/wcms_450121.pdf ²³⁵ Ibid
- ²³⁶ International Labour Organization (undated), 'The Global Initiative on Decent Jobs for Youth Creating Opportunities for Young People Everywhere,' available at http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_emp/---ed_emp_msu/documents/publication/wcms_488464.pdf; and International Labour Organization (undated), 'The Global Initiative on Decent Jobs for Youth,' available at http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_emp/---ed_emp msu/documents/publication/wcms_450121.pdf
- ²³⁷ International Labour Organization (undated), 'The Global Initiative on Decent Jobs for Youth Creating Opportunities for Young People Everywhere,' available at http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_emp/--ed_emp_msu/documents/publication/wcms_488464.pdf
- ²³⁸ UN Women (2016), 'Partnerships key to success of 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development,' available at http://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2016/6/partnerships-key-to-success-of-2030-agenda-for-sustainable-development
- ²³⁹ Center on International Cooperation (2014), op cit
- ²⁴⁰ Alastaire Alinsato and Molly Elgin-Cossart (2013), op cit
- ²⁴¹ Amar Bhattacharya, Mattia Romani, and Nicholas Stern (2012), op cit
- ²⁴² Jeffrey Gutman, Amadou Sy, and Soumya Chattopadhyay (2015), op cit
- ²⁴³ Stephany Griffith-Jones (2014), op cit
- ²⁴⁴ World Bank (2016), 'Global Infrastructure Facility About,' available at

http://www.worldbank.org/en/programs/global-Infrastructure-facility#2

²⁴⁵ World Bank (2016), 'Global Infrastructure Facility – Overview,' available at

http://www.worldbank.org/en/programs/global-Infrastructure-facility#1

²⁴⁶ Global Infrastructure Facility (undated), *Global Infrastructure Facility – a partnership platform for greater investment in the infrastructure of emerging markets and developing economies*. Washington DC: Global Infrastructure Facility, available at

http://pubdocs.worldbank.org/pubdocs/publicdoc/2015/11/111211448291207059/GIF-Brochure-August-21-2015-00000002.pdf

²⁴⁷ World Bank (2014), 'Proposed Transfer from IBRD Surplus to the Global Infrastructure Facility – Chair Summary,' available at http://www-

 $wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2014/09/15/000470435_20140915104607/Rendered/PDF/905980SU0SU2014000470Box385321B00OU0090.pdf $248 Ibid$

²⁴⁹ United Nations (2015), *Outcome Document of the Third International Conference on Financing for Development: Addis Ababa Action Agenda.* New York: United Nations, available at http://www.un.org/esa/ffd/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/AAAA_Outcome.pdf ²⁵⁰ Ibid

²⁵¹ Laurence Carter (2016), 'Next steps from the first Global Infrastructure Forum,' available at http://blogs.worldbank.org/ppps/next-steps-first-global-infrastructure-forum

²⁵² World Bank (2016), 'Chairman's Statement – Global Infrastructure Forum 2016,' available at http://www.worldbank.org/en/topic/publicprivatepartnerships/brief/chairmans-statement-global-infrastructure-forum-2016

²⁵³ United Nations Sustainable Development (1992), 'United Nations Conference on Environment & Development, Rio de Janeiro, Brazil 3 to 14 June 1992 - Agenda 21,' available at

https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/Agenda21.pdf

²⁵⁴ United Nations (2002), 'World Summit on Sustainable Development - Plan of Implementation,' 4 September 2002, available at http://www.iisd.ca/2002/wssd/PlanFinal.pdf

²⁵⁵ United Nations Environment Programme (2011), Paving the Way for Sustainable Consumption and Production: The Marrakech Process Progress Report – Towards a 10 Year Framework of Programmes on Sustainable

Development Consumption and Production. Kenya: UNEP, available at

http://www.unep.org/resourceefficiency/Portals/24147/new/Policies/marrakech/publications/Marrakech%20Process%20Progress%20Report%20FINAL.pdf

²⁵⁶ Ibid

²⁵⁷ See 'What is the 10YFP', available at

http://www.unep.org/10yfp/About/Whatisthe10YFP/tabid/106245/Default.aspx

²⁵⁸ See 'Sustainable Buildings and Construction Programme,' available at

http://www.unep.org/10YFP/Programmes/ProgrammeConsulationandCurrentStatus/Sustainablebuildingsandconstruction/tabid/106268/language/en-US/Default.aspx

²⁵⁹ See 'Trust Fund Call for Proposals', available at

http://www.unep.org/10yfp/ActorsStructure/TrustFund/tabid/106253/Default.aspx

²⁶⁰ United Nations Economic and Social Council (2015), 'Progress report on the 10-year framework of programmes on sustainable consumption and production patterns,' available at

http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=E/2015/56

²⁶¹ See 'Global SCP Clearinghouse,' available at

http://www.unep.org/10yfp/KnowledgeResources/GlobalSCPClearinghouse/tabid/129615/Default.aspx ²⁶² Ibid

²⁶³ 10YFP Secretariat (2015), 'First Global Meeting of the 10 year Framework of Programmes on Sustainable Consumption and Production (10YFP),' 14-15 May 2015, UNHQ, New York, available at

 $http://www.unep.org/10yfp/Portals/50150/downloads/publications/Meeting/10YFP\%201st\%20Global\%20Meeting_Synthesis\%20Report.pdf\\$

²⁶⁴ United Nations (2015), 'Adoption of the Paris Agreement,' FCCC/CP/2015/L.9, 12 December 2015, available at http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/2015/cop21/eng/l09.pdf

²⁶⁵ 10YFP Secretariat (2015), 'Special issue on the 1st Global Meeting of the 10YFP,' 10YFP Newsletter, #10, July 2015, available at

http://www.graphicmail.fr/new/en_send_preview_iframe2.aspx?SID=5&SiteID=9395&NewsletterID=120395

²⁶⁶ Charlotte Streck (2001), 'The Global Environment Facility – a Role Model for International Governance?' *Global Environmental Politics*, May 2001, Vol 1, No 2, Pages 71-94, available at

http://www.mitpressjournals.org/doi/abs/10.1162/152638001750336604?journalCode=glep#.VUJJHSFVhBc

²⁶⁷ Charlotte Streck (undated), *The Network Structure of the Global Environment Facility*. Berlin: UN Vision Project on Global Public Policy Networks, available at

https://www.thegef.org/gef/sites/thegef.org/files/documents/Streck99_Network_GEF.pdf

²⁶⁸ Global Environment Facility (2013), 'What is the GEF,' available at https://www.thegef.org/gef/whatisgef

²⁶⁹ Richard K Lattanzio (2013), *International Environmental Financing: The Global Environment Facility (GEF)*.

Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, available at https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R41165.pdf; and GEF Secretariat and World Bank (2014), *Report on the Sixth Replenishment of the GEF Trust Fund*, available at http://www.thegef.org/gef/sites/thegef.org/files/documents/GEF.A.5.07.Rev_.01_Report_on_the_Sixth_Replenis hment of the GEF Trust Fund May 22 2014.pdf

²⁷⁰ Global Environment Facility (2015), *GEF 2020: Strategy for the GEF*. Washington DC: The Global Environment Facility, available at https://www.thegef.org/gef/sites/thegef.org/files/publication/GEF-2020Strategies-March2015_CRA_WEB.pdf

²⁷¹ Ibid

- ²⁷² Global Environment Facility (2013), 'OPS5 Final Report: At Crossroads for Higher Impact,' available at https://www.thegef.org/gef/OPS5
- ²⁷³ Independent Evaluation Office, Global Environment Facility (2013), *OPS5 Fifth Overall Performance Study of the GEF: Progress Towards Impact OPS5 Technical Document #2.* Washington DC: Global Environment Facility, available at https://www.thegef.org/gef/sites/thegef.org/files/EO/TD12_Progress%20toward%20Impact.pdf ²⁷⁴ Independent Evaluation Office, Global Environment Facility (2013), *OPS5 Fifth Overall Performance Study of the GEF: Final Report: At the Crossroads for Higher Impact.* Washington DC: Global Environment Facility, available at https://www.thegef.org/gef/sites/thegef.org/files/documents/OPS5-Final-Report-EN.pdf; page 47 ²⁷⁵ Global Environment Facility (2013), 'What is the GEF,' available at https://www.thegef.org/gef/whatisgef ²⁷⁶ Evaluation Office, Global Environment Facility (2013), *Climate Change Mitigation Impact Evaluation: GEF Support to Market Change in China, India, Mexico and Russia.* Washington DC: Global Environment Facility, available at https://www.thegef.org/gef/sites/thegef.org/files/documents/Impact%20-%20Climate%20Change%20Mitigation%20IE.pdf
- ²⁷⁷ Independent Evaluation Office, Global Environment Facility (2014), *Report of the Second Professional Peer Review of the GEF Evaluation Function*. Washington DC: Global Environment Facility, available at https://www.thegef.org/gef/sites/thegef.org/files/documents/2nd%20Peer%20Review.pdf ²⁷⁸ Independent Evaluation Group, World Bank (2013), *The World Bank Group's Partnership with the Global Environment Facility: Volume 1 Main Report*. Washington DC: Independent Evaluation Group, available at https://ieg.worldbankgroup.org/Data/reports/chapters/gef_vl1.pdf
- ²⁷⁹ Independent Evaluation Office, Global Environment Facility (2013), *OPS5 Fifth Overall Performance Study of the GEF: The Health of the Partnership OPS5 Technical Document #17.* Washington DC: Global Environment Facility, available at https://www.thegef.org/gef/sites/thegef.org/files/EO/TD17_Health%20of%20the%20Partnership.pdf ²⁸⁰ Ihid
- ²⁸¹ Smita Nakhooda (2013), *The effectiveness of climate finance: a review of the Global Environment Facility*. London: Overseas Development Institute, available at http://www.odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/files/odi-assets/publications-opinion-files/8632.pdf
- ²⁸² Department for International Development (2013), *Multilateral Aid Review Update driving reform to achieve multilateral effectiveness*. London: DFID, available at
- https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/297523/MAR-review-dec13.pdf ²⁸³ Global Environment Facility (2014), 'GEF National Portfolio Formulation Exercise (NPFE)' available at https://www.thegef.org/gef/sites/thegef.org/files/documents/document/NPFE_New_Guidelines_03-19-2014.docx ²⁸⁴ Green Climate Fund (undated), 'Annex 1: Initial Strategic Plan for the GCF,' available at https://www.greenclimate.fund/documents/20182/77885/Strategic+Plan+for+the+Green+Climate+Fund.pdf/1cbc 5d94-bed6-4fbb-b3ea-be68a5b463c8
- ²⁸⁵ Green Climate Fund (2015), 'Analysis of the Expected Role and Impact of the Green Climate Fund,' available at http://www.gcfund.org/fileadmin/00_customer/documents/MOB201503-9th/06_-
- $_Analysis_of_the_Expected_Role_and_Impact_of_the_Green_Climate_Fund_20150228_fin.pdf^{286}\ Ibid$
- ²⁸⁷ United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (2012), 'Report of the Conference of the Parties on its seventeenth session, held in Durban from 28 November to 11 December 2011 Addendum Part Two: Action taken by the Conference of the Parties at its seventeenth session,' available at http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/2011/cop17/eng/09a01.pdf
- ²⁸⁸ Liane Schalatek, Smita Nakhooda and Charlene Watson (2014), 'The Green Climate Fund,' *Climate Finance Fundamentals 11*, December 2014, Heinrich Böll Stiftung North America, and ODI, available at http://www.odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/files/odi-assets/publications-opinion-files/9376.pdf ²⁸⁹ Ibid
- ²⁹⁰ United Nations (2015), 'Secretary-General, at Washington Meeting, Calls for Ambitious Global Climate Framework to Spur Cleaner, More Sustainable Growth,' 20 April 2015, available http://www.un.org/press/en/2015/sgsm16676.doc.htm
- ²⁹¹ Smita Nakhooda and Marigold Norman (2014), *Climate Finance: Is It Making a Difference? A review of the effectiveness of Multilateral Climate Funds*. London: Overseas Development Institute, available at http://www.odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/files/odi-assets/publications-opinion-files/9359.pdf

- ²⁹² Smita Nakhooda, Charlene Watson and Sam Barnard, (2015), 'Climate finance pledges at COP21,' available at http://www.odi.org/opinion/10196-infographic-climate-finance-pledges-cop21-paris
- ²⁹³ Personal communication
- ²⁹⁴ David Steven (2014), *If Not Now, When? Ending Violence Against the World's Children*. New York: Center on International Cooperation, New York University, available at http://www.globaldashboard.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/If_Not_Now_When_Final_201014.pdf
- ²⁹⁵ See www.unicef.org/endviolence/
- ²⁹⁶ See knowviolenceinchildhood.org/
- ²⁹⁷ See www.togetherforgirls.org/
- ²⁹⁸ David Steven (2015), Every Child Deserves a Childhood: Should the UK take a leadership role in delivering post-2015 targets to protect children from violence? New York: Center on International Cooperation, New York University, and UNICEF UK, available at http://www.globaldashboard.org/wpcontent/uploads/2015/Every Child Deserves a Childhood May 2015.pdf
- ²⁹⁹ United Nations (2006), 'Sixty-first session Rights of the Child: note by the Secretary-General,' 29 August 2006, available at http://www.unicef.org/violencestudy/reports/SG_violencestudy_en.pdf
- 300 See 'Open Government Partnership,' available at http://www.opengovpartnership.org/about
- ³⁰¹ Open Government Partnership (2011), 'Open Government Declaration,' available at

http://www.opengovpartnership.org/about/open-government-declaration

- ³⁰² Open Government Partnership (2015), 'Develop a National Plan,' available at http://www.opengovpartnership.org/how-it-works/develop-a-national-action-plan
- ³⁰³ Open Government Partnership (2014), *Four-Year Strategy 2015-2018*. San Francisco: Open Government Partnership, available at http://www.opengovpartnership.org/sites/default/files/attachments/OGP%204-year%20Strategy%20FINAL%20ONLINE.pdf
- ³⁰⁴ Open Government Partnership (2015), 'About the IRM,' available at http://www.opengovpartnership.org/irm/about-irm
- ³⁰⁵ Open Government Partnership (2014), op cit
- ³⁰⁶ Open Government Partnership Support Unit (undated), 'A Forward-Looking Research Agenda,' available at http://www.opengovpartnership.org/sites/default/files/attachments/OGP%20Research%20Agenda_0.pdf ³⁰⁷ Open Government Partnership (undated), *Annual Report 2014*. San Francisco: Open Government Partnership, available at
- http://www.opengovpartnership.org/sites/default/files/attachments/2014%20OGP%20Annual%20Report.pdf; Open Government Partnership Support Unit (undated), 'A Forward-Looking Research Agenda,' available at http://www.opengovpartnership.org/sites/default/files/attachments/OGP%20Research%20Agenda_0.pdf 308 Open Government Partnership (2014), op cit 309 Ibid
- ³¹⁰ Open Government Partnership (2015), 'Press Release Open Government Partnership Declaration in Support of 2030 Agenda,' 27 September 2015, available at http://www.opengovpartnership.org/blog/open-government-partnership/2015/09/27/press-release-open-government-partnership-declaration
- ³¹¹ Manish Bapna, Alejandra Lagunes, Mark Robinson, Sonya Suter (2015), 'How Can the Open Government Partnership Accelerate Implementation of the 2030 Agenda on Sustainable Development?' available at http://www.opengovpartnership.org/sites/default/files/attachments/2015_OGP_SDG.pdf ³¹² Ibid
- ³¹³ Vinay Bhargava and Sarah Little (undated), 'Open Government Partnership and Sustainable Development Goal Number 16: Similarities and Differences,' available at
- http://www.opengovpartnership.org/sites/default/files/Bhargava%2520and%2520Little_OGP%2520and%2520SD Gs%5B1%5D.pdf
- ³¹⁴ Steven Adler (2015), 'Why the Open Government Partnerships Needs a Reboot,' available at http://gijn.org/2015/12/12/why-the-open-government-partnership-needs-a-reboot/
- ³¹⁵ Open Government Partnership (2015), *Annual Report 2015*. San Francisco: Open Government Partnership, available at http://www.opengovpartnership.org/sites/default/files/OGPreport2015.pdf

```
<sup>316</sup> Vitus Adaboo Azeem (undated), 'A Comparative Study of the OGP National Action Plans of Participating African countries,' available at
```

http://www.opengovpartnership.org/sites/default/files/Azeem_Africa%2520Action%2520Plans%5B1%5D.pdf ³¹⁷ Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (undated), 'Fact Sheet,' available at https://eiti.org/files/document/EITI Factsheet EN.pdf

³¹⁸ See 'EITI Countries', available at https://eiti.org/countries

available at

- ³¹⁹ Office of the Press Secretary, The White House (2013), 'G-8 Leaders Communique 2013 Lough Erne,' 18 June 2013, available at www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/06/18/g-8-leaders-communique
- ³²⁰ Bruce Jones and David Steven (2014), *The Risk Pivot: Great Powers, International Security, and the Energy Revolution*. Washington DC: Brookings Institution Press
- 321 Scanteam (2011), Achievements and Strategic Options Evaluation of the Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative: Final Report. Oslo: Scanteam, available at https://eiti.org/files/2011-EITI-evaluation-report.pdf
 322 Gisela Grieger (2014), 'The Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative: state of play,' Briefing 24/06/2014,

http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/bibliotheque/briefing/2014/140758/LDM_BRI%282014%29140758_REV 1 EN.pdf

- ³²³ Clare Short (2012), 'Clare Short: Building on achievements,' 26 September 2012, EITI, available at https://eiti.org/blog/clare-short-building-achievements
- ³²⁴ Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (2012), 'EITI Strategic Options Board Paper 20-2 A,' available at https://eiti.org/files/Board%20paper%2020-2-A%20EITI%20Strategic%20Options.pdf
- ³²⁵ EITI International Secretariat (2014), *International Secretariat 2015 Workplan*. Oslo: Norway, available at https://eiti.org/files/EITI%20Secretariat%20Workplan%20and%20Budget%202015.pdf, p6
- ³²⁶ EITI International Secretariat (2015), *EITI in the next 3-5 years: Issues for consideration*. Oslo: EITI International Secretariat, available at https://eiti.org/files/EITI-in_3-5_years.pdf, p4
- ³²⁷ Eddie Rich (2015), 'The relationship between extractives and financing development,' 11 August 2015, available at https://eiti.org/blog/relationship-between-extractives-and-financing-development
- ³²⁸ United Nations (2012), 'The future we want outcome of the conference,' available at https://rio20.un.org/sites/rio20.un.org/files/a-conf.216l-1 english.pdf.pdf p52
- ³²⁹ United Nations (2012), 'Options for a facilitation mechanism that promotes the development, transfer and dissemination of clean and environmentally sound technologies,' available at

http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/67/348&Lang=E; and United Nations (2013), 'Options for facilitating the development, transfer and dissemination of clean and environmentally sound technologies,' available at https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N13/425/86/PDF/N1342586.pdf?OpenElement ³³⁰ United Nations (undated), 'Background Note on Possible arrangements for a Technology Facilitation Mechanism and other science, technology and innovation issues,' available at

https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/7041Background%20Note%20on%20Possible%20arra ngements%20for%20a%20Technology%20Facilitation%20Mechanism%20and%20other%20STI%20issues_17%20A pril%20final.pdf; and The President of the General Assembly (2014), 'General Assembly Structured Dialogues on: "Possible arrangements for a facilitation mechanism to promote the development, transfer and dissemination of clean and environmentally sound technologies" – report,' available at

https://sustainable development.un. org/content/documents/7046 PGA % 20 Summary % 20 Structured % 20 Technology % 20 Dialogues % 20-% 2013 % 20 August % 20 2014.pdf

- ³³¹ United Nations (2014), 'The road to dignity by 2030: ending poverty, transforming all lives and protecting the planet Synthesis report of the Secretary-General on the post-2015 sustainable development agenda,' available at http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/69/700&Lang=E
- ³³² As the STI Forum co-chair, Mr Macharia Kamau noted during a press conference, "the TFI...was a particularly difficult component of the [Agenda 2030] negotiation." See Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform (2016), 'Press Conference Forum on Science, Technology and Innovation for SDGs June 06, 2016,' available at https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/index.php?page=view&nr=872&type=12&menu=1807&template=1042&p lay=3009; and Ranja Sengupta (2015), 'Discussion begins on technology facilitation mechanism in post-2015 agenda,' *Third World Economics*, Issue No 592/593, 1-31 May 2015, available at http://www.twn.my/title2/twe/2015/592-593/9.htm

³³⁴ United Nations (2015), 'Side Event at the United Nations Summit to adopt the post-2015 development agenda – "Launching the Technology Facilitation Mechanism for Achieving Sustainable Development Goals", co-organized by the Permanent Missions of Brazil and France to the UN, with support of the Inter-agency Task team on STI for the SDGs,' available at

https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/8525TFM%20launch%20event_summary_final.pdf ³³⁵ United Nations Inter-agency Task Team on Science, Technology and Innovation for the Sustainable Development Goals (2016), 'First Meeting of the 10-Member Group to Support the TFM with the UN Inter-agency Task Team on STI for the SDGs (IATT) - summary,' available at

 $https://sustainable development.un. org/content/documents/98923\%20 Summary\%20 of\%20 meeting\%20 by\%2010-MG\%203-4\%20 MAR_Final.pdf$

³³⁶ Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform (2016), 'Technology Facilitation Mechanism - Join the Global Online Discussion on Science, Technology and Innovation for SDGs, 4 April - 11 May 2016,' available at https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/TFM/STIForum/OnlineDiscussion

³³⁷ Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform (2016), Call for Innovations for the SDGs,' available at https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/TFM/STIForum/CallforInnovations; and Technology Facilitation Mechanism (undated), 'Innovations/Ideas,' available at

http://stisolutions4sdgs.globalinnovationexchange.org/innovations

³³⁸ UN Web TV (2016), 'Forum on Science, Technology and Innovation for SDGs - Press conference,' available at http://webtv.un.org/watch/forum-on-science-technology-and-innovation-for-sdgs-press-conference/4929189896001

³³⁹ UN Web TV (2016), '(Part 4) Science, technology and innovation for the Sustainable Development Goals (STI forum) (6-7 June 2016),' available at http://webtv.un.org/watch/part-4-science-technology-and-innovation-for-the-sustainable-development-goals-sti-forum-6-7-june-2016/4931448973001

³⁴⁰ United Nations (2013), 'Side Event at the United Nations Summit to adopt the post-2015 development agenda "Launching the Technology Facilitation Mechanism for Achieving Sustainable Development Goals" 26th September 2015 3pm – 5pm Co-organised by the Permanent Missions of Brazil and France to the UN, with support of the Interagency Task Team on STI for the SDGs,' available at

https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/8525TFM%20launch%20event_summary_final.pdf ³⁴¹ Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform (2016), 'United Nations 10-Member Group to support the Technology Facilitation Mechanism,' available at

https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/topics/technology/facilitationmechanism/10membergroup; and Business for 2030 (2016), 'New UN Technology Facilitation Mechanism Open for Business – but is it open to business?,' available at http://www.businessfor2030.org/bizfor2030blog/2016/1/14/is-un-technology-facilitation-mechanism-open-to-business

³⁴² United Nations (2015), 'High Level Side Event on "Launching the Technology Facilitation Mechanism for achieving the Sustainable Development Goals" 1500-1700 hrs, September 26, 2015 New York, Intervention by Ms. Sujata Mehta, Secretary (M&ER), Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India,' available at https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/19493Intervention%20by%20Secretary%20M&ER%2 OSep%2026%202015-India.pdf

³⁴³ Owen Barder and Petra Krylová (2014), 'Are We Doing Enough to Support Technology Transfer to Developing Countries?' Center for Global Development, available at http://www.cgdev.org/blog/are-we-doing-enough-support-technology-transfer-developing-countries

³⁴⁴ The United Nations Secretary-General's Independent Expert Advisory Group on a Data Revolution for Sustainable Development (2014), *A World That Counts – Mobilising the Data Revolution for Sustainable Development*. New York: Independent Expert Advisory Group on a Data Revolution for Sustainable Development , available at http://www.undatarevolution.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/A-World-That-Counts2.pdf

³⁴⁵ High-Level Panel of Eminent Persons on the Post-2015 Development Agenda (2013), *A New Global Partnership: Eradicate Poverty and Transform Economies Through Sustainable Development – The Report of the High-Level*

³³³ United Nations (2015), Addis Ababa Action Agenda of the Third International Conference on Financing Development. New York: United Nations, available at http://www.un.org/esa/ffd/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/AAAA Outcome.pdf p55

Panel of Eminent Persons on the Post-2015 Development Agenda. New York: United Nations, available at http://www.post2015hlp.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/05/UN-Report.pdf p21

346 lbid

³⁴⁷ The United Nations Secretary-General's Independent Expert Advisory Group on a Data Revolution for Sustainable Development (2014), *A World That Counts – Mobilising the Data Revolution for Sustainable Development*. New York: Independent Expert Advisory Group on a Data Revolution for Sustainable Development , available at http://www.undatarevolution.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/A-World-That-Counts2.pdf ³⁴⁸ Global Partnership for Sustainable Development Data (2016), 'Commitments,' available at http://www.data4sdgs.org/data-commitments/ accessed 15 June 2016

³⁴⁹ Global Partnership for Sustainable Development Data (undated), 'Frequently Asked Questions,' available at http://www.data4sdgs.org/faq/

350 See 'Global Partnership for Sustainable Development Data,' available at http://www.data4sdgs.org/home/
351 United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs (2016), 'Third meeting of the High-level Group for
Partnership, Coordination and Capacity-Building for post-2015 monitoring (HLG for post-2015 monitoring) —
meeting report,' available at http://unstats.un.org/sdgs/files/meetings/hlg-meeting-03/hlg-meeting-03-Report.pdf
p6

³⁵² United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs (2016), op cit, p9